Securitizing Digital Debts

Christopher K. Odinet*

ABSTRACT

The promise of financial technology ("fintech") and artificial intelligence ("AI") in broadening access to financial products and services continues to capture the imagination of policymakers, Wall Street, and the public. This has been particularly true in the realm of fintech credit where platform companies increasingly provide online loans to consumers, students, and small businesses by harnessing AI underwriting and alternative data. In 2019 alone. fintech lenders represented nearly 50% of total non-credit card, unsecured consumer loan balances in the United States. One of the most prevalent ways fintech credit firms operate is by securitizing the online loans they help originate. In doing so, fintech lenders are able to access the capital markets and further the spread of borrowed capital and credit risk. Against this backdrop of increasing institutional investment in fintech securitized assets, this Article reveals how consumer finance law is playing a subtle but increasingly important role in commercial financial transactions. I do this by exploring how structured finance has come to operate in the fintech credit marketplace and by comparing it to pre-2008 securitization activity in the home mortgage context. In doing so, I critique algorithm-driven credit securitization and point out certain economic and legal risks that make it similar to pre-2008 mortgage securitization, as well as other risks that are unique to fintech finance. These pertain to, among other things, the opacity of loans underwritten through the use of alternative data and machine

^{*} Associate Professor of Law and Affiliate Faculty in Entrepreneurship, University of Oklahoma, Norman, OK. The Author thanks Dalié Jimenez, Nizan Geslevich Packin, Patricia McCoy, Todd Baker, Danielle D'Onfo, Mehrsa Baradaran, Craig Cowie, Diane Thompson, Gail Hillebraud, Kathleen Engel, Vijay Raghavan, Prentiss Cox, Christopher Bradley, Karen Lynch-Shally, William Magnuson, Jeremy Kress, David Zaring, Anne Fleming, Brian McCall, the participants of the Central States Law Schools Association's 2019 annual scholarship conference, the members of the Law & Society Association's Household Finance Collaborative Research Network, and the participants of the 2020 Consumer Law Scholars Conference at the University of California-Berkeley for their helpful comments and critiques, both in conversation and in writing, on prior drafts or presentations of this Article. This work is the third in a series of articles under the auspices of the Finance Project, which looks to study the development of law and innovation in lending. As always, the Author thanks the University of Oklahoma College of Law's library and staff for their skillful research support. All errors and views are the Author's alone.

learning, the untested efficacy of such underwriting techniques, and the ways consumer finance laws—such as licensing, usury, and standards-based regulation—and the growth of nonbank finance companies intersect with the securitization process. The paper concludes by offering policy recommendations for addressing these future risks.

ABSTRACT					
Int	ROI	DUCTION	479		
I.	Тн	E FINTECH CREDIT LANDSCAPE			
	А.	Nonbank Firms			
	В.	AI and Alternative Data Underwriting			
II.	Тн	e Financing of Fintech Credit			
	А.	Startup Financing			
	В.	From Early Stages to Securitizations			
III. FINTECH CREDIT AND SYSTEMIC RISK					
	А.	Umbrella and Caveats			
	В.	Blackbox Underwriting			
		1. Inscrutability			
		2. Heuristics			
		3. Disclosures			
		4. Algorithmic Failures			
	С.	Litigation and Compliance			
		1. Licensing			
		2. Usury			
		3. Special Statutory Liability	534		
		4. Fair Lending			
	D.	The Negotiability Problem			
IV.	Po	LICY IMPLICATIONS AND INTERVENTIONS			
	А.	Nonbanks and Contagion			
	В.	The New "Innovative Finance"			
	С.	Toward an AI Financial Regulatory Agenda			
Co	NCL	USION			

INTRODUCTION

Americans need credit, and the capital markets provide the engine that keeps that credit flowing. Whether to purchase a home, buy a car, pay for school, or even just to make ends meet, debt is a fact of American life.¹ Artificial intelligence, alternative data, and unique business and financing structures, however, are fundamentally changing the way Americans access borrowed capital. This Article explores these financial technologies or "fintech" innovations in how credit flows to American households and, in doing, warns of the potential implications for how we guard the larger economy against risk and crisis.

After a period of supposed recovery, Americans remain in a state of financial precarity. With the rising costs of everything from housing to groceries to medical bills, combined with years of stagnant wages, it's difficult for many American households to make ends meet. In the past ten years since the financial crisis, household incomes have risen about 15%, yet housing costs are up 26%, medical expenses are up 33%, and college costs are up an astonishing 45%.² Moreover, although unemployment remains low, over half of all working Americans have low-wage jobs with median incomes of only \$18,000 per year.³ The ever-shrinking middle class lags in both homeownership and retirement savings, with the financial situation of Millennials being particularly dire.⁴ This is to say nothing of what the

Hillary Hoffower, 6 Findings that Show the Dire State of America's Middle Class, BUS. 1. INSIDER (May 23, 2019), https://www.businessinsider.com/america-shrinking-middle-class-debthomeownership-retirement-savings-2019-5 [https://perma.cc/RQ6N-FNCW]; Aimee Picchi, The States Indebted CBS NEWS United of America, (Dec. 14, 2017), https://www.cbsnews.com/news/the-united-states-of-indebted-america/ [https://perma.cc/9S36-BMDK].

^{2.} Christopher Maloney & Adam Tempkin, *America's Middle Class Is Addicted to a New Kind of Credit*, BLOOMBERG (Oct. 29, 2019, 1:57 PM), https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-10-29/america-s-middle-class-is-getting-hooked-on-debt-with-100-rates [https://perma.cc/B9Q4-PPBK].

^{3.} Martha Ross & Nicole Bateman, *Low-Wage Work Is More Pervasive Than You Think, and There Aren't Enough "Good Jobs" To Go Around*, BROOKINGS (Nov. 21, 2019), https://www.brookings.edu/blog/the-avenue/2019/11/21/low-wage-work-is-more-pervasive-than-you-think-and-there-arent-enough-good-jobs-to-go-around/ [https://perma.cc/JT7Q-4GZP].

^{4.} Hoffower, supra note 1; see Christopher Ingraham, The Staggering Millennial Wealth Deficit, in One Chart, WASH. Post (Dec. 3, 2019. 7:45 AM). https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2019/12/03/precariousness-modern-young-adulthoo d-one-chart/?fbclid=IwAR2BLiKZo7AbzxFyGR maXwjrirqfAWwkwc7Q3q0TFYXPfqijGwF w28N1Q [https://perma.cc/B395-4BTU] (showing wealth disparities between Baby Boomers, Generation X, and Millennials over time).

COVID-19 epidemic will ultimately work on the U.S. economy.⁵ As of this writing, the nation is struggling to contain the spread of the virus through shelter-in-place orders that have resulted in the vast majority of the American economy going into a state of dormancy. Millions of Americans are filing for unemployment, and some estimates project the jobless rate could reach 30-40%.⁶

With these economic conditions playing in the background, consumer credit is currently at an all-time high.⁷ Households are borrowing more than they ever have before, with about 77% of Americans having at least some debt.⁸ This trend is important because individuals with significant debts are vulnerable to even slight changes in their economic situation.⁹ They may already be struggling to repay loans, alongside keeping up with the expenses of daily life. This means that unexpected expenses can cause finances to spiral out of control. From a broader perspective, more money spent on repaying debt means less money spent on goods and services in the real economy. As consumer spending accounts for roughly 70% of the U.S. economy,¹⁰ this shift has widespread implications. As of the end of the second quarter of 2019, household debt stands at \$13.86 trillion, which is higher than the financial crisis peak in 2008. Figure 1 shows total household debt balances by credit product category.¹¹

^{5.} Pamela Foohey, Dalié Jiménez & Christopher K. Odinet, *Cares Act Gimmicks: How Not to Give People Money During a Pandemic and What to Do Instead*, NAT'L L. REV. (Apr. 11, 2020), https://www.natlawreview.com/article/cares-act-gimmicks-how-not-to-give-people-money-during-pandemic-and-what-to-do [https://perma.cc/YY62-9EVL].

^{6.} Pamela Foohey, Dalié Jiménez & Christopher K. Odinet, *Time Is Running Out To Protect Americans' Relief Payments from Debt Collectors*, HARV. L. REV. BLOG (Apr. 7, 2020), https://blog.harvardlawreview.org/time-is-running-out-to-protect-americans-relief-payments-from-debt-collectors/ [https://perma.cc/5PXN-6HWZ].

^{7.} Press Release, Fed. Reserve Bank of N.Y., Total Household Debt Rises for 19th Straight Quarter, Now Nearly \$1 Trillion Above Previous Peak (May 14, 2019), https://www.newyorkfed.org/newsevents/news/research/2019/20190514 [https://perma.cc/3JAV-ZH5V].

^{8.} Genevieve Melford, *Solving the Consumer Debt Crisis*, ASPEN INST. (Jan. 11, 2019), https://www.aspeninstitute.org/blog-posts/solving-the-consumer-debt-crisis [https://perma.cc/ES3X-AWQD].

^{9.} Efraim Benmelech & Eyal Dvir, *Does Short-Term Debt Increase Vulnerability to Crisis? Evidence from the East Asian Financial Crisis*, 89 J. INT'L ECON. 485 (2013); see also JOSEPH SPOONER, BANKRUPTCY: THE CASE FOR RELIEF IN AN ECONOMY OF DEBT (2019).

^{-10.} Shares of Gross Domestic Product: Personal Consumption Expenditures, FED. RES. BANK ST. LOUIS (Jan. 30, 2020) https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/DPCERE1Q156NBEA [https://perma.cc/R58J-B4BN].

^{11.} Household Debt and Credit Reports (2019 Q2), FED. RES. BANK N.Y. (Aug. 2019), newyorkfed.org/medialibrary/interactives/householdcredit/data/pdf/hhdc_2019q2.pdf [https://perma.cc/PSZ9-9V9L].





Where consumer debt (or, to be more charitable, consumer credit) comes from, however, has shifted over time. In the United States, it finds its origins as early as the 1800s, when items such as sewing machines and furniture were sold under plans where the buyer would pay the purchase price (plus interest) in installments over time.¹² In the 1900s, the advent of the automobile further expanded consumer credit markets.¹³ The first cars—Henry Ford's Model Ts—were too expensive for most Americans to afford, but this problem was solved in 1919 when General Motors started selling its vehicles to buyers on installment credit plans.¹⁴ The 1930s saw a boom in the production of

^{12.} ANNE FLEMING, CITY OF DEBTORS: A CENTURY OF FRINGE FINANCE (2018); *Installment Loan*, BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY (11th ed. 2019).

^{13.} LENDOL CALDER, FINANCING THE AMERICAN DREAM: A CULTURAL HISTORY OF CONSUMER CREDIT 184 (1999); SARAH A. SEO, POLICING THE OPEN ROAD: HOW CARS TRANSFORMED AMERICAN FREEDOM 38 (2019); *see also* FLEMING, *supra* note 12.

^{14.} CALDER, *supra* note 13, at 185, 191–92; *see also* James Surowiecki, *Masters of Main Street*, NEW YORKER (July 5, 2010), https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2010/07/12/masters-

consumer goods and luxury products, such as washing machines, radios, and furniture.¹⁵ These items could also be purchased using installment credit plans.¹⁶ In the 1950s, the first charge cards came on the scene with Diners Club.¹⁷ The BankAmericard (now VISA) made an appearance during this decade, followed shortly by American Express and Mastercard—all of which allowed consumers to make a wide range of purchases on credit from an endless array of merchants through bank credit.¹⁸ By 1960, there had developed a fairly sophisticated system of credit reporting and by 1964, the Association of Credit Bureaus was exploring the use of computers as a way to store, monitor, and improve the scoring of Americans' creditworthiness.¹⁹ In the 1980s, Equifax, Experian, and TransUnion (the country's three major credit reporting companies) were firmly entrenched, and the first credit scoring method—the FICO score—was released, to be followed in 2006 by the VantageScore.²⁰

The financial crisis of 2007 shook consumer credit markets.²¹ The sharp decline in the value of homes that began in 2006 severely reduced household

17. PETER Z. GROSSMAN, AMERICAN EXPRESS: THE UNOFFICIAL HISTORY OF THE PEOPLE WHO BUILT THE GREAT FINANCIAL EMPIRE 262 (1987); Claire Tsosie, *The History of the Credit Card*, NERDWALLET (Feb. 9, 2017), https://www.nerdwallet.com/blog/credit-cards/history-credit-card/ [https://perma.cc/2PAH-42D7].

18. GROSSMAN, *supra* note 17, at 7.

19. MARK FURLETTI, AN OVERVIEW AND HISTORY OF CREDIT REPORTING (2002), https://www.philadelphiafed.org/-/media/consumer-finance-institute/payment-cards-

center/publications/discussion-papers/2002/CreditReportingHistory_062002.pdf [https://perma.cc/7KZM-DHJF]; Theresa Freas, *Credit Through the Ages: Where It All Began*, EQUIFAX (Apr. 27, 2018), https://insight.equifax.com/the-history-of-consumer-credit/ [https://perma.cc/PDU5-UWXG].

20. Latoya Irby, *VantageScore Credit Score Overview*, BALANCE (May 1, 2020), https://www.thebalance.com/vantagescore-credit-score-overview-961140 [https://perma.cc/ZB3X-XPNU].

21. For a discussion of the crisis and its causes, see LIAQUAT AHAMED, LORDS OF FINANCE: THE BANKERS WHO BROKE THE WORLD (2009); ALAN S. BLINDER, AFTER THE MUSIC STOPPED: THE FINANCIAL CRISIS, THE RESPONSE, AND THE WORK AHEAD (2013); KATHLEEN C. ENGEL & PATRICIA A. MCCOY, THE SUBPRIME VIRUS: RECKLESS CREDIT, REGULATORY FAILURE, AND NEXT STEPS 33 (2011); BETHANY MCLEAN & JOE NOCERA, ALL THE DEVILS ARE HERE: THE HIDDEN HISTORY OF THE FINANCIAL CRISIS (2010); ATIF MIAN & AMIR SUFI, HOUSE OF DEBT (2015); CHRISTOPHER K. ODINET, FORECLOSED: MORTGAGE SERVICING AND THE HIDDEN ARCHITECTURE OF HOMEOWNERSHIP IN AMERICA (2019); ANDREW ROSS SORKIN, TOO BIG TO FAIL (2010).

of-main-street [https://perma.cc/36LJ-9TXW] (exemplifying the auto industry's modern role in the consumer-credit business).

^{15.} CALDER, supra note 13, at 200; History of Consumerism Since 1865: 1930 1960, WORDPRESS (July 11, 2011), https://conhistoryjp.wordpress.com/2011/07/11/1930-1960/ [https://perma.cc/36S6-BW4C].

^{16.} CALDER, *supra* note 13, at 200.

wealth in the United States and put many Americans into deep financial distress, which in turn led to a drop in consumer spending.²² The economy lost over eight million jobs, the unemployment rate was as high as 10%, in excess of 170,000 small businesses closed, and nearly four million individuals lost their homes.²³ As investors and other suppliers of capital hoarded cash in the aftermath of the crisis, downstream retail lenders were starved and this, in turn, created a sharp contraction in borrowing opportunities for consumers.²⁴ Also, post-crisis changes in the rules governing bank capital requirements pushed banks away from lending to consumers directly and toward lending to nonbanks instead.²⁵

The rise of the digital age, however, has brought about a notable shift in credit markets—particularly for consumers and small businesses. In the space left vacant by banks and other traditional lenders has come a wave of tech firms. These financial technology platforms ("fintechs") are fundamentally challenging many mainstream lending practices, such as long paper applications, face-to-face meetings, and the use of entrenched credit scoring models.²⁶ Instead, through underwriting by new age automation—utilizing alternative big data and artificial intelligence—loan processing that once took days for mainstream lenders can now be done in minutes by these fintech firms through the use of online portals and smart phone apps.²⁷

Fintech lending has seen significant growth over time. What was once a small portion of the non-credit card unsecured consumer loan market has now grown sizably, accounting for nearly 50% of the total market share in March

^{22.} Atif Mian, Kamalesh Rao & Amir Sufi, *Household Balance Sheets, Consumption, and the Economic Slump*, 128 Q.J. ECON. 1687, 1688–89 (2013) https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjt020 [https://perma.cc/5GKK-C786].

^{23.} Jim Chappelow, *The Great Recession*, INVESTOPEDIA (Mar. 10, 2020), https://www.investopedia.com/terms/g/great-recession.asp [https://perma.cc/DCL7-ZJXY]; Les Christie, *Foreclosures Up a Record 81% in 2008*, CNN (Jan. 15, 2009), https://money.cnn.com/2009/01/15/real estate/millions in foreclosure/

[[]https://perma.cc/MP2X-FJFW]; Bonnie Kavoussi, Recession Killed 170,000 Small Businesses Between 2008 and 2010: Report, HUFFINGTON POST (July 26, 2012), https://www.huffpost.com/entry/us-lost-more-than-170000-small-businesses-2008-2010 n 1702358 [https://perma.cc/9DRZ-69GK].

^{24.} Rodney Ramcharan, Skander Van den Heuvel & Stephane Verani, *From Wall Street to Main Street: The Impact of the Financial Crisis on Consumer Credit*, 71 J. FIN. 1323 (2016).

^{25.} Peter Rudegeair, Rachel Louise Ensign & Coulter Jones, *Big Banks Find a Back Door To Finance Subprime Loans*, WALL STREET J. (Apr. 10, 2018), https://www.wsj.com/articles/big-banks-find-a-back-door-to-finance-subprime-loans-1523352601 [https://perma.cc/S5EW-XD6W].

^{26.} William Magnuson, *Regulating Fintech*, 71 VAND. L. REV. 1167 (2018); Christopher K. Odinet, *Consumer Bitcredit and Fintech Lending*, 69 ALA. L. REV. 781, 784 (2018).

^{27.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 785.

2019.²⁸ The term fintech has been used to describe a phenomenon that is poised to "disrupt" and "disintermediate" banking and the financial sector as we know it.²⁹ Some scholars argue that fintech is "distinct from earlier eras of innovation" because of the way it uses "qualitatively different forms of data" and "automated and increasingly self-learning operational systems."³⁰ Others add that "[f]intech is visibly changing the way we conduct financial transactions and use financial services."³¹

This Article adds to the fintech literature by focusing on how fintech credit firms principally finance their operations (through securitizations) in combination with their business models and underwriting methods to explain how fintech credit poses potential systemic risk concerns to the larger financial sector. Securitization is a familiar term, as it is closely associated with the 2008 housing and financial crisis. Indeed, the securitization of subprime mortgage loans is viewed as the principal driver of the crash. More broadly, I use the study of the securitization of fintech credit as a way to reveal the larger, more macro issues that are arising at the point of convergence between Silicon Valley and Wall Street on the one hand and the states and the federal government on the other when it comes to the provision of consumer credit in the United States. Alternative data, artificial intelligence, and nationwide connectivity are challenging the financial sector as we know it in the U.S.

Economic risk is inherent in the way fintech credit is originated because of the underwriting methods deployed. The use of alternative data about borrowers, such as their social media activity, digital footprint, purchasing habits, and personal preferences, combined with the use of potentially inscrutable AI algorithms that analyze enormous amounts of data to make creditworthiness determinations introduces a level of opaqueness to these important credit products that should concern regulators. Moreover, the way these loans are being securitized or otherwise distributed throughout the capital markets has echoes of the contagion caused by the subprime mortgage securities market of the prior decade.

Additionally, legal risk is also inherent in fintech credit because of the business models being employed by these firms. Many fintech credit firms

^{28.} Experian Study Finds Fintechs More than Doubled Personal Loan Market-Share in Four Years, EXPERIAN (Sept. 24, 2019), https://www.experianplc.com/media/news/2019/fintechs-more-than-doubled-personal-loan-market-share-in-four-years/ [https://perma.cc/CRK2-EH3P].

^{29.} See Chris Brummer & Yesha Yadav, Fintech and the Innovation Trilemma, 107 GEO. L.J. 235, 275–76 (2019); Saule T. Omarova, New Tech v. New Deal: Fintech as a Systemic Phenomenon, 36 YALE J. ON REG. 735, 781 (2019).

^{30.} Brummer & Yadav, supra note 29, at 241–42.

^{31.} Omarova, supra note 29, at 737.

facilitate loans to borrowers, rather than make the loans themselves. Banks and other regulated financial institutions that partner with fintech firms originate the loans, largely in order for the transaction to take advantage of the significant regulatory benefits that are only accorded to these types of chartered financial institutions. Lurking beneath the surface of these business relationships, however, is a pitched battle between the states and the federal government over nonbank credit and the reach of federal power in consumer finance. This has resulted in widespread litigation and has created significant compliance uncertainty.

An additional contribution that this Article makes to the fintech and financial market discussion is to show how fintech is causing a major convergence between policies associated with consumer protection (licensing, disclosures, fairness, etc.) on the one hand and those dealing with commercial and corporate finance (i.e., the capital markets, risk, and failure) on the other. As Erik Gerding has explained in 2009, there is often an underappreciated connection between "regulations designed to protect consumers and regulations intended to protect financial markets from the collapse of financial institutions."³² Fintech securitization raises systemic risk concerns because of this convergence.

This Article is divided into four parts. Part I describes fintech credit firms, including how and why they arose when they did, the types of loans they offer, the growing role of artificial intelligence in loan underwriting, and how these fintech business models have evolved over time. Part II follows by explaining how many of these startup fintech companies finance their operations and lending programs-chiefly through structured finance and tapping the exuberance of the capital markets for all things tech. Having laid the foundation, Part III advances the normative claim of this Articlenamely, that fintech credit and related securitizations have worrisome systemic risk potential. For support, this Part lays out the credit risks involved in the use of alternative data and AI in credit scoring and underwriting. I also point out the current litigation and compliance risks that attend many of these loans due to the specific business models used by many fintech online lenders. After making these claims, Part IV provides the implications and the what next. First, I make comparisons to the financial crisis beginnings and draw on the Wall Street voices of the past that extolled the virtues of "innovative" finance in the way of subprime mortgage loans and accompanying securities and derivatives products. Second, I argue that financial regulators at both the state and the federal level should adopt a

^{32.} Erik F. Gerding, *The Subprime Crisis and the Link Between Consumer Financial Protection and Systemic Risk*, 4 FLA. INT'L U. L. REV. 435, 436 (2009).

defined regulatory agenda when it comes to the growing use of artificial intelligence in financial markets. Specifically, the use of alternative data and AI in credit scoring has implications both for consumers and for the larger market—concerns that are largely being soft peddled or ignored by regulators at present.

I. THE FINTECH CREDIT LANDSCAPE

Fintech lending has enjoyed explosive growth since its earliest inceptions in 2006. The market has benefited from a host of economic and regulatory advantages coming out of the 2008 financial crisis, much of which has opened up channels for additional capital raising-including the ability to access the capital markets through securitization. Since its early days, the financial technology sector has enjoyed tremendous publicity. From Silicon Valley to Wall Street, fintech is described as the future of finance,³³ with its various founders proclaiming that their platforms will change or "disrupt" everything³⁴ and that banking will never be the same.³⁵ The market itself has seen significant growth, with total fintech investment worldwide up 28% in 2019 from a year prior.³⁶ The United States has one of the largest fintech lending markets in the world—second only to China.³⁷ Industry watchers predict that the U.S. market for fintech loans will reach \$1 trillion by 2030, and the \$50 billion threshold for loan originations was already crossed in 2018.³⁸ The securitization and related risk-based activities of fintech credit firms, which are described first below, are the focus of this Article. However,

^{33.} See generally Carmelo Barbagallo, Dir. Gen. for Fin. Supervision & Regulation, Bank of Italy, Speech on Fintech and the Future of Financial Services (July 23, 2018) (transcript available at https://www.bancaditalia.it/pubblicazioni/interventi-vari/int-var-2018/barbagallo-20180723.pdf [https://perma.cc/HX2Z-UDWK]); Peter High, *The CIO of the First Global Fintech Company on the Future of Finance*, FORBES (Mar. 12, 2018, 9:23 AM), https://www.forbes.com/sites/peterhigh/2018/03/12/the-cio-of-the-first-global-fintech-company-on-the-future-of-finance/#6ed4a3612928 [https://perma.cc/KE5V-69NN].

^{34.} See, e.g., Nina Gass, 6 Disruptive Fintech Companies Disrupting the Investment and Lending Landscape, DUE (Oct. 6, 2017), https://due.com/blog/disruptive-fintech-companies/ [https://perma.cc/PG5G-PV4F].

^{35.} See Marguerita M. Cheng, *How Fintech Is Changing Everything*, EUR. FIN. REV. (Apr. 23, 2018), http://www.europeanfinancialreview.com/?p=23023 [https://perma.cc/7MTE-FANY].

^{36.} Tom Try, *Fintech Market Insights: The Real FinTech Growth Story*, LEXOLOGY (Oct. 8, 2019), https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=bc7145c9-74a8-4a84-b332-0bec45f4b875 [https://perma.cc/CH2G-6AAC].

^{37.} Allen Taylor, *The Rise of Marketplace Lending Securitization*, LENDING TIMES (Dec. 19, 2018), https://lending-times.com/2018/12/19/the-rise-of-marketplace-lending-securitization/ [https://perma.cc/4QNZ-RAS3].

^{38.} Id.

a growing number of traditional financial companies, such as banks and other depository institutions, are also adopting fintech strategies in their lending activities.

The following provides an overview of the fintech lending landscape and how it has grown over time. It also shows the evolution of the business model and the growth in the use of artificial intelligence and AI in credit underwriting.

A. Nonbank Firms

Fintech nonbanks lenders generally serve as middlemen that match investors and borrowers.³⁹ In an historical context, these firms are the finance companies of the digital age.⁴⁰ Fintech lenders were first known as "peer-to-peer" or "P2P" lenders because they connected borrowers and retail funders through the use of online platforms, largely dispensing with the need for a traditional bank intermediary.⁴¹ Over time, the rise of institutional investors as the primary funders of these online loans led the market to be referred to as "marketplace lending."⁴² Fintech lenders boast their ability to provide borrowers with quicker and easier access to credit compared to the experience of using a bank or more traditional lender—sometimes involving face-to-face exchanges, lengthy loan applications, and the mailing of documents.⁴³ The

^{39.} See KPMG, THE PULSE OF FINTECH 2018, at 5 (2018), https://assets.kpmg.com/content/dam/kpmg/xx/pdf/2018/07/h1-2018-pulse-of-fintech.pdf [https://perma.cc/263F-RCHX].

^{40.} Finance companies as referred to here are those nonbank institutions that have provided consumer credit to American households over the years. The Household Finance Corporation is a well-known example of such a company. *See* CALDER, *supra* note 13.

^{41.} ANGELA M. HERRBOLDT, MARKETPLACE LENDING 12 (2015), https://www.fdic.gov/regulations/examinations/supervisory/insights/siwin15/si_winter2015-article02.pdf [https://perma.cc/DG5E-YYZL]; *see also* Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 795. For a theorizing of the role of intermediaries, see Kathryn Judge, *Intermediary Influence*, 82 U. CHI. L. REV. 573 (2015); *see also* Charles K. Whitehead, *Reframing Financial Regulation*, 90 B.U. L. REV. 1, 8 (2010).

^{42.} Jason J. Kilborn, Crowdfunding and Crowdlending in the US: Regulations, Exemptions, and Outcomes (Apr. 1, 2019) (unpublished manuscript), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3362591 [https://perma.cc/VK2J-FZFS]; see also TANIA ZIEGLER ET AL., THE AMERICAS ALTERNATIVE FINANCE INDUSTRY REPORT: HITTING STRIDE 22 (2017); Kevin Davis & Jacob Murphy, Peer-to-Peer Lending: Structures, Risks and Regulation, 3 JASSA: FINSIA J. APPLIED FIN. 37 (2016).

^{43.} U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, OPPORTUNITIES AND CHALLENGES IN ONLINE MARKETPLACE LENDING 5 (2016), https://www.treasury.gov/connect/blog/documents/opportunities_and_challenges_in_online_ma rketplace_lending_white_paper.pdf [https://perma.cc/6UTC-EM9J]; see generally Andrew Verstein, The Misregulation of Person-to-Person Lending, 45 U.C. DAVIS L. REV. 445 (2011)

turnaround time for credit decisions made by these online lenders can be as short as a few hours.⁴⁴ Additionally, the loan application is accessed, completed, and submitted entirely online, as the fintech lender has no physical retail location.⁴⁵

Fintech lending has enjoyed significant growth since its early days. What was once a very small part of the unsecured, non-credit card consumer credit market has slowly grown. The consumer credit reporting giant TransUnion stated that in 2018, loans facilitated by fintech lenders accounted for 38% of all non-credit card, unsecured personal loan balances—which is a larger share than that enjoyed by banks, credit unions, and more traditional non-bank finance companies.⁴⁶ This number is particularly significant when considering that the share of fintech loan balances only accounted for 5% of the unsecured market around 2013.⁴⁷ Table 1 shows the rise in fintech lending market share over time compared to more entrenched competitors.⁴⁸

Market Share by Credit Firm-Type						
(Non-Credit Card, Unsecured Personal Loan Balances)						
Year	Bank	Credit	Non-Bank	Fintech Lender		
		Union	Finance Co.			
2018	28%	21%	13%	38%		
2017	30%	22%	13%	35%		
2016	32%	23%	16%	29%		
2015	35%	25%	19%	21%		
2014	39%	28%	22%	11%		
2013	40%	31%	24%	5%		
(Source: Transunion Q4 2018 Industry Insights Report)						

 Table 1

 Market Share by Credit Firm-Type

⁽explaining the early threats to marketplace/fintech lending as a result of action by the Securities and Exchange Commission starting in November 2008 against the firm Prosper).

^{44.} See U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, supra note 43, at 5; see also Dori Zinn, How Long It Really Takes To Get Approved for a Personal Loan, STUDENT LOAN HERO (June 5, 2018), https://studentloanhero.com/featured/how-long-does-it-take-to-get-approved-for-a-personal-loan/ [https://perma.cc/V6LR-LLZX].

^{45.} U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, *supra* note 43, at 5.

^{46.} Press Release, TransUnion, *FinTechs Continue to Drive Personal Loan Growth* (Feb. 21, 2019), https://newsroom.transunion.com/fintechs-continue-to-drive-personal-loans-to-record-levels/ [https://perma.cc/U6CT-NDVX].

^{47.} *Id*.

^{48.} Id.

Data from TransUnion's competitor, Experian, show even more surprising growth. Experian notes that in March 2019, fintech credit comprised 50% of the non-credit card, unsecured consumer loan market.⁴⁹ An important observation, however, that the data above does not necessarily reveal is that banks and other depository institutions have long shied away from providing unsecured consumer loans outside the credit card market. This means that fintech nonbanks have not taken market share away from banks as much as they have filled a need that banks were unable or else refused to meet in the past.

In terms of firm quantity, there are about 111 fintech lenders in the United States,⁵⁰ with a few very large players—such as Prosper and Lending Club being dominant.⁵¹ With respect to loan products, the fintech credit market can be divided into three categories: consumer loans, student loans, and small business loans.⁵² Consumer loans were the most important to the industry's beginnings as fintech lenders were able to take advantage of banks' aversion to unsecured consumer loans in preference to credit cards⁵³ and home equity lines of credit, both of which entail higher interest rates and thus higher returns.⁵⁴ Student loans are the second most popular of the fintech credit products.⁵⁵

[https://perma.cc/JD4E-3H2K]. Although Lending Club is the largest fintech lender, Prosper was the first to operate in the United States. *Id.* Other firms include Upstart, LendUp, SoFi, and Avant. *See* Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 797–99.

52. See Odinet, supra note 26, at 804–07.

53. Todd J. Zywicki, *The Economics of Credit Cards*, 3 CHAP. L. REV. 79, 83 (2000) (describing the functions of credit cards).

[https://perma.cc/3CVV-PV98]; see also Odinet, supra note 26, at 805.

55. See Chad Watkins & Mavel Vargas, *How Fintech Lenders Are Changing the Student Debt Business*, INFORMA FIN. INTELLIGENCE (Sept. 10, 2018), https://financialintelligence.informa.com/resources/product-content/irs-blog-how-fintech-lenders-are-changing-the-student-debt-business [https://perma.cc/7E3R-3M8H].

^{49.} EXPERIAN, FINTECH VS. TRADITIONAL FIS: TRENDS IN UNSECURED PERSONAL INSTALLMENT LOANS 3 (2019), http://go.experian.com/IM-20-EM-AA-FintechTrendseBookTY [https://perma.cc/T7AF-YWWX].

^{50.} DAVID W. PERKINS, MARKETPLACE LENDING: FINTECH IN CONSUMER AND SMALL-BUSINESS LENDING 5 (2018), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44614.pdf [https://perma.cc/WG5Q-PRD8].

^{51.} Olivier Garret, *The 4 Best P2P Lending Platforms for Investors in 2017--Detailed Analysis*, FORBES (Jan. 29, 2017), https://www.forbes.com/sites/oliviergarret/2017/01/29/the-4-best-p2p-lending-platforms-for-investors-in-2017-detailed-analysis/#56f2dbf152ab

^{54.} Nick Clements, *Led by Student Loans, Marketplace Lending Securitization Volume Soars*, FORBES (Oct. 21, 2016), https://www.forbes.com/sites/nickclements/2016/10/21/led-by-student-loans-marketplace-lending-securitization-volume-soars/#44fca7743c23

B. AI and Alternative Data Underwriting

But the largest and often most hyped aspect of fintech lending is the way underwriting is performed.⁵⁶ Underwriting is the process of determining whether and to what extent a person is creditworthy.⁵⁷ Fintech lenders argue that their underwriting processes have significantly greater reliability in predicting a borrower's creditworthiness.⁵⁸ This is based on the use of nontraditional data aimed at getting a fuller picture of a borrower's financial capacity, a view that is often in the blind spot of banks and more traditional lenders that rely predominately or exclusively on the FICO or Vantage score.⁵⁹ While many fintech lenders indeed continue to use traditional indicators of creditworthiness-such as income levels, reoccurring liabilities, and credit scores⁶⁰—other nontraditional factors play an increasingly significant role.⁶¹ Such borrower information includes or is believed to include where borrowers live, their text messaging habits, their health records, what clubs they belong to, shopping habits, educational history, academic transcripts, standardized test scores, career trajectory, and digital footprint, including social media activity.⁶² One "industry executive noted that 'how many times a person says 'wasted' in their [social media] profile . . . has some value in predicting whether they're going to repay their

^{56.} See Odinet, supra note 26; Christopher K. Odinet, *The New Data of Student Debt*, 92 S. CAL. L. REV. 1617 (2019) [hereinafter Odinet, *Student Debt*]; Laura Noonan, *AI in Banking: The Reality Behind the Hype*, FIN. TIMES (Apr. 11, 2018), https://www.ft.com/content/b497a134-2d21-11e8-a34a-7e7563b0b0f4 [https://perma.cc/8SBG-YZYD] (listing customer profiling as a top way that AI is being deployed in banking).

^{57.} Underwrite, MERRIAM-WEBSTER, https://www.merriamwebster.com/dictionary/underwrite [https://perma.cc/7WMD-ZRKF] ("Underwriting is the process that a lender or other financial service uses to assess the creditworthiness or risk of a potential customer.").

^{58.} See supra Section I.B.

^{59.} Odinet, supra note 26, at 804, 848.

^{60.} This most significant credit score is the FICO score. THOMAS P. LEMKE, GERALD T. LINS & MARIE E. PICARD, MORTGAGE-BACKED SECURITIES § 3:6 (2017–2018 ed.).

^{61.} Odinet, supra note 26, at 785; U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, supra note 43, at 5.

^{62.} See Odinet, supra note 26, at 785; see also CATHY O'NEIL, WEAPONS OF MATH DESTRUCTION: HOW BIG DATA INCREASES INEQUALITY AND THREATENS DEMOCRACY 156-59 (2017); SMITTIPON SRETHAPRAMOTE ET AL., GLOBAL MARKETPLACE LENDING: DISRUPTIVE INNOVATION IN FINANCIALS 11 (2015),http://bebeez.it/wpcontent/blogs.dir/5825/files/2015/06/GlobalMarketplaceLending.pdf [https://perma.cc/HWB5-GVW5]; U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, supra note 43, at 5; Mikella Hurley & Julius Adebayo, Credit Scoring in the Era of Big Data, 18 YALE J. L. & TECH. 148, 165 (2016); Kelly Dilworth, Alternative Lenders Offer Cheaper Loans for More of Your Data, CREDITCARDS.COM (Apr. 20, 2015), https://www.creditcards.com/credit-card-news/alternative-lenders-startups-loans-data-1273.php [https://perma.cc/M246-3JT3].

52:0477]

debt.""63 And as one "fintech lender declared on its website: 'All data is credit data.""64

Additionally, AI machine learning underwriting algorithms⁶⁵ process these data to reveal correlations between seemingly irrelevant borrower attributes and that borrower's ability to repay.⁶⁶ These correlations, because of their high-dimensionality, are often beyond what the human brain can detect on its own.⁶⁷ Machine learning as a concept can be thought of as a subset of the idea of artificial intelligence or "AI,"68 which is the broader field that embodies the notion that complex machines can display characteristics of human intelligence.⁶⁹ Most of the technological advancements associated with artificial intelligence come from machine learning.⁷⁰

Machine learning deals with creating algorithms⁷¹ (i.e., instructions) to analyze data, internalize those data, and then perform a task that is commonly

68. For a discussion of the origins of machine learning as an idea, see William J. Magnuson, Artificial Financial Intelligence, HARV. BUS. L. REV. (forthcoming 2020) (manuscript at 6), https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3403712 [https://perma.cc/22A7-UQZW].

69. See generally STUART RUSSELL, ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE: A MODERN APPROACH (3d ed. 2015) (explaining the mechanics of the concept); IAN GOODFELLOW, YOSHUA BENGIO & AARON COURVILLE, DEEP LEARNING: ADAPTIVE COMPUTATION AND MACHINE LEARNING SERIES (2016) (expanding upon the same).

[https://perma.cc/44CM-XJYC]; Darrell M. West & John R. Allen, How Artificial Intelligence Is Transforming the World, BROOKINGS (Apr. 24, 2018), https://www.brookings.edu/research/howartificial-intelligence-is-transforming-the-world/ [https://perma.cc/YQB2-RDUR].

71. An algorithm is "[a] mathematical or logical process consisting of a series of steps, designed to solve a specific type of problem." See Algorithm, BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY (11th

^{63.} Odinet, Student Debt, supra 56, at 1645; Ben McLannahan, Being 'Wasted' on Facebook May Damage Your Credit Score, FIN. TIMES (Oct. 15, 2015), https://www.ft.com/content/d6daedee-706a-11e5-9b9e-690fdae72044 [https://perma.cc/9R55-QQJG]; see also The Surprising Ways that Social Media Can Be Used for Credit Scoring, WHARTON (Nov. 5, 2014), http://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/using-social-media-forcredit-scoring/ [https://perma.cc/B7U7-L3RT].

^{64.} Odinet, Student Debt, supra note 56, at 1645; see O'NEIL, supra note 62, at 158; see also Hurley & Adebayo, supra note 62, at 165; Odinet, supra note 26, at 785.

^{65.} For an explanation of the basics of algorithms, see Andrew Tutt, An FDA for Algorithms, 69 ADMIN. L. REV. 83, 92 (2017).

^{66.} See David Weinberger, Our Machines Now Have Knowledge We'll Never Understand, WIRED (Apr. 18, 2017), https://www.wired.com/story/our-machines-now-have-knowledge-wellnever-understand/ [https://perma.cc/B57U-VLNM]. See generally Chris Anderson, The End of Theory: The Data Deluge Makes the Scientific Method Obsolete, WIRED (June 23, 2008), https://www.wired.com/2008/06/pb-theory/ [https://perma.cc/6EZV-5GL6].

^{67.} See Anya Prince & Daniel Schwarcz, Proxy Discrimination in the Age of Artificial Intelligence and Big Data, 105 IOWA L. REV. 1257, 1263-64 (2020); Anderson, supra note 66; Weinberger, supra note 66.

^{70.} Nick Statt, The AI Boom is Happening All Over the World, and It's Accelerating Quickly, VERGE (Dec. 12, 2018), https://www.theverge.com/2018/12/12/18136929/artificialintelligence-ai-index-report-2018-machine-learning-global-progress-researchl

associated with intelligence, such as "recognition, diagnosis, planning, robot control, prediction, etc."⁷² Through this process, the algorithm "learns whenever it changes its structure, program, or data (based on its inputs or in response to external information) in such a manner that its expected future performance improves."⁷³

The complexity of machine learning—in other words, the conclusions it can draw from massive amounts of data—is ever evolving. For example, deep learning is considered to be a "next level" type of machine learning where the program can find and expand upon even the smallest of patterns within a given data set.⁷⁴ One particular kind of deep learning technique involves the use of an algorithm called a neutral network, first conceived of as we know it today by the data scientist Geoffrey Hinton but only operationalized in recent years with the growth in computer power.⁷⁵ The name neutral network comes from the fact that the algorithm is a simplified version of the neuron-and synapse-based network within the human brain.⁷⁶

The layers of machine learning complexity, however, only continue. Machine learning (including deep learning through the use of neutral networks) can be further divided between supervised, unsupervised, and

74. EUGENE CHARNIAK, INTRODUCTION TO DEEP LEARNING (2019); GOODFELLOW ET AL., *supra* note 69, at 5; JOHN D. KELLEHER, DEEP LEARNING 16–21 (2019); Robert D. Hof, *Deep Learning*, MIT TECH. REV. (Apr. 23, 2013), https://www.technologyreview.com/technology/deep-learning/ [https://perma.cc/94RA-7237].

75. The concept of a neutral network has been around since the middle of the 20th century, but most researchers thought at the time that the function was limited in what it could do (thus making it of little practical utility). *See* MARVIN MINSKY & SEYMOUR A. PAPERT, PERCEPTRONS: AN INTRODUCTION TO COMPUTATIONAL GEOMETRY (1969). Hinton, however, showed that a neutral network could use a number of additional layers for decision-making than what was once thought. *See* Alex Krizhevsky, Ilya Sutskever & Geoffrey E. Hinton, ImageNet Classification with Deep Convolutional Neural Networks (unpublished manuscript), https://papers.nips.cc/paper/4824-imagenet-classification-with-deep-convolutional-neural-networks.pdf [https://perma.cc/P9PV-RP6N].

ed. 2019). In short, an algorithm is a set of instructions designed to explain how a task is to be performed.

Nils J. Nilsson, Introduction to Machine Learning 1 (unpublished manuscript) (Nov. 3, 1998), http://robotics.stanford.edu/people/nilsson/MLBOOK.pdf [https://perma.cc/QA7J-S3AZ].

^{73.} *Id.*; see Ryan Calo, *Artificial Intelligence Policy: A Primer and Roadmap*, 51 U.C. DAVIS L. REV. 399, 405–10 (2017); see also KEVIN P. MURPHY, MACHINE LEARNING: A PROBABILISTIC PERSPECTIVE 1 (2012); Magnuson, *supra* note 68 (manuscript at 8–9).

^{76.} James Somers, *Is AI Riding a One-Trick Pony?*, MIT TECH. REV. (Sept. 29, 2017), https://www.technologyreview.com/s/608911/is-ai-riding-a-one-trick-pony/ [https://perma.cc/D8EF-TP2N].

reinforced methods.⁷⁷ Supervised learning has been the most prevalent of the three.⁷⁸ It uses training data to tell the algorithm what to look for, and then the algorithm tries to find that same thing when it is confronted with new information.⁷⁹ It is believed that supervised machine learning is the kind most suitable for credit scoring.⁸⁰

Consider the following explanation of how such a supervised programming would occur: the design of a machine learning program involves "training"⁸¹ the algorithm to achieve a certain result—this result is called the "target variable."⁸² For example, the target variable for a machine learning algorithm for underwriting purposes would be the likelihood of full repayment of a loan. The "training data" that would be furnished to the algorithm could consist of information about individuals who have fully and timely repaid loans in the past. The machine learning program would then analyze the training data and find characteristics of these borrowers that correlate with (but not necessarily have a causal relationship to) loan repayment.⁸³ To be clear, a machine learning algorithm is not concerned with why certain borrower characteristics are (or are not) predictive, rather it only concerns itself with the fact that they are one way or another.⁸⁴

The extent to which fintech lenders and banks that use fintech-AI technology are employing the most sophisticated and inscrutable of machine learning algorithms is unknown. Some of this use may be only for purposes of market hype.⁸⁵ For instance, the fintech lender Upstart asserts that it is "the first lending platform to leverage artificial intelligence and machine learning

^{77.} M. GOPAL, APPLIED MACHINE LEARNING 328–29 (2019); KELLEHER, *supra* note 74, at 25–26; *see also* Somers, *supra* note 76.

^{78.} Somers, supra note 76.

^{79.} John Guttag, Professor, Mass. Inst. of Tech., Lecture 11: Introduction to Machine Learning (giving examples of supervised machine learning functions), https://ocw.mit.edu/courses/electrical-engineering-and-computer-science/6-0002-introduction-to-computational-thinking-and-data-science-fall-2016/lecture-videos/lecture-11-introduction-to-machine-learning/ [https://perma.cc/6C3X-L4AM].

^{80.} OLIVER THEOBALD, MACHINE LEARNING FOR ABSOLUTE BEGINNERS: A PLAIN ENGLISH INTRODUCTION 57 (2017).

^{81.} See W. Nicholson Price II, *Regulating Black-Box Medicine*, 116 MICH. L. REV. 421, 431 (2017) (discussing training data).

^{82.} Andrew D. Selbst & Solon Barocas, *The Intuitive Appeal of Explainable Machines*, 87 FORDHAM L. REV. 1085, 1131 (2018) (explaining the target variable concept).

^{83.} David Lehr & Paul Ohm, *Playing with the Data: What Legal Scholars Should Learn About Machine Learning*, 51 U.C. DAVIS L. REV. 653, 672 (2017); *see also* Prince & Schwarcz, *supra* note 67, at 1263–64.

^{84.} Selbst & Barocas, supra note 82, at 1094; see also Prince & Schwarcz, supra note 67.

^{85.} Noonan, *supra* note 57.

to price credit and automate the borrowing process."⁸⁶ Moreover, the company states that it uses "non-conventional variables at scale in an underwriting model that improves constantly" largely by "using variables that no other lender considers."⁸⁷ But whether complex algorithms like neutral networks are in use at present or not, the fact of the matter is that these developments are coming—and fast. AI is reshaping the financial services sector and we can only expect more complex machine (deep) learning models and more massive amounts of alternative data to dominate decision-making in the credit markets. Fintech nonbank lending is only the beginning.

II. THE FINANCING OF FINTECH CREDIT

The way fintech credit is financed in combination with the way these loans are being underwritten is the root of concerns about potential systemic risk. Yet, much of the story of fintech financing and systemic risk is tied to the life cycle of start-up companies intertwined with the specific funding mechanisms used by nonbank financial companies compared to banks. The following explains this unique funding structure.

A. Startup Financing

Fintech nonbank lenders begin as startups. The unique status of startups more broadly has only recently gained recognition in the corporate law literature.⁸⁸ As Elizabeth Pollman has written: "Early-stage startups are

^{86.} These statements come from job advertisements on Upstart's website for data scientist and machine learning specialist positions. *See* Dave Girouard, *Upstart Opens R&D Center in Columbus*, UPSTART, https://www.upstart.com/blog/upstart-opens-rd-center-in-columbus [https://perma.cc/ZF5T-S8H6].

^{87.} *Machine Learning Engineer*, UPSTART, https://www.upstart.com/careers/24403/apply?gh_jid=1625862 [https://perma.cc/W6MY-ZK6G].

^{88.} See, e.g., Robert P. Bartlett, III, Shareholder Wealth Maximization as Means to an End, 38 SEATTLE U. L. REV. 255 (2015); Robert P. Bartlett, III, Venture Capital, Agency Costs, and the False Dichotomy of the Corporation, 54 UCLA L. REV. 37 (2006); William W. Bratton & Michael L. Wachter, A Theory of Preferred Stock, 161 U. PA. L. REV. 1815 (2013); William W. Bratton, Venture Capital on the Downside: Preferred Stock and Corporate Control, 100 MICH. L. REV. 891 (2002); Jennifer S. Fan, Regulating Unicorns: Disclosure and the New Private Economy, 57 B.C. L. REV. 583, 583 (2016); Jesse M. Fried & Mira Ganor, Agency Costs of Venture Capitalist Control in Startups, 81 N.Y.U. L. REV. 967 (2006); Ronald J. Gilson, Engineering a Venture Capital Market: Lessons from the American Experience, 55 STAN. L. REV. 1067, 1082 (2003).

highly entrepreneurial and focused on innovation and technology."⁸⁹ Fintechs are no different, and, indeed, initial startup funding is often derived from the entrepreneurs themselves.⁹⁰ This is then followed up by a more substantive round of funding, which typically comes from friends and family, alongside angel investors.⁹¹ Startups may then begin accessing funding through venture capitalists ("VC")—sometimes through multiple rounds of VC funding.⁹² These equity investments are necessary, because the lack of assets and operational history, among other factors, make startups poor candidates for tapping into the bank lending market.⁹³

After the start-up achieves first stage success, Pollman explains that there is a shift in focus "to managing a more complex organization" and as the firm begins seeking out more substantial sources of liquidity in order to allow earlier stage investors—such as venture capital firms—to exit.⁹⁴ At this point, the firm begins to have the history and record of success necessary to attract the attention of both banks and the capital markets.⁹⁵ The capital markets route results in either the issuance of new securities that are offered to the public or else in the issuance of debt instruments (bonds) to the same.⁹⁶ For a firm that no longer wishes to issue more equity shares, debt makes sense as a way of financing the company's activities. However, bank borrowing and bond borrowing entail different considerations. Bank lending is usually more customized to the borrowing firm and allows for more flexibility, since the bank and the borrowing firm have the ability to renegotiate the terms at will.⁹⁷ The downside is that the repayment period for loans is typically much shorter

^{89.} Elizabeth Pollman, Startup Governance, 168 U. PA. L. REV. 155, 166 (2019).

^{90.} STEPHEN F. REED & ESTHER S. BARRON, ENTREPRENEURSHIP LAW: CASES AND MATERIALS 153–54 (2013); Pollman, *supra* note 89, at 166.

^{91.} REED & BARRON, *supra* note 90, at 155, 163–64; Pollman, *supra* note 89, at 167. Angel investors are individuals who typically have excess cash to spare and are looking for a higher-yielding investment than what is otherwise offered by more traditional outlets, such as deposit accounts and mutual funds. *See* Darian M. Ibrahim, *Financing the Next Silicon Valley*, 87 WASH. U. L. REV. 717, 721 (2010).

^{92.} REED & BARRON, supra note 90, at 169–80; Pollman, supra note 89, at 167, 172–74.

^{93.} Pollman, supra note 89, at 170.

^{94.} Id. at 168-69.

^{95.} Id.

^{96.} JOHN DOWNES & JORDAN GOODMAN, DICTIONARY OF FINANCE AND INVESTMENT TERMS 59 (5th ed. 1998).

^{97.} See REED & BARRON, supra note 90, at 169–71; Fiorella De Fiore & Harald Uhlig, Bank Finance Versus Bond Finance, What Explains the Differences Between US and Europe 8 (European Cent. Bank, Working Paper No. 547, Nov. 2005), https://www.ecb.europa.eu/pub/pdf/scpwps/ecbwp547.pdf [https://perma.cc/RK99-5JJP].

than for bonds, which have a longer life cycle.⁹⁸ On the other hand, refinancing a bond is more difficult because of the various parties whose consent must first be obtained. Additionally, the willingness of investors in the capital markets to purchase corporate bonds is tied to the financial health and viability of the issuing firm. If the firm is weak or has an uncertain financial future, the bonds will suffer marketability problems and may thus not generate much capital. Also, payment of the bonds by the company may be secured by specific company property.⁹⁹ This can mean that the corporation's assets are tied up in the bond issuance and may be seized and monetized in the event of a default.

issuing This tying of the firm's health/assets to the marketability/performance of the bond is solved, in part, by the securitization process. As Steven Schwarcz notes in his seminal work on the subject, securitization alters "the security holder's dependence on the debtor/company for payment, by separating the source of payment from the company itself."¹⁰⁰ That process, as outlined further below, separates the risks of the company's failure from the revenue generating assets. Therefore, when investors purchase securities, the value is derived only from the underlying asset, thus the investors' rights are considered less risky.¹⁰¹

Yet at the same time, the securitization process creates a great deal of opacity, as explored further below, and that opacity combined with the increasingly complex deep learning underwriting techniques of fintech lending creates systemic risk concerns. The following traces the financing of fintech credit firms, culminating in securitization.

B. From Early Stages to Securitizations

Because fintechs are largely nonbank companies, they do not have access to the same kind of funding as banks. This is what makes their funding life cycle more like that of a typical startup. Banks can access funding by using the deposits of their customers.¹⁰² The bank maintains a certain amount of

^{98.} Adam Schrier, *Bank Loans or High Yield Bonds? Maybe Both.*, INVESTMENTNEWS (Nov. 28, 2017), https://www.investmentnews.com/bank-loans-or-high-yield-bonds-maybe-both-72788 [https://perma.cc/S6GF-KK5X].

^{99.} STEVEN SCHWARCZ, STRUCTURED FINANCE: A GUIDE TO THE PRINCIPLES OF ASSET SECURITIZATION 1–4 (2016).

^{100.} STEVEN SCHWARCZ, BRUCE A. MARKELL & LISSA LAMKIN BROOME, SECURITIZATION, STRUCTURED FINANCE AND CAPITAL MARKETS 6 (2004).

^{101.} SCHWARCZ, supra note 99, at 1-4.

^{102.} JOHN ARMOUR, DAN AWREY, PAUL DAVIES, LUCA ENRIQUES, JEFFREY N. GORDON, COLIN MAYER & JENNIFER PAYNE, PRINCIPLES OF FINANCIAL REGULATION 277–79 (2016).

funds on hand for use in customer withdrawals, but the bank is safe in assuming that all or a large portion of its customers will not seek to withdraw funds all at once.¹⁰³ This, in essence, is the principle behind fractional reserve banking. Banks can also draw upon their other investments—such as investments in securities—for funding needs.¹⁰⁴ And perhaps most importantly, banks are able to access cheap loans from the Federal Reserve to meet their various funding needs.¹⁰⁵

Nonbanks, on the other hand, do not have such privileged access to government funding or to customer deposits. Instead, they begin like a typical start-up and then progress to the capital markets. This means that fintech funding is often riskier and generally more expensive. A 2018 survey of fintech lenders found that the cost of funding was one of top three concerns in the industry.¹⁰⁶

In terms of funding, the business model for fintech credit firms can vary¹⁰⁷ but can be generalized as coming into two broad categories.¹⁰⁸ The first is the "direct funding" model."¹⁰⁹ These fintech lenders, which include firms like OnDeck, originate their own loans and make them directly to borrowers.¹¹⁰ These direct funders have obtained their capital from different sources over time. The early stages of the fintech lending life cycle, as with other startups, were driven by venture capital.¹¹¹ Then, direct fintech lenders began to take

106. Steve Fromhart & Chris Moller, Funding Takes Center Stage for Nonbank Online
Lenders, DELOITTE INSIGHTS (July 9, 2018),
https://www2.deloitte.com/us/en/insights/industry/financial-services/cost-of-funding-survey-
nonbank-online-lenders.html [https://perma.cc/VLQ4-UL2H].

107. For a depiction of these business models, see PERKINS, *supra* note 50, at 4.

108. Gerald Tsai, Dir. of Fintech and Applications, Fin. Insts. Supervision and Credit, Fed. Reserve Bank of S.F., Remarks at the 4th Bund Summit on Fintech 2–3 (July 9, 2017), https://www.frbsf.org/our-district/files/Tsai-Shanghai-Speech-Fintech-US-Regulatory-Response.pdf [https://perma.cc/PE3C-BXT2] (describing the direction provision of services to

consumers as well as partnerships between fintechs and banks). 109. See Herrboldt, supra note 41, at 13. For the names of lenders said to utilize the "direct funding model," see KPMG, THE PULSE OF FINTECH 2016, at 46 (2016), https://home.kpmg/content/dam/kpmg/pdf/2016/05/the-pulse-of-fintech.pdf [https://perma.cc/W5ZW-2E2G].

110. Nate Huebscher, *Marketplace Lending and the Three Bears: A FinTech Tale*, MEDIUM (Feb. 20, 2017), https://medium.com/wharton-fintech/marketplace-lending-and-the-three-bears-a-fintech-tale-5c1e835e6897 [https://perma.cc/8E5M-QQJP].

111. Id.

^{103.} Id. at 277.

^{104.} *Id.* at 277–79.

^{105.} Kathryn Judge, *Three Discount Windows*, 99 CORNELL L. REV. 795, 801–09 (2014). *See generally* PETER CONTI-BROWN, POWER AND INDEPENDENCE OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE (2016) (explaining the history and role of the Federal Reserve System is supporting the funding needs of the banking system).

advantage of warehouse lines of credit and other short-term financing from banks, which was made possible by the ability to quickly sell loans to wholesale buyers in the capital markets.¹¹² Indeed, this back-end market for the selling of loans to institutional investors was considered one of the most innovative aspects of the fintech/marketplace lending model. Fintechs would originate the loans and then quickly sell them, using the revenue from the sale to fund the next batch of loans. This model—often called the "gain on sale" model¹¹³—served as the initial way fintech credit companies paid for their operations. However, the gain on sale model proved problematic.¹¹⁴ First, because these institutional buyers demanded high returns to entice them to purchase the loans, the cost of funding for the fintech was quite high. This was a major weakness in the business model. Fintech credit firms found themselves unable to generate enough returns from the sale of their loans in order to pay for their expenses on a sustainable basis.¹¹⁵

The answer to this funding problem was securitization. By securitizing the loans they originated, fintechs could access cheaper financing by tapping into the capital markets in a different way to provide funding and to spread risk.¹¹⁶ Direct fintech lenders reap their profits from a traditional risk-adjusted return analysis—judging how much the investment will yield in returns compared to its riskiness over the investment period.¹¹⁷ Figure 2 depicts the direct funding model.

^{112.} See *id*. For a discussion of warehouse and other forms of short-term lending, see YOU SUK KIM ET AL., LIQUIDITY CRISES IN THE MORTGAGE MARKET 10–26 (2018), https://www.federalreserve.gov/econres/feds/files/2018016r1pap.pdf [https://perma.cc/DP3G-V67L].

^{113.} Todd H. Baker, *It Should Be Obvious Now that Marketplace Lending Is Unsustainable*, AM. BANKER (Apr. 23, 2016), https://www.americanbanker.com/opinion/it-should-be-obvious-now-that-marketplace-lending-is-unsustainable [https://perma.cc/M2C2-9QGD].

^{114.} Baker, supra note 113.

^{115.} Kevin Wack, Lending Club CFO Quits; Firm Posts \$81M Loss, AM. BANKER (Aug. 8, 2016), https://www.americanbanker.com/news/lending-club-cfo-quits-firm-posts-81m-loss
[https://perma.cc/TA32-R346]; Kevin Wack, Prosper Reports \$35M Loss as Revenue Plummets, AM. BANKER (Aug. 16, 2016), https://www.americanbanker.com/news/prosper-reports-35m-loss-as-revenue-plummets [https://perma.cc/YW2B-GW5M].

^{116.} Huebscher, *supra* note 110.

^{117.} Id.

Figure 2 Direct Funding Model



The movement away from a pure gain on sale model was accompanied by the rise of the now dominant fintech business model—one that involves the fintech credit firm entered into a contractual relationship with a chartered depository institution/bank (usually at the state level).¹¹⁸ The bank partner actually makes the loan, but the borrower completes the loan application with the fintech firm through the company's website or smartphone app.¹¹⁹ Importantly, the underwriting and processing of the loan application is conducted by the fintech firm.¹²⁰

The bank partner, however, does not keep the loan on its balance sheet for very long after having been made.¹²¹ Shortly after the origination, the loan is sold to the fintech.¹²² Once the purchase is complete, the fintech either sells the loan (along with other loans) to a pre-arranged wholesale buyer or, as is increasingly the case, securitizes a pool of loans.¹²³ Figure 3 depicts the bank-partnership funding model.

^{118.} KPMG, *supra* note 109, at 6–7; *see also id.* at 2 ("Over the quarter, we saw continued collaboration between the fintech sector and corporate players, with an increasing number of banks, financial institutions and insurance companies forging partnerships with fintech companies, accelerators and incubators in order to drive innovation within their own organizations."); RYAN M. NASH & ERIC BEARDSLEY, THE FUTURE OF FINANCE: THE RISE OF THE NEW SHADOW BANK 9 (2015), https://www.betandbetter.com/photos_forum/1425585417.pdf [https://perma.cc/G77T-ZJX3] ("To facilitate the origination of loans and compliance with bank regulations, many P2P lenders partner with little known WebBank, for instance, a Salt Lake City, Utah based industrial bank. WebBank was founded in 1997, has about 38 full time employees, and in 2014 ranked in the 99th percentile for bank profitability per head (\$420k of net income/head)."). Lenders in this category are said to use the "bank partnership model." *See* Herrboldt, *supra* note 41, at 13.

^{119.} See U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, supra note 43, at 6-8.

^{120.} Id. at 5; see also PERKINS, supra note 50, at 2-3.

^{121.} See U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, supra note 43, at 6.

^{122.} See *id*. The fintech lender uses warehouse lines or other forms of short-term/overnight financing to purchase the loans from the originating bank partner.

^{123.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 790. This is also how the fintech lender finances its loan purchases from the bank partner. *Id.* at 790–91.



Figure 3 Bank-Partnership Funding Model

Banks have been eager to take advantage of the technological advances that fintech credit firms offer—advances that can lead to efficiencies, lower transaction costs, simplification of processes, and ultimately higher profits.¹²⁴ Rather than banks trying to build the technology themselves or purchasing fintech companies, partnerships with existing fintech credit firms have proven popular in markets across the globe.¹²⁵ Through these collaborations, fintechs and banks argue that they now have greater capacity to provide products that are tailored to specific borrower needs, can offer greater credit choice, have more flexibility in providing services, enjoy a heightened level of competitiveness, and can increase credit access across the spectrum.¹²⁶

^{124.} See Ryan Lichtenwald, Banks and Marketplace Lending Platforms: Ideal Partners?, LENDIT FINTECH NEWS (Aug. 17, 2016), https://www.lendacademy.com/bank-partnerships-marketplace-lenders/ [https://perma.cc/5QDR-RGFM].

^{125.} See id.

^{126.} See ACXIOM, 2019 ACXIOM FINANCIAL SERVICES REVIEW 20–23 (2019), https://marketing.acxiom.com/rs/982-LRE-196/images/2019-Acxiom-Financial-Services Review.pdf [https://perma.cc/69B8-2LSV].

Table 2 provides a list of some prominent fintech credit firms and the bank/depositary institutions with which they partner.¹²⁷

Fintech Lender	Bank–Partner
Avant	HSBC & WebBank
GreenSky	American Express
Upstart	BankMobile & Cross River Bank
SoFi	Blue Ridge Bank & Pioneer Bank
Lending Club	WebBank, NBT Bank, & Comenity
	Capital Bank
Opportunity Financial	FinWise Bank
Prosper	WebBank
Marlette	Cross River Bank
Upgrade	WebBank
Freedom Financial	Cross River Bank
Amazon	Synchrony Financial
Marcus	Goldman Sachs
Payoff	Alliant Credit Union, First Electronic
	Bank, First Tech Federal Credit Union,
	& Technology Credit Union
Payoff	Alliant Credit Union, First Electronic Bank, First Tech Federal Credit Union, & Technology Credit Union

Table 2						
Fintech Lenders and Bank–Partners						

^{127.} LENDINGCLUB (FORM 10-K) (2020),CORP., ANNUAL Report 6 https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1409970/000140997020000212/a201910k.htm#s227937FF230454FC9AED487A5EE48246 [https://perma.cc/BH4P-DVGE]; Ryan Lichtenwald, Cross River Bank and Marlette Funding Close \$100 Million Securitization Transaction, LENDIT FINTECH NEWS (Oct. 2, 2015), https://www.lendacademy.com/cross-riverbank-and-marlette-funding-close-100-million-securitization-transaction/ [https://perma.cc/66E9-R534]; Mike McEnaney, 2018: The Year that Banks and Fintech Started to Figure Things Out, LENDIT FINTECH NEWS (Jan. 8, 2019), https://www.lendacademy.com/2018-the-year-that-banksand-fintech-started-to-figure-things-out/ [https://perma.cc/2RSS-UMLM]; Tripp Mickle, Liz Hoffman & Peter Rudegeair, Apple, Goldman Sachs Team Up on Credit Card Paired with iPhone, WALL STREET J. (Feb. 21, 2019), https://www.wsj.com/articles/apple-goldman-sachs-team-upon-credit-card-paired-with-iphone-11550750400?mod=e2tw [https://perma.cc/4PAQ-ZMZN]; Kate Rooney, Amazon Launches a Credit Card for the 'Underbanked' with Bad Credit, CNBC (June 10, 2019), https://www.cnbc.com/2019/06/10/amazon-launches-a-credit-card-for-theunderbanked-with-bad-credit.html [https://perma.cc/3487-CDLH]; All Financial Partners, PAYOFF, https://happymoney.com/terms-of-use [https://perma.cc/8V8Q-B79H]; Elizabeth A. Devos, Dowse Bradwell "Brad" Rustin IV & Randall L. Saunders, Surf's Up: How To Ride the FinTech Wave Rather than Be Swept Over, LEXOLOGY (Aug. 19, 2019), https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=78dfefaa-5255-497c-b61c-9d8421c5b678 [https://perma.cc/STN9-8KK8]; Freedomplus, FREEDOM FIN. NETWORK, https://www.freedomfinancialnetwork.com/freedomplus [https://perma.cc/356U-EQM9]; Is Upgrade a Bank?, UPGRADE, https://upgrade.zendesk.com/hc/en-us/articles/115005202407-Is-Upgrade-a-bank- [https://perma.cc/MZ2X-ULQW]; Rates, Terms and Licenses, OPPORTUNITY FIN., https://www.opploans.com/rates-and-terms/ [https://perma.cc/5AJH-PTL4].

In terms of structure, a securitization sponsor (which can be either a separate financial institution or, as is more often the case, a subsidiary or affiliate of the fintech lender) gathers together the purchased online loans and coordinates the securitization process.¹²⁸ The loans are then placed into a special purpose entity/vehicle (usually a trust) and then the trust issues securities that are sold in the capital markets to investors through market dealers.¹²⁹ The most prominent dealers in this space are Citigroup, Credit Suisse, Deutsche Bank, Goldman Sachs, and Bank of America.¹³⁰ The securities, once purchased, entitle their holders to the principal and interest payments that are made by the downstream borrowers.¹³¹ Typically the securities within an issuance are placed into different risk categories or tranches. Holders of securities belonging to higher tranches are entitled to payment before those holding securities of lower tranches.¹³² Yet, the higher tranched securities, although less risky, yield less revenue. The lower tranched securities-albeit riskier-are higher yielding. As such, the fintech credit firm typically retains a certain portion of the risky securities in order to signal to market buyers that the securities being issued are worth investing.¹³³ The securities are also rated by credit ratings agencies. When engaged by the issuer to do so, these companies give a grade to the securities or class/tranche of securities, which in turn guides the investment decisions of buyers.134

The funds generated by the securitization/purchase of the securities are used, in part, to cover the financing expenses of the fintech firm in acquiring the loans from the bank partner or in directly making the loans in the first

^{128.} See MARC FRANSON & PETER MANBECK, THE REGULATION OF MARKETPLACE LENDING: A SUMMARY OF THE PRINCIPAL ISSUES 117–18 (2019), https://www.chapman.com/media/publication/926_Chapman_Regulation_of_Marketplace_Len ding 2019.pdf [https://perma.cc/LC3V-K5KQ].

^{129.} See id. at 119.

^{130.} PEERIQ, MARKETPLACE LENDING SECURITIZATION TRACKER: Q1|2019, at 6, https://www.peeriq.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/PeerIQ-MPL-Securitization-Tracker-1Q2019.pdf [https://perma.cc/44XJ-N4JF]. The top three securities dealers—Citigroup, Credit Suisse, and Deutsche Bank—dominate nearly 60% of the market. *Id.*

^{131.} See U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, *supra* note 43, at 6–7; *see also* FRANSON & MANBECK, *supra* note 128, at 91–92.

^{132.} Adam J. Levitin, *The Paper Chase: Securitization, Foreclosure, and the Uncertainty of Mortgage Title*, 63 DUKE L.J. 637, 710 (2013).

^{133.} Justin Tsang, The Risk Retention Rule as a Framework for Marketplace Lending Funding Arrangements 275 (Apr. 1, 2019) (unpublished manuscript), https://gwbflr.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/04/The-Risk-Retention-Rule-Tsang.pdf [https://perma.cc/YJ8R-UKYA].

^{134.} See generally HERWIG LANGOHR & PATRICIA LANGOHR, THE RATING AGENCIES AND THEIR CREDIT RATINGS: WHAT THEY ARE, HOW THEY WORK, AND WHY THEY ARE RELEVANT (2009) (explaining the industry).

instance.¹³⁵ This system, in turn, is much less expensive than the wholesale buyer/gain on sale model. The reason for this is because, in part, the riskiness of the issuer (the fintech) is no longer connected to the performance of the securitized asset (the loans).¹³⁶ The transfer of the loans from the originator (the fintech) to the buyer (the securitization trust) is a "true sale" meaning that, as a legal matter, it is treated as a complete and final transfer of the asset so that the assets are no longer the property of the fintech.¹³⁷ The importance of this is due to the fact that the investors who purchase the securities backed by the online loan want to ensure that the loans themselves are outside and will not be affected by any potential bankruptcy of the fintech.¹³⁸ In other words, the sale must not be revocable upon the fintech's potential bankruptcy under a fraudulent transfer or related claim.¹³⁹ The special purpose entity that holds the loans (the trust) must be treated as a separate legal entity and not subject to bankruptcy consolidation of the fintech. In short, because of this isolation, the securities are considered safer and more marketable, thereby reducing the yield that investors expect. This, in turn, reduces the cost of raising money from a securitization for the fintech.

In the bank partnership model, the fintech lender is paid in two ways. First, it receives a fee/commission for helping to underwrite the loans and arrange the credit transactions on the frontend between the bank partner and the borrower.¹⁴⁰ The firm also receives compensation throughout the life of the loans because the fintech lender will be in the position of servicer, thereby collecting payments from borrowers, keeping a portion of those payments as profit, and then passing on the rest to the securitization trustee.¹⁴¹

Despite worry over trade wars by President Trump and fears of a recession,¹⁴² investment remains strong.¹⁴³ The first quarter of 2019 saw a

^{135.} FRANSON & MANBECK, *supra* note 128, at 119–123. An electronic ledger maintains a record of the ownership of the platform notes by the investors. *See id.* at 128.

^{136.} ODINET, supra note 21, at 59-60.

^{137.} Thomas J. Gordon, Securitization of Executory Future Flows as Bankruptcy-Remote True Sales, 67 U. CHI. L. REV. 1317, 1317–18 (2000); Heather Hughes, Property and the True-Sale Doctrine, 19 U. PA. J. BUS. L. 870, 896–97 (2017).

^{138.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 59–61.

^{139. 11} U.S.C. § 547 (2018) (preference actions); id. § 548 (fraudulent transfers).

^{140.} Odinet, supra note 26, at 790.

^{141.} U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, *supra* note 43, at 6–8; *see also* Herrboldt, *supra* note 41, at 14. For a comparison to a similar structure of loan servicing involving mortgages, see ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 40–42.

^{142.} Jim Zarroli, *Coronavirus Spreads Recession Fears Around the World*, NPR (Mar. 5, 2020), https://www.npr.org/2020/03/05/812183483/coronavirus-spreads-recession-fears-around-the-world [https://perma.cc/BY9Y-2UCN].

^{143.} See PEERIQ, supra note 130, at 1, 11.

total of \$3.6 billion over ten separate fintech securitizations—the fourth highest in fintech securitization history—with the top issuers being SoFi, Kabbage, and Avant.¹⁴⁴ All deals were rated by credit ratings agencies.¹⁴⁵ Combining this amount with all prior fintech securitizations (which began around 2013), total market securitization now stands at \$48.1 billion over 152 deals.¹⁴⁶ Figure 4 shows cumulative fintech securitizations over time.¹⁴⁷



Figure 4 Cumulative Fintech Securitizations (September 2013–March 2019)

To better understand the process, consider the following example drawn from a late 2018 securitization deal conducted by the fintech credit firm Lending Club.¹⁴⁸ Under this company's business model, the loans are originated by WebBank (a Utah-chartered bank), with Lending Club handling the loan application intake, the underwriting, and the ultimate credit

^{144.} *Id.* at 1, 3, 6. This was, however, a 14% drop from the first quarter of 2018. *See id.* at 3. 145. *Id.* at 5. The vast majority of fintech securitizations to date have been rated by only two agencies—DBRS and Kroll. *See id.* at 6.

^{146.} *Id.* at 2–3.

^{147.} See id. at 3 exhibit1.

^{148.} See generally LENDINGCLUB CORP., ASSET-BACKED SECURITIZER REPORT (FORM ABS-15G) (Nov. 28, 2018), https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1715900/000121465918007332/j1127180abs15g.htm [https://perma.cc/4N9M-U5GS].

recommendation¹⁴⁹—all of which is paid through a "transaction fee" that tracks the bank's origination fee.¹⁵⁰ The loans are then purchased by Lending Club from WebBank within two days of being made.¹⁵¹

When Lending Club engages in securitizations, it serves as the sponsor and is the party that creates the special purpose trust to pool the loans.¹⁵² One way the firm engages in securitization deals is by offering what are called CLUB Certificates.¹⁵³ Under this structure, a group of unsecured online consumer loans are transferred to a trust (which Lending Club calls variable interest entities or "VIEs"¹⁵⁴) by Lending Club.¹⁵⁵ The trust then issues "passthrough securities" (called CLUB Certificates), that are collateralized by (i.e., backed and payable from) the loans themselves.¹⁵⁶ The securities are issued to only accredited investors and certain qualified institutional investors, like retirement funds and insurance companies.¹⁵⁷ Lending Club will then enter into an agreement with the trust to handle all loan servicing (for a fee), and Lending Club will retain a 5% interest in the certificates that were issued (which is done to meet regulatory risk retention requirements).¹⁵⁸

The CLUB 2018-P3 transaction depicted below was an asset-backed securitization of consumer loans worth \$272.40 million.¹⁵⁹ After their origination by WebBank and subsequent purchase by Lending Club, the loans were gathered together by a Lending Club subsidiary known as Consumer

^{149.} Fintech lenders boast that their underwriting programs are far superior to those used in mainstream lending. *Cf.* Joe Nocera, *Credit Score Is the Tyrant in Lending*, N.Y. TIMES (July 23, 2010), https://www.nytimes.com/2010/07/24/business/24nocera.html [https://perma.cc/H2DS-7U22] ("Essentially, she says, a person's credit score has become the only thing that matters anymore to the banks and other institutions that underwrite mortgages.").

^{150.} See LENDINGCLUB CORP., ANNUAL REPORT (FORM 10-K) (2019), at 3, 8–9, https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1409970/000140997019000222/a201810-k.htm

[[]https://perma.cc/EFS5-P7YM]. WebBank, which is a Utah-based industrial loan company, has the exclusive right to originate a certain percentage of the loans facilitated by Lending Club. For healthcare- and education-based loans, NBT Bank and Comenity Capital Bank are the bank partners. *Id.* at 9.

^{151.} Id. at 8.

^{152.} See id. at 98.

^{153.} *Id.*

^{154.} Id. at 1.

^{155.} *Id.* at 116–17.

^{156.} *Id.* at 117.

^{157.} See id. at 7, 98; see also Kilborn, supra note 42, at 10-11.

^{158.} LENDINGCLUB CORP., *supra* note 127, at 124. A loan origination fee is a percentage of the loan amount—anywhere from 1% to 6% of the loan amount.

^{159.} Press Release, Kroll Bond Rating Agency, KBRA Assigns Preliminary Ratings to Consumer Loan Underlying Bond (CLUB) Credit Trust 2018-P3 (Dec. 4, 2018), https://documents.krollbondratings.com/press-release/8858/kbra-assigns-preliminary-ratings-to-consumer-loan-underlying-bond-club-credit-trust-2018-p3 [https://perma.cc/R6ZW-J8D3].

Loan Underlying Bond (CLUB) Depositor LLC and placed into a trust titled Consumer Loan Underlying Bond (CLUB) Credit Trust 2018-P3.¹⁶⁰ Securities were then issued by the trust, which were divided into three types (or tranches), consisting of Class A, B, and C notes.¹⁶¹ As noted above, the range of note classes indicates their riskiness in terms of which note holders are paid first and which are paid last in the event the loans that the notes back fail to perform (i.e., borrowers don't pay).¹⁶² Class A note holders are entitled to be paid first, then Class B, and then Class C.¹⁶³ Figure 5 depicts the transaction per the securities filing:¹⁶⁴





Worthy of note—this securitization was not rated by any of the three major ratings agencies (Fitch, Standard & Poor's, or Moody's). Instead, the relative newcomer credit rating company Kroll Bond Rating Agency ("Kroll") scored the transaction. In terms of substance, Kroll gave the Class A notes an *A*-, the

^{160.} See LENDINGCLUB CORP., supra note 127, at 120; Letter from Deloitte & Touche LLP to LendingClub Corp. (Nov. 27, 2018), https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1715900/000121465918007332/ex99_1.htm [https://perma.cc/4HPZ-LHXA].

^{161.} Press Release, Kroll Bond Rating Agency, supra note 159.

^{162.} For a discussion of the tranching of asset-backed securities in the mortgage context, see ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 29–31.

^{163.} See id. at 30.

^{164.} See generally LENDINGCLUB CORP., supra note 150, at 9–10 (showing and explaining LendingClub's "loan issuance mechanism").

Class B notes a *BBB* rating, and the Class C notes were scored as *BB* grade.¹⁶⁵ According to Kroll, notes that are scored A- are deemed to be of high quality with only a small risk (although on the upper-end of that range) of default.¹⁶⁶ BBB means the securities are "of medium quality with some risk of loss due to credit-related events."167 And a BB rating signifies "low quality with moderate risk of loss due to credit-related events."¹⁶⁸ But this explanation belies the true rating. First, Kroll is a relatively new ratings agency and remains small.¹⁶⁹ Second, industry analysts note that this period of low interest rates and cheap funding has resulted in many securities being overrated. Indeed, some predict that when interest rates rise, the market will see a number of bond downgrades.¹⁷⁰ This has been particularly true of late in light of the rapid market fears around the spread of the coronavirus.¹⁷¹ One analyst argues that "[h]alf of investment-grade bonds are only one step away from junk status."¹⁷² Moreover, it wasn't so long ago that subprime mortgages were given triple A ratings by Wall Street credit rating agencies, only for the world to discover that, once tested by changing market conditions, these securities were really nothing more than junk bonds.¹⁷³

It is also important to understand that the Lending Club rating was not based solely on Kroll's assessment of the strength of the underlying loans.¹⁷⁴

^{165.} See Press Release, Kroll Bond Rating Agency, supra note 159.

^{166.} *See Rating Scales*, KROLL BOND RATING AGENCY, https://www.krollbondratings.com/understanding-ratings/rating-scales/long-term-credit-rating [https://perma.cc/W8LT-HKVN].

^{167.} Id.

^{168.} Id.

^{169.} Bruce Rogers, Jules Kroll's KBRA Out To Disrupt Cozy Ratings Agency Business, FORBES (Mar. 31, 2014), https://www.forbes.com/sites/brucerogers/2014/03/31/jules-krollskbra-out-to-disrupt-cozy-ratings-agency-business/#731083c24ac1 [https://perma.cc/38W9-QVL7].

^{170.} Julia La Roche, *Gundlach: The 2020s Will See 'Real Turmoil' as US Debt Woes Come Home To Roost*, YAHOO FIN. (Dec. 9, 2019), https://finance.yahoo.com/news/jeffrey-gundlach-onoutlook-for-2020-decade-182455166.html [https://perma.cc/378X-QCLM] (interview with DoubleLine Capital's CEO about trouble brewing in the bond market); Robert Ross, Opinion, *Half of Investment-Grade Bonds Are Only One Step Away from Junk Status*, MARKET WATCH (Jan. 8, 2019, 5:30 PM), https://www.marketwatch.com/story/half-of-investment-grade-bonds-are-onlyone-step-away-from-junk-status-2019-01-07 [https://perma.cc/AUL6-V26K].

^{171.} Matt Wirz, *Investment-Grade Bonds Could Turn to Junk Amid Global Rout*, WALL STREET J. (Mar. 13, 2020), https://www.wsj.com/articles/investment-grade-bonds-could-turn-to-junk-amid-global-rout-11584060834 [https://perma.cc/A3FQ-F3QQ].

^{172.} Ross, supra note 170.

^{173.} Allan Sloan, *Goldman Sachs' House of Junk*, FORTUNE (Apr. 12, 2016), https://fortune.com/2016/04/12/goldman-sachs-house-of-junk-mortgage-bonds/ [https://perma.cc/4RJK-SBST].

^{174.} See Press Release, Kroll Bond Rating Agency, supra note 159.

In other words, Kroll did not score the notes based solely or even primarily on the likelihood that the relevant borrowers would repay the loans based on the actual individual underwriting.¹⁷⁵ Rather, the score was based in part on historical data about Lending Club coupled with various credit enhancements that Lending Club attached to the securitization to help make it more attractive to investors.¹⁷⁶

From a broader perspective, these securitization activities perform a number of functions that are critical to the ongoing viability of the fintech lending marketplace. First, as explained above, securitization ostensibly helps protect investors from concerns about the solvency of the company that originates the loans.¹⁷⁷ This is due to the fact that the loans that collateralize the securities are held in a single purpose entity that is legally separate and apart from the fintech company that facilitated or loaned the money and any of its bank partners.¹⁷⁸ In this way, the securities are less risky than the party that originates them.¹⁷⁹ Consequently, investors will pay more for the securities since they need not be worried about the financial condition of the originator.¹⁸⁰ Secondly, the securitization process provides fintech companies with ready access to capital that is cheaper than the original, gain on sale model that the industry employed.¹⁸¹

Lastly, securitization has a certain cache to it. As Jonathan Lipson notes, many have often described securitization "as a new kind of 'technology'" that brings with it attendant allure.¹⁸² For the Silicon Valley firms that populate the fintech landscape, playing in the securitization sandbox carries a certain kind of club membership that legitimizes and validates a financial business's

^{175.} Id.

^{176.} *Id.* A credit enhancement is a type of financial process aimed at lowering the risk of securities for the benefit of investors. These can come in many forms, such as where the trustee or servicer for the securitization keeps a certain amount of funds in reserve to cover potential investor losses in the event of defaults or providing some form of insurance to cover shortfalls in borrower payments. *See* 26 C.F.R. §§ 1.860D-1(b)(2)(iii), 1.860G-2(c)(2)–(3) (2019) (defining credit enhancements for purposes of discussing real estate mortgage investment trusts (REMICs), which are the forms of special purpose entities that are used for mortgage-backed securitizations).

^{177.} See Jonathan C. Lipson, Re: Defining Securitization, 85 S. CAL. L. REV. 1229, 1242–43 (2012).

^{178.} Id. at 1239–44; see also Lois R. Lupica, Circumvention of the Bankruptcy Process: The Statutory Institutionalization of Securitization, 33 CONN. L. REV. 199, 199–202 (2000); Thomas E. Plank, The Security of Securitization and the Future of Security, 25 CARDOZO L. REV. 1655, 1686–98 (2004).

^{179.} Lipson, supra note 177, at 1243.

^{180.} Id.

^{181.} See id. at 1244.

^{182.} Id. at 1246.

509

maturity and success.¹⁸³ Indeed, over roughly the last three decades the securitization process has become a principal method of raising capital in this country—and fintech has harnessed this process and continues to do so today.¹⁸⁴

III. FINTECH CREDIT AND SYSTEMIC RISK

Much like the perils posed by securitization more broadly, fintech raises enhanced issues of risk. As Michael Barr, Howell Jackson, and Margaret Tahyar offer in their influential work on financial regulation: "[w]ith the growth of fintech... will new risks emerge, and will market participants and regulators be able to keep up?"¹⁸⁵ They argue that "[w]hile innovation is central for growth," we should be mindful of the fact that "the complexity and interconnectedness of the financial system means that systemic risk may spread like a contagious disease."¹⁸⁶ Indeed, in June 2017 the Financial Stability Board—which serves as a global monitoring body for the stability of the international financial system—identified financial technology as an important risk for which governments should be mindful.¹⁸⁷ That same body warned again in February 2019 that fintech poses "both potential benefits and risks for financial stability."¹⁸⁸

To that end, I argue here that the securitization of fintech, increasingly AIdriven credit raises issues of potential systemic risk. Such an analysis comes at a most opportune time, as state and federal lawmakers and regulators are actively involved in a robust (and sometimes contentious) discussion about how best to regulate the fintech space. In July 2018, the Treasury Department under President Trump released a white paper titled "A Financial System That Creates Economic Opportunities: Nonbank Financials, Fintech, and Innovation."¹⁸⁹ In this report, the Trump Administration indicated its broad

189. U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, A FINANCIAL SYSTEM THAT CREATES ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITIES: NONBANK FINANCIALS, FINTECH, AND INNOVATION (2018), https://home.treasury.gov/sites/default/files/2018-08/A-Financial-System-that-Creates-

^{183.} See id. at 1245.

^{184.} See id. at 1231–32; see also Taylor, supra note 37.

^{185.} MICHAEL S. BARR, HOWELL E. JACKSON, & MARGARET E. TAHYAR, FINANCIAL REGULATION: LAW & POLICY 32 (2018).

^{186.} *Id.*

^{187.} FIN. STABILITY BD., FINANCIAL STABILITY IMPLICATIONS FROM FINTECH: SUPERVISORY AND REGULATORY ISSUES THAT MERIT AUTHORITIES' ATTENTION 1 (2017), https://www.fsb.org/wp-content/uploads/R270617.pdf [https://perma.cc/2HZR-ANUV].

^{188.} FIN. STABILITY BD., FINTECH AND MARKET STRUCTURE IN FINANCIAL SERVICES: MARKET DEVELOPMENTS AND POTENTIAL FINANCIAL STABILITY IMPLICATIONS 1 (2019), https://www.fsb.org/wp-content/uploads/P140219.pdf [https://perma.cc/369G-NT6E].

support for the financial technology sector and encouraged tech companies that if they helped offer new and innovative ways to invest and bank, then the federal government would support their growth.¹⁹⁰ Treasury Secretary Steven Mnuchin declared: "We must keep pace with industry changes and encourage financial ingenuity to foster the nation's vibrant financial services and technology sector."¹⁹¹

To make my argument, this section provides an overview of the unique risks posed by AI underwriting, which I assert creates an additional level of opacity to the already cloudy financial structure of securitization. It then explains securitization's dark side and the role it played in the financial crisis.

A. Umbrella and Caveats

The complexity and inscrutability of AI creates particularized problems in the context of securitization. Indeed, securitization is by itself already a highly complex legal creature.¹⁹² This complexity arises, as Steven Schwarcz notes, not because securitizers wish to create inscrutability for its own sake but rather because investors have idiosyncratic investment motivations.¹⁹³ This market desire by investors drives transactions that create a variety of products that can match investor goals.¹⁹⁴ Securitization structures that call for various assets to be sold, packaged, transferred, and pooled generate opportunities for investors to have access to new types of investment products (like commodities and home loan mortgages) and for businesses to raise money through the capital markets more cheaply than going through a bank or other traditional financial intermediary.¹⁹⁵ But the downside is that these benefits are only possible through ever-increasing complexity.¹⁹⁶

Consider the multifaceted aspects of a typical loan securitization. Schwarcz highlights that securitization transactions involve estimations of default risk, the potential for changes in interest rates, the risk of borrowers

Economic-Opportunities---Nonbank-Financials-Fintech-and-Innovation.pdf [https://perma.cc/5HNQ-K3L9].

^{190.} Ryan Tracy, *Trump Administration Embraces Fintech Startups*, WALL STREET J. (July 31, 2018), https://www.wsj.com/articles/treasury-report-calls-for-more-regulatory-leeway-for-fintech-startups-1533045737 [https://perma.cc/ZVR2-KR3B].

^{191.} *Id*.

^{192.} Steven L. Schwarcz, *Regulating Complexity in Financial Markets*, 87 WASH. U. L. REV. 211, 213 (2009).

^{193.} Id.

^{194.} Id.

^{195.} Id. at 213–14.

^{196.} Id.

making early payments, loan modeling, and a large degree of assumptions through the use of historical data.¹⁹⁷ These factors become all the more difficult when the assets in a securitization pool are not homogenous, such as when multiple different kinds of loans with different features are securitized together.¹⁹⁸ As we saw during the financial crisis, the variability in the loan terms—such as those with adjustable interest rates, negative amortization features, and low loan-to-value ratios—created defaults that historical data did not accurately predict.¹⁹⁹

The opacity of AI—an opacity that is predicted to only increase as technology and computational power develops²⁰⁰—in the underwriting of these loans makes their true riskiness impossible or extremely difficult to comprehend. As these loans are turned into marketable securities that make their way across the financial system, driven in large part by favorable credit ratings, yield seeking, and a generalized hype for all things fintech, the risk of contagion becomes more significant and real.

To be clear, my argument is not intended to predict a future economic downturn in any particular period of time or of any specific magnitude that would result from the securitization of these AI digital debts. Rather, my goal is to urge financial regulators to improve their monitoring of certain aspects of the financial sector—particularly the financial technology sector and the growing role of AI—that may pose risk in the future without necessarily needing to take any particularly heavy-handed regulatory action at present. As Rory Van Loo has written with respect to AI and consumer products and services more broadly, "the task of financial stability regulators and scholars is not necessarily to predict the next crisis, or even to make the case that any trigger is likely to cause a crisis."²⁰¹ We will certainly have another financial crisis resulting from the COVID-19 coronavirus appears to be unfolding.²⁰³ But in

^{197.} Id. at 216-17.

^{198.} Id. at 217.

^{199.} Id. at 217-18.

^{200.} Bernhard Waltl & Roland Vogl, *Increasing Transparency in Algorithmic-Decision-Making with Explainable AI*, 42 Datenschutz Datensichereit-DUD [Privacy and Data Security] 613–17 (2018), https://doi.org/10.1007/s11623-018-1011-4 [https://perma.cc/3DXC-NY5V]; Ben Dickson, *What's Preventing Artificial Intelligence from Taking the Next Big Leap*?, TECH TALKS (Apr. 18, 2017), https://bdtechtalks.com/2017/04/18/whats-preventing-artificial-intelligence-from-taking-the-next-big-leap/ [https://perma.cc/NZG8-UBXH].

^{201.} Rory Van Loo, *Digital Market Perfection*, 117 MICH. L. REV. 815, 821 (2019).

^{202.} Id.

^{203.} Mary Childs & Jacob Goldstein, *Episode 989: What If No One Pays Rent?*, NPR PLANET MONEY (Apr. 8, 2020, 9:01 PM), https://www.npr.org/2020/04/08/830237502/episode-989-whatif-no-one-pays-rent [https://perma.cc/X88P-ZMPC]; Scott Horsley, *Fed Goes All Out To Keep*

any event, regulators and lawmakers should aim to reduce the magnitude of any future financial crisis when they are able. As Van Loo notes, many scholars and regulators in the past have signaled a hesitance to study "new triggers that (inevitably) appeared unlikely and unfamiliar until they caused a crisis."²⁰⁴ After all, many were surprised that seemingly simple or innocuous consumer financial products—like residential mortgage loans—could contribute or even cause a major financial crisis.²⁰⁵ The American political system has long engaged in the practice of waiting until a financial crisis wrecks the economy before taking legal steps to prevent, curtail, or manage certain potentially dangerous financial practices.²⁰⁶ "Regulators have a critical role to play in managing the up sides and the down sides when it comes to financial technology credit and AI."²⁰⁷

B. Blackbox Underwriting

The AI complexity inherent in fintech lending products expands upon the already highly complex nature of traditionally securitized loans. Artificial intelligence and alternative data play a significant role in the credit scoring process, which is predicted to only grow as a foundational tool in the financial markets of the future.²⁰⁸ Indeed, financial institutions in the United States and abroad, both big and small, have been busily hiring data scientist and machine learning experts to build out their AI capabilities.²⁰⁹ We should only expect

208. U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, *supra* note 189; Arthur Bachinskiy, *The Growing Impact* of AI in Financial Services: Six Examples, TOWARDS DATA SCI. (Feb. 21, 2019), https://towardsdatascience.com/the-growing-impact-of-ai-in-financial-services-six-examples-da386c0301b2 [https://perma.cc/7U59-H3N2]; John Manning, *How AI Is Disrupting the Banking Industry*, INT'L BANKER (July 4, 2018), https://internationalbanker.com/banking/how-ai-is-disrupting-the-banking-industry/ [https://perma.cc/BM4W-YKET]; *High-Level Expert Group on Artificial Intelligence*, EUR. COMMISSION, https://ec.europa.eu/digital-single-market/en/high-level-expert-group-artificial-intelligence [https://perma.cc/GJ5E-5NHB]; Toby Nwazor, *Artificial Intelligence Is Changing Banking and Wall Street. Here's What To Expect in 2019*, YAHOO FIN. (Feb. 8, 2019), https://finance.yahoo.com/news/artificial-intelligence-changing-banking-wall-170000530.html [https://perma.cc/CJ47-WGSX].

209. Magnuson, *supra* note 68 (manuscript at 13); *see also* Sarah Butcher, *The Top Machine Learning Teams in Investment Banks*, EFINANCIALCAREERS (May 23, 2018),

Economy Alive During Coronavirus Shutdown, NPR (Apr. 6, 2020), https://www.npr.org/2020/04/06/826894304/fed-goes-all-out-to-keep-economy-alive-during-coronavirus-shutdown [https://perma.cc/P444-G92R].

^{204.} Van Loo, *supra* note 201, at 820–22.

^{205.} Id. at 820-21.

^{206.} See ANAT R. ADMATI & MARTIN HELLWIG, THE BANKERS' NEW CLOTHES: WHAT'S WRONG WITH BANKING AND WHAT TO DO ABOUT IT (2013).

^{207.} Van Loo, supra note 201, at 875.
that big, alternative data and AI will play an ever-expanding role in the delivery of consumer financial products and services moving forward—and thus greater levels of complexity, as well. This complexity, as unpacked below, has roots in inscrutability, over-reliance on heuristics, the failure of meaningful disclosures, and the risk of AI breakdowns in predictive effectiveness.

1. Inscrutability

With machine learning, predictive power—in other words, the ability to gather large amounts of existing data and "predict the likelihood of uncertain outcomes"—is the key.²¹⁰ As I have written about before,²¹¹ the use of sophisticated machine learning algorithms and nontraditional data in loan underwriting poses a host of challenges, not least of which is the inscrutable nature of these decision-making processes.²¹² Machine learning introduces a particular kind of impenetrability because while it may be possible to see what kinds of *data go into* the AI underwriting program and what *result comes from it*, it will not always necessarily be possible (depending on the type of algorithm deployed²¹³) to see *how* those data resulted in that particular decision.

The true inscrutability, however, arises when the machine learning program uses not only training data that is provided to it by the programmer on the front end but also incrementally and over a period of time reprograms itself in order to meet the end goal by incorporating new information. Thus, the training set does not necessarily limit the decision-making, but rather data drawn from various different sources that are obtained periodically is added

https://news.efinancialcareers.com/us-en/315969/top-machine-learning-teams-banks

[[]https://perma.cc/TKP4-4FSC] ("Banks are widely held to be laggards when it comes to the use of artificial intelligence, and are trying hard to catch up. Goldman Sachs alone, for example, is currently advertising around 100 jobs that specify machine learning skills globally.").

^{210.} Harry Surden, Machine Learning and Law, 89 WASH. L. REV. 87, 90 (2014).

^{211.} Odinet, supra note 26, at 784-86; see also Odinet, Student Debt, supra note 56.

^{212.} See Hurley & Adebayo, supra note 62, at 165; Lehr & Ohm, supra note 83, at 655;

Odinet, Student Debt, supra note 56, at 1678; Selbst & Barocas, supra note 82, at 1131.

^{213.} See Request for Information Regarding Use of Alternative Data and Modeling Techniques in the Credit Process, 82 Fed. Reg. 11,183 (Feb. 21, 2017); Selbst & Barocas, supra note 82, at 1089–90 (discussing the inscrutability of certain algorithmic programs); see also Prince & Schwarcz, supra note 67. See generally THEOBALD, supra note 80 (describing different kinds of machine learning algorithms, such as linear regressions, decision-trees, and artificial neural networks).

into the process so that the program learns over time²¹⁴ how to be more predictive.²¹⁵ As Harry Surden notes, this process of learning "allows for the creation of nuanced models of complex phenomena that may otherwise be too difficult for programmers to specify manually, up front."²¹⁶

As Anya Prince and Daniel Schwartz have written, an algorithm is not concerned with *why* certain borrower attributes are or are not predictive—it just cares that they *are*.²¹⁷ This makes understanding why there is a connection between variable A and outcome B a very difficult—some say impossible²¹⁸—task. Andrew Selbst and Solon Barocas explain that what makes machine learning so difficult for law to grapple with is its inscrutability and nonintuitiveness.²¹⁹ While its decision is revealed, the decision-making process is a secret because the algorithm is relying on pattern recognition as it combs through a large set of data to discover hidden relationships—and then hidden patterns within those patterns²²⁰—that, again, are too subtle or distant for humans to recognize or even grasp.²²¹

And herein lies the problem related to risk. The underwriting of these loans will largely be beyond the comprehension of individuals due to the very nature of sophisticated machine learning and alternative data. The machine learning underwriting will become so complex, interconnected, and numerous in nature that it will "defy practical inspection and resist comprehension."²²² Weaving these underwriting intricacies into the securitization process (discussed more fully below) makes the complexity more extreme.²²³ The hidden connections will be so distant and

216. Id.

^{214.} See Hearing on Examining the Use of Alternative Data in Underwriting and Credit Scoring to Expand Credit Access Before the Task Force on Fin. Tech. of the H. Comm. on Fin. Servs., 116th Cong. 2 (2019) [hereinafter Alternative Data in Underwriting] (Testimony of Dave Girouard, CEO, Upstart Network, Inc.), https://financialservices.house.gov/uploadedfiles/hhrg-116-ba00-wstate-girouardd-20190725.pdf [https://perma.cc/KN6Z-C29U] ("AI models change and improve over time").

^{215.} Surden, supra note 210, at 94.

^{217.} Prince & Schwarcz, supra note 67, at 1274.

^{218.} Selbst & Barocas, *supra* note 82, at 1089–90 (discussing the inscrutability of certain algorithmic programs); *see also* Prince & Schwarcz, *supra* note 67, at 1274 ("[F]or this reason, the ultimate statistical models that AIs derive are often nearly impossible to explain intuitively...").

^{219.} Selbst & Barocas, supra note 82, at 1089.

^{220.} See Magnuson, supra note 68 (manuscript at 9); see also Lehr & Ohm, supra note 83, at 671.

^{221.} Selbst & Barocas, supra note 82, at 1094.

^{222.} Id.

^{223.} Id. ("While there is a long history to such concerns, evidenced most obviously by the term 'byzantine,' the complexity of rules that result from machine learning can far exceed those of

incomprehensible, individuals will have to surrender their trust in algorithms and in others who can vouch for them, rather than exercising any independent risk assessment. The lack of independent judgment and analysis increases the likelihood for the unknowing spread of risk.

2. Heuristics

Investors in algorithmically underwritten loan securities, just as with subprime mortgage-backed securities, rely on heuristics like ratings agencies (and increasingly, the generally hypnotic effect of Silicon Valley and its tech proponents²²⁴) to assess risk.²²⁵ The role played by fintech promotion cannot be understated. The hype of fintech, alongside a plentiful amount of cheap borrowing during a lengthy period of low interest rates, has helped the fintech market growth exponentially.²²⁶ The investment world has readily bought into the magic of fintech and, buttressed by favorable rating agency reports, continues to pour billions into the sector.²²⁷

However, the use of heuristic reasoning can generate bias and systemic error.²²⁸ As financial products increase in their complexity, fewer and fewer analysts and investment experts have "sufficiently nuanced cognition" to adequately understand the financial products being created.²²⁹ In the run-up to the crisis, many financial analysts oversimplified otherwise complex assets

225. Asheetu Bhatia Sarin & J.K Chowdhury, An Understanding of Role of Heuristic on Investment Decisions, 9 Int'l REV. BUS. & FIN. 57, 58--60 (2017), https://www.ripublication.com/irbf17/irbfv9n1 11.pdf [https://perma.cc/38WW-DNLD].

226. See generally KPMG, supra note 39.

the most elaborate bureaucracy. The challenge in such circumstances is not a lack of awareness, disclosure, or expertise, but the sheer scope and sophistication of the model.").

^{224.} Matt Harris, Fintech Frenzy: Hype or Reality? A Closer Look at 6 Key Sectors, FORTUNE (Aug. 8, 2018), https://fortune.com/2018/08/08/fintech-crypto-trend-vc-invest/ [https://perma.cc/487L-VXLW]; How One VC Cuts Through the Fintech Hype, WHARTON (Sept. 24, 2019), https://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/article/vc-fintech-hype/ [https://perma.cc/JD42-KDM2]; The Spectacular Rise and Fall of WeWork, N.Y. TIMES: THE DAILY (Nov. 18, 2019), https://www.nytimes.com/2019/11/18/podcasts/the-daily/wework-adam-neumann.html [https://perma.cc/SZ6E-ANM4] ("He sold a utopian vision that ultimately left a company in

shambles. Then he walked away with more than \$1 billion.").

^{227.} Press Release, KPMG, Global Fintech Investment Rockets to a Record \$111.8B in 2018, Deals: of Fintech Driven by Mega KPMG Pulse (Feb. 13, 2019), https://home.kpmg/xx/en/home/media/press-releases/2019/02/global-fintech-investment-hitsrecord-in-2018.html [https://perma.cc/QKE4-YAUS]; Global Fintech Investment More than Doubled \$112 Billion. CONSULTANCY (Feb. 21. 2019). to https://www.consultancy.eu/news/2390/global-fintech-investment-more-than-doubled-to-112billion [https://perma.cc/KXG6-8J4A].

^{228.} Schwarcz, supra note 192, at 223.

^{229.} Id. at 223 n.63.

and their accompanying risks since the economy was nominally doing well a state not unlike that which has existed for the past few years in the U.S.²³⁰ These favorable economic conditions caused supposed market experts to embrace the natural human propensity to "dismiss low-probability but highconsequence" risks.²³¹ In essence, investors and markets more broadly saw and continue to "see what they want to see."²³² The fintech lending phenomenon is susceptible to the same kind of over-optimism as short-cut market noise can drown out signals that would otherwise suggest danger. With the market distracted, this leaves only financial regulators as the watchdogs of stability.

3. Disclosures

Importantly, the complexity of fintech securitization makes meaningful disclosures difficult if not impossible. In the context of simple securitizations that do not entail sophisticated AI underwritten loans, the investment securities are created under conditions that make it very difficult for investors to understand and analyze the risk being undertaken.²³³ The subprime mortgage crisis provided an excellent example of how so-called sophisticated investors with the benefit of U.S. securities disclosure laws were nevertheless unable to understand the fragility of what stood behind subprime mortgage-

^{230.} Id.; Andy Pudzer, Opinion, Obama and Biden Can't Take Credit for the Soaring Trump Economy, WASH. POST (May 23, 2019), https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2019/05/23/what-biden-gets-wrong-about-trump-economy/ [https://perma.cc/QL59-JYQJ]; Zachary B. Wolf, The Strong U.S. Economy Is Trump's Safety Blanket, CNN (July 5, 2019), https://www.cnn.com/2019/06/01/politics/trump-economy-inequality-2020/index.html [https://perma.cc/3TM7-NXGW].

^{231.} Hilary J. Allen, *The Pathologies of Banking Business as Usual*, 17 U. PA. J. BUS. L. 861, 872 (2015).

^{232.} Steven L. Schwarcz, Secured Transactions and Financial Stability: Regulatory Challenges, 81 LAW & CONTEMP. PROBS. 45, 58 (2018).

^{233.} The general concept of disclosure effectiveness has been variously debated in the securities literature. See, e.g., CHRISTINA WOLF, BETTER DISCLOSURE, LOWER COSTS: A COST-ANALYSIS OF THE CONTINUOUS MARKET ACCESS System BENEFIT 7, 11. https://www.bcsc.bc.ca/Securities Law/Policies/PolicyBCN/PDF/CBA Continuous Market Ac cess/ [https://perma.cc/PXA8-GTNU]; Donald C. Langevoort, Disasters and Disclosures: Securities Fraud Liability in the Shadow of A Corporate Catastrophe, 107 GEO. L.J. 967, 979 (2019); Janis Sarra, Disclosure as a Public Policy Instrument in Global Capital Markets, 42 TEX. INT'L L.J. 875 (2007); Jeff Schwartz, The Conflict Minerals Experiment, 6 HARV. BUS. L. REV. 129, 161 (2016); Nyotwa Shamapande, The Imprecise Materiality Standard & Increased Disclosures Undercut the Objectives of the Securities Acts of 1933 & 1944, 7 J. MARSHALL L.J. 141, 145 (2013) (providing a history of securities disclosures in the U.S.).

backed securities.²³⁴ No one expected housing prices to decline—indeed, there was a significant level of groupthink around the dependability of everrising house prices.²³⁵ At the time, the renowned chair of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System Alan Greenspan denied that there even was a housing bubble—only to admit his error after the fact.²³⁶

Securities disclosures for subprime mortgage-backed securities contained a host of qualifying statements and caveats about the quality of the underlying loans.²³⁷ That, however, played no part in directing the behavior of investors.²³⁸ In an August 2008 letter and accompanying report to the Secretary of the Treasury that was authored by the heads of major U.S. financial companies such as Goldman Sachs, JPMorgan Chase, Citigroup, Bank of America and others, the group stated that "there is almost universal agreement that, even with optimal disclosure in the underlying documentation, the characteristics of these instruments and the risk of loss associated with them were not fully understood by many market participants."239 Moreover, the report stated that "[t]his lack of comprehension . . . [reflects] a complex array of factors, including a lack of understanding of the inherent limitations of valuation models and the risks of short-run historical data sets."240 The judgments of the ratings agencies were taken at face value and drove investment decision-making.²⁴¹ And as a result, the hunger for subprime mortgage-backed securities roared on unabated in the capital markets throughout the pre-crisis period.²⁴²

As Steven Schwarcz has noted, "[a]lthough experts may be hired to the extent that their costs do not exceed the benefits gained from more fully understanding the complexity, at some level of complexity those costs will

^{234.} Schwarcz, *supra* note 192, at 222.

^{235.} Id. at 222; see also ODINET, supra note 21, at 15–17.

^{236.} Dean Baker, *Alan Greenspan, Who Strongly Denied the Existence of a Housing Bubble, Says the Financial Crisis Will End Only When House Prices Begin to Stabilize*, AM. PROSPECT (Aug. 5, 2008), https://prospect.org/article/alan-greenspan-who-strongly-denied-existance-housing-bubble-says-financial-crisis-will-end [https://perma.cc/RZF5-5PMP]. For precise quotes from Greenspan on the issue, see *Montary Policy and the Economic Outlook Before the J. Econ. Comm.*, 107th Cong. (2002) (testimony of Alan Greenspan, Chairman, Federal Reserve), https://www.federalreserve.gov/boarddocs/testimony/2002/20020417/default.htm [https://perma.cc/8CUB-YABL].

^{237.} Schwarcz, *supra* note 192, at 222.

^{238.} *Id.* ("Investors did not, however, always appreciate these risks, in large part because the complexity of these securities made the risks very difficult to understand.").

^{239.} CRMPG III, CONTAINING SYSTEMIC RISK: THE ROAD TO REFORM 53 (2008), http://www.crmpolicygroup.org/docs/CRMPG-III.pdf [https://perma.cc/4JE8-CXNM].

^{240.} Id.

^{241.} ODINET, supra note 21, at 30; Schwarcz, supra note 192, at 222.

^{242.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 31.

exceed, or at least appear to exceed any potential gain."²⁴³ This trend is largely driven by the fact that "the cost of hiring experts is tangible, whereas the benefit gained from fully understanding complex transactions is intangible and harder to quantify."²⁴⁴

Heavy reliance on heuristics and market propaganda reigned over subprime mortgage investment decision-making. In today's market, however, many large institutional investors have become data hawks themselves. Indeed, many institutional investors of fintech credit securities run available underwriting data through their own models (typically using FICO or similar panel data) to cross check the underwriting themselves.²⁴⁵ But as AI continues to play a larger role in underwriting, this type of crosschecking will not be possible for long. Even if the investors have the underwriting data, they will not be able to replicate the underwriting itself if the fintech's process involves an AI program that is inscrutable (such as with increasingly complex neutral network algorithms). In this way, the use of black box algorithms results in making an understanding of the true nature of securitized assets even *more* difficult. The entire system is "increasingly opaque to [both] reasoned human cognition" and analysis by investor deployed AI, which in turn makes it more challenging to "make thoughtful judgments about where risk lies."²⁴⁶

4. Algorithmic Failures

As Hilary Allen explains more broadly, it might be tempting to embrace the use of algorithms in financial transactions because not only can they process vastly larger amounts of data than can humans, but they also can engage in more accurate assessments of risks.²⁴⁷ Popular opinion proclaims

^{243.} Steven L. Schwarcz, *Disclosure's Failure in the Subprime Mortgage Crisis*, 2008 UTAH L. REV. 1109, 1114.

^{244.} Id.

^{245.} For coverage of the increasing use of machine learning and AI in investor decisionmaking, see *The Stockmarket Is Now Run by Computers, Algorithms and Passive Managers*, ECONOMIST (Oct. 5, 2019), https://www.economist.com/briefing/2019/10/05/the-stockmarket-isnow-run-by-computers-algorithms-and-passive-managers [https://perma.cc/S3S2-GBHV]; Kate Clark, *VCs Double Down on Data-Driven Investment Models*, TECHCRUNCH (June 26, 2019), https://techcrunch.com/2019/06/26/vcs-double-down-on-data-driven-investment-models/ [https://perma.cc/R85R-U5Z5].

^{246.} Allen, *supra* note 231, at 872; *see also* Hilary J. Allen, *A New Philosophy for Financial Stability Regulation*, 45 LOY. U. CHI. L.J. 173, 206 (2013) [hereinafter *Financial Stability*].

^{247.} Hilary J. Allen, *Driverless Finance*, 10 HARV. BUS. L. REV. (forthcoming 2020) (manuscript at 19), https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3366016 [https://perma.cc/AQQ2-ETYJ].

that artificial intelligence will change the world—revolutionizing everything from entertainment and medicine to transportation and everyday household tasks.²⁴⁸ It is argued that the use of machine learning will shape the future and change it entirely,²⁴⁹ largely for the better.²⁵⁰ A senior editor for *The Economist* magazine compared the rise of artificial intelligence in the digital economy to man's discovery of fire.²⁵¹

However, there are still reasons to look toward AI with a critical eye.²⁵² Allen explains that machine learning algorithms can have programmatic defects or "bugs" in their systems that cause them to behave incorrectly or in suboptimal ways.²⁵³ Also, she dives deeper to explain that when it comes to predictive algorithms, the desire of the program to generate logical sequences in its decision-making may cause it to favor that which can be measured and otherwise "mask uncertainty."²⁵⁴ This is because, as Kenneth Bamberger explains in the context of business compliance, technological systems suffer from limitations in their ability to "ascrib[e] social meaning to algorithms" and their imperfect attempts "to make human constructs amenable to computers."²⁵⁵ This means that as a program tries to maintain or increase its efficiency (and thus its speed) it may discard relevant information that cannot easily be translated into code.²⁵⁶ Yet, this lost information may have subtle relevancy.²⁵⁷

Also, when it comes to risk, algorithms look to historical data to make predictions about the future. Yet, there are inherent limitations in such a data, particularly when it comes to lending based on the time frame from which

^{248.} Katharine Gammon, 5 Ways Artificial Intelligence Will Change the World by 2050, USC TROJAN FAM. (2017), https://news.usc.edu/trojan-family/five-ways-ai-will-change-the-world-by-2050/ [https://perma.cc/3C4R-TT4T].

^{249.} Taarini Kaur Dang, *AI Transforming the World*, FORBES (Feb. 24, 2019), https://www.forbes.com/sites/cognitiveworld/2019/02/24/ai-transforming-the-world/#16189fda4f03 [https://perma.cc/7ULX-2NT5].

^{250.} Janna Anderson & Lee Rainie, *Artificial Intelligence and the Future of Humans*, PEW RES. CTR. (Dec. 10, 2018), https://www.pewinternet.org/2018/12/10/artificial-intelligence-and-the-future-of-humans/ [https://perma.cc/L5EU-DL49] ("Experts say the rise of artificial intelligence will make most people better off over the next decade").

^{251.} Shareable Quotes from Experts About the Impact of Digital Life, PEW RES. CTR. (July 3, 2018), https://www.pewinternet.org/2018/07/03/shareable-quotes-from-experts-about-the-impact-of-digital-life/ [https://perma.cc/X2UK-GXYM].

^{252.} Allen, *supra* note 247 (manuscript at 19–20).

^{253.} Id. (manuscript at 19).

^{254.} Id. (manuscript at 20).

^{255.} Kenneth A. Bamberger, *Technologies of Compliance: Risk and Regulation in a Digital Age*, 88 TEX. L. REV. 669, 706–07 (2010).

^{256.} Allen, supra note 247 (manuscript at 19).

^{257.} Id. (manuscript at 19-20).

the data are drawn. This is essentially the problem described as model or concept drift in the machine learning literature, which is where the relationship between inputs and outputs changes over time.²⁵⁸ In other words, in a given data set there might be contexts that are hidden from view or not otherwise recognized in the data but that nevertheless drive outcomes.²⁵⁹ For instance, if data are drawn from an up-credit cycle, then the predictions will necessarily fail to take into account the cyclical nature of the financial markets.²⁶⁰ The up-nature of the economy is the hidden context that drives the relationship between inputs and outputs and, if the economic conditions were changed, would create different results.

Indeed, Karen Shaw Petrou, I, and others have criticized fintech lending on precisely this basis because these underwriting programs have not yet been tested through a full credit cycle where we can see how they stand up to difficult economic conditions, such as the tightening of credit, higher interest rates, and higher unemployment.²⁶¹

In sum, the backward-looking viewpoint of how algorithms assess borrower risk only considers what has occurred, while true risk assessment is about "future disturbances."²⁶² Now to be certain, this does not mean that machine learning decision-making lacks features that are clearly superior to more traditional human cognition. What it does mean, however, is that we should be more cautious about taking the infallibility of machine learning at face value in the finance space.²⁶³ After all, algorithms are not infallible and

^{258.} *Id.* (manuscript at 2); Indrė Žliobaitė, Mykola Pechenizkiy & João Gama, *An Overview* of *Concept Drift Applications*, EINDHOVEN U. OF TECH., https://www.win.tue.nl/~mpechen/publications/pubs/CD_applications15.pdf [https://perma.cc/DXD9-JP7W].

^{259.} Alexey Tsymbal, *The Problem of Concept Drift: Definitions and Related Work* TECHNISCHE UNIVERSITÄT DORTMUND [TECHNICAL U. DORTMUND] (Apr. 29, 2004), http://wwwai.cs.tu-dortmund.de/LEHRE/FACHPROJEKT/SS12/paper/concept-drift/tsymbal2004.pdf [https://perma.cc/FHP7-VFZ7].

^{260.} José Gabilondo, *Leveraged Liquidity: Bear Raids and Junk Loans in the New Credit Market*, 34 J. CORP. L. 447, 489 (2009) ("For the time being, at least, the consensus is, again, that financial cycles do exist.").

^{261.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 810 n.210; *see also* KAREN PETROU, THE CRISIS NEXT TIME: THE RISK OF NEW-AGE FINTECH AND LAST-CRISIS FINANCIAL REGULATION 2 (2018), http://www.fedfin.com/images/stories/client_reports/FedFin%20Policy%20Paper%20on%20Th e%20Risk%20of%20New-Age%20Fintech%20and%20Last-

Crisis%20Financial%20Regulation.pdf [https://perma.cc/FE7V-6ZV3]; U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, *supra* note 43, at 1; Lalita Clozel, *Could Online Lending Become the Next Systemic Risk?*, AM. BANKER (Oct. 13, 2017), https://www.americanbanker.com/news/could-online-lending-become-the-next-systemic-risk [https://perma.cc/R9TJ-UP6Z].

^{262.} Bamberger, supra note 255, at 708.

^{263.} Allen, supra note 247 (manuscript at 20).

can act in unexpected ways. For instance, data scientists Marco Tulio Ribeiro, Sameer Singh, and Carlos Guestrin published a 2016 paper demonstrating how easily an AI break-down can occur.²⁶⁴ The authors presented a neutral network algorithm with a training set of images—some depicting wolves and some showing Eskimo dogs (huskies).²⁶⁵ Soon after the algorithm was deployed, it was revealed that the program was making classification determinations between the two animals not based on size, shape, and other physical attributes but rather on whether snow appeared in the background of the submitted photo.²⁶⁶ Most of the photos in the training set showed the huskies with snow in the background.²⁶⁷ This caused the machine learning program to generate a number of false positives (i.e., classifying wolves as huskies in certain settings).²⁶⁸ The authors note that "artifacts of data collection can induce undesirable correlations that the classifiers pick up during training" and that "[t]hese issues can be very difficult to identify just by looking at the raw data and predictions."²⁶⁹

These algorithmic imperfections are not, however, merely academic. In March 2016, Microsoft launched an artificially intelligent chat bot named Tay that was to revolutionize the customer service industry.²⁷⁰ The idea was that consumers would interact with Tay over Twitter and, after internalizing these interactions, Tay would tweet out helpful information.²⁷¹ However, within one day of taking in mass data, "Tay became a full-blown racist," resulting in Microsoft shutting down the program.²⁷² In 2015, Google Map searches using pejorative terms for black people followed by the word "house" lead users to the then Obama-occupied White House.²⁷³ The autonomous security robot K5 plowed over the foot of a sixteen-month old child in a Palo Alto shopping center in July 2016.²⁷⁴ Even one of the great giants of artificial intelligence—Facebook—has struggled with ensuring that

^{264.} Marco Tulio Ribeiro, Sameer Singh & Carlos Guestrin, "Why Should I Trust You?": Explaining the Predictions of Any Classifer, ARXIV (Aug. 9, 2016), https://arxiv.org/abs/1602.04938 [https://perma.cc/9MSW-26TF].

^{265.} Id. at 8-9.

^{266.} Id.

^{267.} Id.

^{268.} Id. at 9.

^{269.} *Id.* at 8.

^{270.} Eric Griffith, *10 Embarrassing Algorithm Fails*, PC MAG. (Sept. 23, 2017), https://www.pcmag.com/feature/356387/10-embarrassing-algorithm-fails [https://perma.cc/X4AX-2CUR].

^{271.} Id.

^{272.} Id.

^{273.} *Id.*

^{274.} *Id*.

its algorithms operate correctly. In 2017, the company admitted that, unbeknownst to its technicians, the Facebook advertising platform allowed advertisers to target individuals who identified as being anti-Semitic—such as by showing ads to profiles that included specific phrases like "Jew hater" or "How to burn Jews."²⁷⁵

Sometimes these algorithmic failures are even more extreme. In May 2016, the city of San Francisco started to experiment with the use of algorithms to predict whether a particular criminal defendant awaiting a trial could be released without risking flight or the commission of another offense.²⁷⁶ The basis of the program was "to use cold, efficient data to improve the traditional system of cash bail."²⁷⁷ In an August 2017 assessment, the algorithm recommended the release of a nineteen-year old facing charges of being a convicted felon in possession of a firearm while he awaited his appearance in court.²⁷⁸ Although the accused was already on probation in two California counties for auto burglary and was accused twice of violating parole, the algorithm determined that he was "a medium public safety and flight risk" and recommended he be conditionally released.²⁷⁹ Five days later, the accused was connected to the killing of a seventy-one-year-old man and the robbing of a couple at gunpoint.²⁸⁰

A recent example in the world of finance further illustrates the fallibility of algorithmic decision-making. In 2017, a so-called super computer named K1 was developed by an Austrian company to parse through various sources of online data, including social network and media information, to make predictions about the U.S. stock market, which would be accompanied by automatic trading orders to securities brokers.²⁸¹ The computer used machine learning to adjust the investment strategy over time for customers.²⁸² In 2017, the Hong Kong investor Samathur Li Kin-kan handed \$250 million of his

282. Id.

^{275.} Julia Angwin, Madeleine Varner & Ariana Tobin, *Facebook Enabled Advertisers To Reach 'Jew Haters*,' PROPUBLICA (Sept. 14, 2017), https://www.propublica.org/article/facebook-enabled-advertisers-to-reach-jew-haters [https://perma.cc/59VA-F734].

^{276.} Vivian Ho, *Twin Peaks Killing Raises Questions About Algorithm that Helped Free Suspect*, S.F. CHRON. (Aug. 14, 2017), https://www.sfchronicle.com/crime/article/Twin-Peaks-killing-raises-questions-about-11797572.php [https://perma.cc/PL9M-SSBN].

^{277.} Id.

^{278.} Id.

^{279.} Id.

^{280.} Id.

^{281.} Thomas Beardsworth & Nishant Kumar, *Can He Be Sued? A Robot's Trading Error Cost a Tycoon \$20 Million*, BUS. STANDARD (May 6, 2019), https://www.businessstandard.com/article/international/can-he-be-sued-a-robot-s-trading-error-cost-a-tycoon-20million-119050600171_1.html [https://perma.cc/MSW8-Y3AC].

own money to K1 to invest.²⁸³ By the beginning of 2018, however, Li was regularly losing money—as much as \$20 million in a single day—caused largely by a stop-loss order (which is an order to a broker to sell a security once it reaches a certain price) that Li and his lawyers argued should have never been given if, as was purported, "K1 was as sophisticated" as all had been led to believe.²⁸⁴

This is again not to say that big data and machine learning are without benefits. The use of these innovations and types of information has generated a number of business efficiencies and consumer advantages over the past several years alone.²⁸⁵ But, we should be cautious in not allowing ourselves to be swept away in the hype that accompanies the rise of new forms of artificial intelligence technology.²⁸⁶ Technology can misfire.²⁸⁷

Indeed, fintech loans—despite their supposed superiority when compared to the much-derided underwriting methods of banks and more traditional lenders—have not always performed so well. Loan performance data from the credit analytics firm PeerIQ revealed that the 24-month delinquency rates for fintech loans made in 2017 were higher than those in 2016 and in 2015.²⁸⁸ And this was despite supposed improvements in underwriting models along the way.²⁸⁹ In its early 2019 market report, PeerIQ reported that loan delinquencies, as well as charge-offs, saw an increase from the end of 2018.²⁹⁰ The group noted: "[w]e don't see the purported improvement in underwriting just yet."²⁹¹

291. Id.

^{283.} Thomas Beardsworth & Nishant Kumar, *Who To Sue When a Robot Loses Your Fortune*, BLOOMBERG (May 5, 2019), https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-05-06/who-to-sue-when-a-robot-loses-your-fortune [https://perma.cc/6LJB-45ST].

^{284.} Id.

^{285.} See generally Sushil Kumar Tripathi, How To Increase Business Efficiency with Machine Learning, KELLTONTECH (July 22, 2016), https://www.kelltontech.com/kellton-tech-blog/how-increase-business-efficiency-machine-learning [https://perma.cc/4Z7A-7MVE].

^{286.} FIN. STABILITY BD., ARTIFICIAL INTELLIGENCE AND MACHINE LEARNING IN FINANCIAL SERVICES: MARKET DEVELOPMENTS AND FINANCIAL STABILITY IMPLICATIONS 1–2 (2017), https://www.fsb.org/wp-content/uploads/P011117.pdf [https://perma.cc/W9HS-CZDZ].

^{287.} Beardsworth & Kumar, supra note 283.

^{288.} PEERIQ, MPL LOAN PERFORMANCE MONITOR 1 (2018), http://www.peeriq.com/research/mpl-loan-performance-monitor-2018-june/ [https://perma.cc/9KYJ-PLH4].

^{289.} Id. at 1.

^{290.} PEERIQ, *supra* note 130, at 9.

C. Litigation and Compliance

Aside from the potential credit risks described above, AI securitizations also raise a number of legal risks. These legal risks are largely related to the particular business structure under which a number of prominent fintech credit firms operate. As described in Part II, fintech lenders largely partner with regulated banks or related depositary institutions in order to originate consumer loans rather than make the loans themselves. This business practice has led to private litigation and public enforcement actions against these firms (and sometimes their bank partner). Additionally, the use of alternative data and AI in the underwriting process creates the potential for discrimination in the provision of credit toward legally protected classes. This raises issues of prospective liability under federal and state fair lending laws. This section explains the current legal challenges facing the fintech business model and describes the liabilities that can and often do arise.

1. Licensing

The first major legal risk in fintech securities pertains to licensure. Throughout the United States, various different kinds of nonbank companies that offer financial products and services must be licensed by individual state financial services and banking regulators.²⁹² These licensed companies range from providers of credit like payday loans to those that transmit money like Western Union and Paypal, to check cashing businesses and mortgage lenders.²⁹³ Importantly, providers or facilitators of consumer loans that are not themselves banks must be licensed—these include fintech lenders.²⁹⁴

The licensing process serves a number of purposes, chief of which is to guard against companies entering the consumer finance marketplace when they do not have the financial wherewithal to meet their obligations. A component of this is ensuring that only those with "the requisite character, integrity, and experience" receive a license to lend.²⁹⁵ The state licensing

^{292.} See, e.g., ALA. CODE § 5-19-22 (2014); CAL. FIN. CODE § 22112 (Deering 2007); LA. STAT. ANN. § 9:3558 (2009); OKLA. STAT. tit. 14A, § 3-503 (2011). See generally RICHARD SCOTT CARNELL, JONATHAN R. MACEY & GEOFFREY P. MILLER, THE LAW OF FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS (5th ed. 2013) (describing the federalism of the regulation of banking).

^{293.} ADAM J. LEVITIN, CONSUMER FINANCE: MARKETS AND REGULATION 75–76 (Rachel E. Barkow et al. eds., 2018).

^{294.} Odinet, supra note 26, at 812.

^{295.} Complaint at 6, CFPB v. CashCall, No. 1:13-cv-13167 (D. Mass. Dec. 16, 2013), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201312_cfpb_complaint_cashcall.pdf

[[]https://perma.cc/QB2T-BJFD] (citing ARIZ. REV. STAT. ANN. § 6-603(F)(2) (2019); COLO. REV. STAT. ANN. § 5-2-302(2) (West 2019); IND. CODE ANN. § 24-4.5-3-503(2) (West 2015); 209

process varies from jurisdiction to jurisdiction, with some being quick to others being more elaborate.²⁹⁶ The process typically involves the submission of a license application, background checks, the furnishing of surety bonds, the payment of fees, and the opening of the company's books for inspection by public authorities, as well as agreeing to various restrictions on business activities.²⁹⁷ The posting of a surety bond is designed to show regulators that the business has the financial strength to meet its contractual obligations—particularly those owed to consumers.²⁹⁸

The licensure issue has been particularly troublesome in the fintech lending space. Recall from above that the predominate business model for mature fintech lending companies is to conduct the loan application and underwriting process but then to have a bank partner originate the loan, only to then purchase the loan thereafter. As purely a matter of form, the entity originating the loan is the bank, not the fintech firm. Because of this, many fintechs have argued that they do not need to be licensed by any particular state because they are not originating the loan.²⁹⁹ Rather, they merely assist the originator (the bank) in the provision of credit by providing front-end tech-related services.

State financial services regulators and attorneys general have not been receptive to this argument. Rather, they posit that, in substance, the real lender is the fintech company, and the bank is merely a pass-through entity.³⁰⁰ This has become known as the "true lender doctrine" whereby a court will look through the form of the contractual relationship and any corporate structures and determine who, in substance, is making the loan.³⁰¹

The past few years have seen litigation challenging whether fintech lenders are the true originators of these online loans and, thus, whether they must be state licensed.³⁰² For example, in March 2018 the Massachusetts banking commissioner entered into a consent decree with the fintech giant Lending Club and its Massachusetts-based subsidiary Springstone Financial,

MASS. CODE REGS. 20.03 (2011); N.C. GEN. STAT. ANN. § 53-168(a)(2) (West 2005); N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. § 399-A:4(I) (2017); N.Y. BANKING LAW § 342 (McKinney 2013)).

^{296.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 812–13.

^{297.} LEVITIN, supra note 293, at 75–76; Odinet, supra note 26, at 812–13.

^{298.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 76.

^{299.} PERKINS, *supra* note 50, at 15–17.

^{300.} John Hannon, *The True Lender Doctrine: Function Over Form as a Reasonable Constraint on the Exportation of Interest Rates*, 67 DUKE L.J. 1261, 1280–81 (2018).

^{301.} Id. (for the history of the true lender doctrine); see also Jayne Munger, Crossing State Lines: The Trojan Horse Invasion of Rent-A-Bank and Rent-A-Tribe Schemes in Modern Usury Law, 87 GEO. WASH. L. REV. 468, 486–87 (2019).

^{302.} Catherine M. Brennan & Latif Zaman, *True Lender Developments: Litigation and State Regulatory Actions*, 74 BUS. LAW. 545 (2019).

LLC related to their loan activities, even though Lending Club loans are originated by its bank partners-namely WebBank.³⁰³ The commissioner alleged that "LendingClub [and Springstone Financial] engaged in the business of arranging small loans for a fee from August 1, 2011 through the present without a small loan company license."³⁰⁴ Lending Club agreed, among other things, to pay a \$2 million penalty and to "cease and desist from engaging in any business activity that requires licensing or registration" including but not limited to "directly or indirectly engaging ... in the business of negotiating, arranging, aiding or assisting the borrower or lender in procuring or making loans . . . whether such loans are actually made by LendingClub or by another party "305 The fintech lender also had to payback to consumers a certain portion of the interest and fees it collected.³⁰⁶ And, to be sure, Lending Club is not alone. In 2017, New Hampshire also settled enforcement actions against Klarna Credit in connection with its loan program through Utah-based WebBank³⁰⁷ and RocketLoans in connection with its loan program through New Jersey-based Cross River Bank for operating without appropriate licenses.³⁰⁸

Thus, the dominant business model for fintech lending inherently raises licensure-liability issues. Moreover, in some states like Arkansas, Arizona, Connecticut, and Illinois, debt collectors—quite simply, those that collect debts, usually on behalf of others—also must be licensed.³⁰⁹ Recall from above that fintech credit firms not only assist in the origination of loans by partner banks but also often conduct the servicing of those loans after they are sold or otherwise securitized. Part of servicing a loan includes engaging

^{303.} Consent Order at pmbl., *In re* LendingClub Corp., No. 2018-0001 (Mass. Div. of Banks Mar. 12, 2018), https://www.mass.gov/consent-order/lendingclub-corporation-and-springstone-financial-llc [https://perma.cc/U567-JYBN].

^{304.} *Id*.

^{305.} Id. at 1.

^{306.} *Id.*

^{307.} Consent Order at 2, *In re* Klarna Inc., No. 17-052 (N.H. Banking Department Nov. 8, 2017), https://www.nh.gov/banking/orders/enforcement/documents/17-052-co-20171108.pdf [https://perma.cc/K7MZ-GK9W] ("After reviewing the information, the Department determined that from 2016 through 2017, Klarna Credit conducted unlicensed small loan lender activity by serving as an intermediary, finder, or agent for forty-six (46) New Hampshire consumers for the purpose of negotiating, arranging, finding, or procuring loans, or commitments for loans from WebBank under the Klarna Credit program through the Klarna Inc. online platform.").

^{308.} Consent Order, *In re* RockLoans Marketplace LLC, No. 17-071 (N.H. Banking Department Oct. 24, 2017), https://www.nh.gov/banking/orders/enforcement/documents/17-071-co-20171024.pdf [https://perma.cc/923C-SAW8].

^{309.} See Kristy Welsh, State by State Collection Agency Requirements, CREDIT INFOCENTER (Oct. 24, 2017), https://www.creditinfocenter.com/legal/collection-agency-requirements.shtml [https://perma.cc/JBP2-3XRB].

in debt collection activities. This presents yet another layer of licensure problem.

The potential liability that results from making a loan without a proper license has ramifications for investors in fintech securitizations. As noted above, California law deems a loan made by an unlicensed lender void. The same interpretation has been approved by Oklahoma courts when loans are made by unlicensed individuals in that state as well.³¹⁰ Arizona,³¹¹ Indiana,³¹² Massachusetts,³¹³ New Hampshire,³¹⁴ New York,³¹⁵ and North Carolina³¹⁶ all void certain unlicensed loans.³¹⁷ Other states (such as Colorado) do not void the loan, but rather reduce the amount recoverable.³¹⁸ All of these create borrower defenses that can significantly harm the position of the securities investor. And as noted above, it is usually not even the borrower that brings such actions but rather state officials with significant resources and political backing.

2. Usury

Another very salient issue in the fintech lending space (indeed, some would characterize it as being the most significant) deals with the amount of interest and fees charged on these loans—the issue of usury.³¹⁹ The usury questions again come back to the partnerships between fintech lenders and banks. First, the concept of setting proper interest rate limits for lending is generally a matter of state law.³²⁰ States have long dictated the amount of money that can be charged for the use of money.³²¹ Up to today, there is no

^{310.} See Bunch v. Terpenning, 229 P.3d 574, 580 (Okla. Civ. App. 2009) (interpreting a prior version of, but similar to existing, OKLA. STAT. tit. 14A, § 3-502 (2011)).

^{311.} ARIZ. REV. STAT. ANN. §§ 6-601(5)-(7), 6-602(B), 6-603(A), 6-613(B) (2019).

^{312.} IND. CODE ANN. §§ 24-4.5-5-202, 24-4.5-3-502(3) (West 2015).

^{313.} MASS. GEN. LAWS ANN. ch. 140, §§ 96, 110 (West 2002).

^{314.} N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. §§ 399-A:1, 399-A:2(I), (IV) (2017 & Supp. 2018).

^{315.} N.Y. BANKING LAW §§ 340, 355 (McKinney 2013).

^{316.} N.C. GEN. STAT. ANN. § 53-166(a), (d) (West 2005).

^{317.} Complaint, supra note 295, at 7-9.

^{318.} COLO. REV. STAT. ANN. §§ 5-5-201(1), 5-2-301(1)(a), (b), 5-1-301(17) (West 2019).

^{319.} Usury, BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY (11th ed. 2019) ("Historically, the lending of money with interest . . . Today, the charging of an illegal rate of interest as a condition to lending money

^{...} An illegally high rate of interest. — Also termed illegal interest; unlawful interest.").

^{320.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 458–59.

^{321.} See Charles R. Geisst, Beggar Thy Neighbor: A History of Usury and Debt (2013); Michael Hoffman, Usury in Christendom: The Mortal Sin that Was and Now Is Not (2012); James Birch Kelly, A Summary of the History and Law of Usury: With an Examination of the Policy of the Existing System and Suggestions for Its Amendment (1835); Brian M. McCall, The Church and the Usurers: Unprofitable Lending for the

general federal usury limit and even the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau ("CFPB") is prohibited by statute from creating one.³²² What has resulted, however, is a patchwork of different usury laws across the states, including with exceptions and special rules for different kinds of loans and different kinds of lenders (i.e., pawn brokers can charge one rate while auto lenders can charge another, etc.). This state of affairs, however, is not particularly problematic if a lender only lends to individuals within a given state. But if a lender makes loans across state lines—indeed, if such lending is done seamlessly over the internet—then the matter of compliance becomes quite difficult. Loan documentation, marketing, and forms would need to be customized depending on the home state of the borrower. Fintech lenders have been faced with just such a problem, as the general interest rate limit in Maine is as high as 31% while in Maryland it can be capped at 8%.³²³

The bank-partnership model, however, is viewed as a form of usury work around. Under the National Bank Act³²⁴ and a now infamous case known as *Marquette National Bank of Minneapolis v. First of Omaha*,³²⁵ banks chartered at the national level generally have the ability to charge the highest interest rate permissible for any kind of lender in a given state and can even export that interest rate to loans made to borrowers in other states.³²⁶ This means, for example, that a national bank located in Oklahoma can not only charge the highest interest rate allowable in Oklahoma to anyone located in Oklahoma but also can charge that same Oklahoma state law rate to a borrower located in any other state.³²⁷ This phenomena is known as "interest rate exportation" because one can export the interest rate of one state to loans

MODERN ECONOMY 73 (2013); Brian M. McCall, Learning from Our History: Evaluating the Modern Housing Finance Market in Light of Ancient Principles of Justice, 60 S.C. L. REV. 707, 711 (2009); Brian M. McCall, Unprofitable Lending: Modern Credit Regulation and the Lost Theory of Usury, 30 CARDOZO L. REV. 549, 556 (2008); Exodus 22:25 ("If thou lend money to any of my people that is poor by thee, thou shalt not be to him as an usurer, neither shalt thou lay upon him usury."); Leviticus 25:36 ("Take thou no usury of him.").

^{322. 12} U.S.C. § 5517(o) (2018); LEVITIN, supra note 293, at 460.

^{323.} ME. REV. STAT. ANN. tit. 9-A, §§ 2-201(2), 2-401(2), 2-601 (2006); MD. CODE ANN., COM. LAW § 12-101-27 et seq. (West 2013). For a summary of interest rate caps across the states as of 2014 with citations, see *Guide to State Usury Laws*, CREDIT UNION NAT'L ASS'N (June 2014), https://www.cuna.org/uploadedFiles/Advocacy/Priorities/State_Government_Affairs/a-z usury lawguide.pdf [https://perma.cc/SW3L-3G5Z].

^{324.} See 12 U.S.C. § 85 (2018).

^{325. 439} U.S. 299 (1978).

^{326.} Hannon, *supra* note 300, at 1267–68; *see also* 12 U.S.C. § 85; Tiffany v. Nat'l Bank of Mo., 85 U.S. (18 Wall.) 409 (1873); BARR, JACKSON & TAHYAR, *supra* note 185, at 35–37; Elizabeth R. Schiltz, *The Amazing, Elastic, Ever-Expanding Exportation Doctrine and Its Effect* on Predatory Lending Regulation, 88 MINN. L. REV. 518, 545 (2004).

^{327.} See CARNELL ET AL., supra note 292, at 499–502.

made in other states.³²⁸ State banks are able to do the same thing through the enactment of so-called parity laws by state legislatures that allow statechartered banks to charge interest at the same rate as any national bank doing business in that state.³²⁹ These equalization efforts were largely completed in 1980 when Congress passed a law that gave the same interest-rate exportation power enjoyed by national banks to federally insured state-chartered banks.³³⁰ In sum, this means that a state-chartered bank can also charge out-of-state borrowers the same interest rate that is allowable for in-state borrowers. Thus, a state-chartered bank located in Louisiana can charge a Texas borrower the same Utah rate that a national bank doing business in Louisiana can charge, even if that Utah rate is higher than what would otherwise be allowed under Texas law. Over time, the definition of what constitutes "interest" has also been expanded to include fees and other charges in connection with a loan transaction.³³¹ Today, the combination of these laws means that usury restrictions (while still on the books) have largely been gutted when it comes to bank lending.332

This broad power to export the interest rates has proved attractive to fintech lenders because they are in the business of extending credit online and nationwide. Since the fintechs themselves cannot do this (because they are *nonbanks*), many have partnered with banks in order to avoid state-level usury limits. The partnering institutions mentioned above—such as WebBank, Cross River Bank, and Celtic Bank—are all organized as various forms of state-chartered banks.³³³ WebBank and Celtic Bank are chartered in

^{328.} Hannon, *supra* note 300, at 1269.

^{329.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 468.

^{330.} Depository Institutions Deregulation and Monetary Control Act of 1980, Pub. L. No. 96–221, 94 Stat. 132 (codified at 12 U.S.C. § 1831d(a) (2018)); Greenwood Tr. Co. v. Massachusetts, 971 F.2d 818 (1st Cir. 1992) (upholding the statute's conferral of interest rate exportation powers over state-chartered banks); BARR, JACKSON & TAHYAR, *supra* note 185, at 126–27.

^{331.} Watson v. First Union Nat'l Bank, 837 F. Supp. 146, 150 (D.S.C. 1993); Tikkanen v. Citibank, 801 F. Supp. 270, 278 (D. Minn. 1992); Hannon, *supra* note 300, at 1270; *see also* Julie L. Williams, *Interpretive Letter No. 803*, OFF. COMPTROLLER CURRENCY (Oct. 7, 1997), https://www.occ.treas.gov/topics/licensing/interpretations-and-actions/1997/int803.pdf [https://perma.cc/6CTK-3BWD] (providing expansive guidance on the definition of interest).

^{332.} LEVITIN, supra note 293, at 468–69; see also Michael S. Barr, Banking the Poor, 21 YALE J. ON REG. 121, 150–51 (2004); Christopher L. Peterson, Federalism and Predatory Lending: Unmasking the Deregulatory Agenda, 78 TEMP. L. REV. 1, 35 (2005).

^{333.} WebBank and Celtic Bank are chartered by the state of Utah, and Cross River Bank is chartered by the state of New Jersey. *See About Us*, CELTIC BANK, https://www.celticbank.com/about-us [https://perma.cc/7D8X-LHME]; *About Us*, WEBBANK, https://www.webbank.com/about-us/about-us [https://perma.cc/JFV6-BPRD]; *Idea Financial Closes \$70 Million Warehouse Facility with Cross River*, BUS. WIRE (June 17, 2019),

Utah, where they enjoy no usury limit,³³⁴ and Cross River Bank is chartered in New Jersey, which also provides a large degree of interest rate flexibility.³³⁵ As noted above, the dominant business model for fintech-bank partnerships is for the fintech company to do the marketing, loan application intake, and underwriting, while the bank partner actually originates the loan. In this way, the structure is designed so that the loan is made by the statechartered institution—with all the attendant interest rate benefits.

However, this model has recently come under attack by virtue of the true lender doctrine described above. The basis of the doctrine first appeared in a 2011 Georgia law as an attempt by that state to deal with partnerships between brick and mortar payday lenders and out-of-state banks.³³⁶ The Georgia statute asked whether, in view of "the entire circumstances of the transaction," it can be shown "that the purported agent holds, acquires, or maintains a predominant economic interest in the revenues generated by the loan."³³⁷ The doctrine has subsequently been adopted by a number of courts across the country.³³⁸ The result of a successful true lender attack is for the bank's involvement (and interest rate powers) to be disregarded and for the fintech to be deemed the true lender on the theory that the latter "had the predominant economic interest in the loans and was the 'true lender' and real party in interest."³³⁹

This issue has come to the fore in a number of recent cases. In 2017, the Colorado financial services regulator commenced litigation against the

https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20190617005569/en/Idea-Financial-Closes-70-Million-Warehouse-Facility [https://perma.cc/9T7Y-5RYW].

^{334.} Telis Demos & Peter Rudegeair, *Behind the Boom in Online Lending: A Tiny Utah Bank*, WALL STREET J. (Dec. 13, 2015), https://www.wsj.com/articles/behind-the-boom-in-onlinelending-a-tiny-utah-bank-1450046828 [https://perma.cc/HNU8-66ZK]; *WebBank and Alt Lending's 'Perfect Storm'*, PYMNTS.COM (Dec. 15, 2015), https://www.pymnts.com/news/2015/webbank-and-alt-lendings-perfect-storm/ [https://perma.cc/T9WG-DDBW].

^{335.} See generally Susie Cagle, Would You Take Out a Loan for a Pair of Jeans?, RACKED (Nov. 29, 2017), https://www.racked.com/2017/11/29/16710502/affirm-loan-shopping [https://perma.cc/2GLA-HQNR] (describing Cross River Bank's relationship with the fintech lending company Affirm).

^{336.} Hannon, supra note 300, at 1280; see also GA. CODE ANN. § 16-17-2(b)(4) (2015).

^{337.} GA. CODE ANN. § 16-17-2(b)(4).

^{338.} See CashCall, Inc. v. Md. Comm'r of Fin. Regulation, 139 A.3d 990, 1005 (Md. 2016); People *ex rel*. Spitzer v. Cty. Bank, 45 A.D.3d 1136 (N.Y. App. Div. 2007); CashCall, Inc. v. Morrisey, No. 12-1274, 2014 WL 2404300, at *15 (W. Va. May 30, 2014); Hannon, *supra* note 300, at 1280–83.

^{339.} Consumer Fin. Prot. Bureau v. CashCall, Inc., No. CV 15-7522-JFW (RAOx), 2016 WL 4820635, at *5–6 (C.D. Cal. Aug. 31, 2016), *appeal denied*, No. 17-80006 (9th Cir. Apr. 20, 2017).

fintech lenders Marlette Funding and Avant in connection with their partnerships with Cross River Bank³⁴⁰ and WebBank,³⁴¹ respectively. Here again the state advanced the argument that the parties with the "predominant economic interest" in the loan transaction were the fintech lenders, not the banks.³⁴² The complaint explained, in the Marlette action, that the fintech lender paid all of the bank's cost in connection with the lending program, paid for the marketing of the loan program, and determined who received loans under the program.³⁴³ Further, Cross River Bank "bears no risk that it will lose its principal in the event that consumers default" on the loans because, among other reasons, "Marlette or its designee purchase [the loans] from Cross River Bank within two business days of when the loans are made" and, furthermore, "the purchase price includes the amount that Cross River Bank advanced to the consumer."³⁴⁴ Similar claims were raised against Avant in connection with that action.³⁴⁵

The litigation remains ongoing, but as recently as January 2019, Colorado amended its complaint to add thirty-six securitization trusts to the litigation.³⁴⁶ The amended complaint alleges that these trusts, which purchased and securitized loans made by Marlette Funding/Cross River Bank and Avant/WebBank, were not authorized to accept the fees and interest that they received and requested that the court order them to "disgorge any finance charges or fees received beyond those permitted by [Colorado law]."³⁴⁷ The state argued that a securitization trust is a "creditor" in accordance with Colorado consumer credit law and thus is liable to pay "ten times the amount of the excess charge" collected.³⁴⁸ While these cases have yet to be resolved, in April 2019, the court held that indeed the securitization trusts were subject

344. Id.

347. Id.

^{340.} Amended Complaint at 4, Meade v. Marlette Funding LLC, No. 1:17-cv-00575-MJW (D. Colo. Mar. 3, 2017), https://www.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.cod.169378.5.0.pdf [https://perma.cc/6CB3-ER33].

^{341.} Amended Complaint at 5, Meade v. Avant of Colo., LLC, No. 1:17-cv-00620-WJM-STV (D. Colo. Mar. 9, 2017), https://www.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.cod.169530/gov.uscourts.cod.169530.6.0.pdf[https://perma.cc/4FWJ-3G6].

^{342.} Amended Complaint, supra note 340, at 4; Amended Complaint, supra note 341, at 5.

^{343.} Amended Complaint, supra note 340, at 5.

^{345.} Amended Complaint, *supra* note 341, at 2–5.

^{346.} Mark Chorazak, Jonathan Watkins, Chris Gavin & Peter Morreale, *Marketplace Lending Update #4: Litigation Mounts to New Highs in Colorado—Securitizations Under Attack*, LEXOLOGY (Jan. 2, 2019), https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=ba6bb20d-64cb-4dc6-9d0b-2d3c7146fc01 [https://perma.cc/Y9G8-8SR8].

^{348.} Id.; COLO. REV. STAT. ANN. § 5-6-114 (West 2019).

to Colorado law and thus could face significant exposure once the underlying merits were decided.³⁴⁹

Moreover, Colorado is not alone in targeting the bank-partnership model using the true lender doctrine. In 2017, the attorney general of West Virginia brought an action against the fintech credit firms Lending Club and Avant in connection with their bank-related lending programs.³⁵⁰ Both companies entered into consent orders whereby they agreed to comply with state law including interest rate limitations.³⁵¹

A different but related issue with fintech-bank partnerships and usury deals with the so-called "valid-when-made doctrine."352 It is often raised alongside the true lender theory as an alternative. Banks and other financial institutions that enjoy rate exportation powers (particularly those that partner with fintech lenders) argue that if a loan is valid when it is made, it remains valid even if it is sold or otherwise assigned to others.³⁵³ Thus, so the argument goes, if a lender makes a loan that, under applicable law does not violate usury limits, then that loan can never be said to violate usury limits even if it is transferred to a party that would not have been able to make such a loan in the first instance.³⁵⁴ Therefore, putting aside a successful true lender attack, if the loan was validly made by a bank enjoying rate exportation powers, then the sale of that loan to, for instance, a fintech company and the subsequent securitization of that loan would not impact the privileged status.³⁵⁵ As one might imagine, this doctrine is vitally important to the fintech lending business model since so many loans are immediately sold by the bank partner and subsequently securitized.

Recently, however, the very existence of the valid-when-made doctrine has come under attack.³⁵⁶ Opponents argue that lenders—particularly online

351. *Id*.

352. Nichols v. Fearson, 32 U.S. (7 Pet.) 103 (1833); Gaither v. Farmers & Mechs. Bank of Georgetown, 26 U.S. (1 Pet.) 37 (1828); see Hannon, supra note 300, at 1279.

353. Nichols, 32 U.S. (7 Pet.) at 105.

354. Brief for the United States as Amicus Curiae at 6, Midland Funding, LLC v. Madden, 136 S. Ct. 2505 (2016) (No. 15-610), 2016 WL 2997343, at * 8.

355. See Hannon, supra note 300, at 1279.

356. For a full discussion of the history of the valid-when-made principle, see Motion for Leave to File Amicus Curiae Brief of Professor Adam J. Levitin in Support of Appellant at 4–5, Rent-Rite Super Kegs West, Ltd. v. World Business Lenders, LLC, No. 1:19-cv-01552-REB (Appeal from Bankruptcy Adversary Proceeding No. 18-1099-TBM) (D. Colo. Sept. 19, 2019),

^{349.} Scott Cammarn, Jonathan Watkins & Marshall Jones, *Marketplace Lending Update #5: The Very Long Arm of Colorado Law*, LEXOLOGY (Apr. 24, 2019), https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=64228ffc-bf24-4e48-933c-7e96c54fb9ba [https://perma.cc/ZPX9-43YH]. The trust moved to dismiss for lack of personal jurisdiction,

which the district court denied. *Id.* 350. Brennan & Zaman, *supra* note 302, at 547.

lenders—merely "rent" a bank in order for the loan to be originated by a party that enjoys rate exportation powers while thereafter (usually within a matter of hours or days) buying and subsequently selling or securitizing the loan in the secondary market.³⁵⁷ Therefore, so the argument goes, the rate exportation power that was created to first ensure a coherent national banking system and then to give state banks the ability to compete has become a service rented out to nonbank entities for a tidy sum.³⁵⁸ A similar structure (and attendant criticism) has arisen when online lenders partner with sovereign Native American tribes to also avoid usury and other state law limitations.³⁵⁹

The first significant challenge to the valid-when-made doctrine came in 2015 when the Second Circuit decided the case of *Madden v. Midland Funding, LLC.*³⁶⁰ In this case, the court was confronted with a situation where Bank of America (a national bank enjoying rate exportation powers) sold defaulted credit card debt to a third party, which then sought to collect on those debts at an interest rate of 27%.³⁶¹ The rate would have been permissible for the bank, but it would not have been if the loan was made by the third-party debt collector.³⁶² The suit asserted that the collection of the loan was unlawful because, among other things, it violated New York state usury limits.³⁶³ The Second Circuit agreed in stating that the debt collector-buyer had not "acted on behalf of a national bank" but rather on its own behalf.³⁶⁴ Importantly, it noted that extending "[National Bank Act] preemption to third-party debt collectors . . . would create an end-run around usury laws for non-national bank entities that are not acting on behalf of a national bank."³⁶⁵ When appealed, the Supreme Court tellingly refused to grant cert.³⁶⁶

362. Id. at 247-49.

https://www.creditslips.org/files/levitin-amicus-brief-rent-rite-super-kegs-west-ltd-v-world-business-lenders-llc.pdf [https://perma.cc/H97Q-8YQF].

^{357.} West Virginia v. ČashČall, Inc., 605 F. Supp. 2d 781, 783 (S.D.W. Va. 2009); Attorney General Cuomo Announces Distribution of \$5.2 Million Settlement in "Rent-a-Bank" Payday Lending Scheme, N.Y. ST. OFF. ATT'Y GEN. (Nov. 17, 2009), https://ag.ny.gov/press-release/2009/attorney-general-cuomo-announces-distribution-52-million-settlement-rent-bank [https://perma.cc/6WLD-N8BU].

^{358.} Lauren Saunders, *Rent-a-Bank Schemes Trample Voters' and States' Rights*, HILL (Feb. 8, 2018), https://www.nclc.org/images/rent-a-bank-hill-lauren-saunders.pdf [https://perma.cc/Q2DL-JMMG].

^{359.} Pennsylvania v. Think Fin., Inc., No. 14-cv-7139, 2016 WL 183289, at *1 (E.D. Pa. Jan. 14, 2016); *see also* Brennan & Zaman, *supra* note 302, at 551.

^{360. 786} F.3d 246 (2d Cir. 2015).

^{361.} Id. at 248.

^{363.} Id. at 248.

^{364.} Id. at 251.

^{365.} Id. at 251-52.

^{366.} Midland Funding, LLC v. Madden, 136 S. Ct. 2505 (2016).

Both the true lender doctrine and the rejection of the valid-when-made doctrine bring substantial liability to lending programs between fintechs and their partner banks. Consider that under Arkansas law any interest rate over 17% that is charged by a non-licensed entity is "void as to principle and interest."³⁶⁷ New Hampshire,³⁶⁸ New York,³⁶⁹ and North Carolina³⁷⁰ also entirely void such loans. This, in turn, generates yet another significant risk in the securitization of these online loans.

3. Special Statutory Liability

Another inherent legal risk in the securitization of fintech loans deals with claims under state³⁷¹ and federal³⁷² unfair and deceptive (and sometimes even abusive³⁷³) acts and practices statutes ("UDA(A)P"). These laws allow for state and federal officials to generally police activities and firms that are harmful to consumers, including in the consumer finance context specifically.³⁷⁴ Prentiss Cox, Amy Widman, and Mark Totten explain that these laws are "an alternative to common law remedies in tort and contract, which proved inadequate for addressing fraud in a progressively more complex marketplace."³⁷⁵ They are typically enforced at the state level by attorneys general and state financial/banking supervisors, as well as at the federal level by the Federal Trade Commission ("FTC")³⁷⁶ and the CFPB.³⁷⁷ At the state level, these statutes can reach even acts that are considered unconscionable,³⁷⁸ and the CFPB has the added power to police "abusive" acts and practices.³⁷⁹ The purpose of these statutes is to provide a general and

^{367.} ARK. CONST. amend. 89, §§ 3, 6(b).

^{368.} N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. § 399-A:16(I) (2017); id. § 399-A:15(V).

^{369.} N.Y. GEN. OBLIG. LAW § 5-501 (McKinney 2012); N.Y. BANKING LAW § 14-a(1) (McKinney 2013). Loans that exceed the rate are void. N.Y. GEN. OBLIG. LAW § 5-511; *see also* Szerdahelyi v. Harris, 490 N.E.2d 517, 522–23 (N.Y. 1986) (holding that such loans are void ab initio).

^{370.} N.C. GEN. STAT. ANN. § 53-176(a) (West 2005); id. § 53-166(d).

^{371.} LEVITIN, supra note 293, at 81.

^{372.} Id. at 185.

^{373.} Id. at 205.

^{374.} See Prentiss Cox, Amy Widman & Mark Totten, Strategies of Public UDAP Enforcement, 55 HARV. J. ON LEGIS. 37, 42–43 (2018).

^{375.} Id. at 42.

^{376.} Federal Trade Commission (FTC) Act of 1914, Pub. L. No. 63-203, § 5, 38 Stat. 717, 719 (codified at 15 U.S.C. § 45 (2018)).

^{377.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 81, 185, 205; *see* 12 U.S.C. § 5531(a) (2018).

^{378.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 81.

^{379. 12} U.S.C. § 5531; LEVITIN, supra note 293, at 205.

equitable remedy for consumer wrongdoing.³⁸⁰ Some UDA(A)P statutes, such as the California Unfair Competition Law,³⁸¹ are rather broad and provide a right of action for not only state officials but also for private individuals.³⁸² In other states, the law cannot be enforced by private individuals and may include multiple carve-outs for certain types of businesses.³⁸³

Violations of UDA(A)P laws vary. For instance, the penalty in California (one of the largest consumer markets in the country and home to Silicon Valley) includes potential recovery of attorney's fees,³⁸⁴ injunctive relief,³⁸⁵ a civil penalty of up to \$2,500 per violation,³⁸⁶ and additional penalties if a disabled or elderly person is the victim,³⁸⁷ among other things. A violation of federal UDA(A)P provisions include up to \$5,000 per day for a violation, up to \$25,000 per day for a reckless violation, and up to \$1 million per day for a knowing violation.³⁸⁸ In 2014 alone, the Bureau brought six actions resulting in penalties of more than \$5 million each and two actions with individual penalties exceeding \$10 million.³⁸⁹ More recently, in April 2018, Wells Fargo Bank agreed to pay \$1 billion to settle a UDA(A)P action.³⁹⁰

In the fintech lending space, UDA(A)P enforcement can come from a number of places. First, the FTC is given the authority to enforce unfair and deceptive acts and practices against nonbanks.³⁹¹ Since fintech lenders are considered nonbank companies, the FTC has enforcement authority over them in this respect.³⁹²

385. CAL. BUS. & PROF. CODE § 17203–04.

386. Id. § 17206.

392. See id.

^{380.} See 12 U.S.C. § 5531; 15 U.S.C. § 45.

^{381.} See CAL. BUS. & PROF. CODE §§ 17200–17210 (West 2012); Mathieu Blackston, California's Unfair Competition Law—Making Sure the Avenger Is Not Guilty of the Greater Crime, 41 SAN DIEGO L. REV. 1833, 1837 (2004).

^{382.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 83.

^{383.} *Id.* at 81–84.

^{384.} CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 1021.5 (West 2007) (providing for the recovery of attorney's fees in those cases involving the "enforcement of an important right affecting the public interest").

^{387.} Id. § 17206.1.

^{388. 12} U.S.C. § 5565(c)(2) (2018).

^{389.} Anand S. Raman, *CFPB Defines 'Unfair,' 'Deceptive' and 'Abusive' Practices Through Enforcement Activity*, SKADDEN (Jan. 2015), https://www.skadden.com/insights/publications/2015/01/cfpb-defines-unfair-deceptive-andabusive-practice [https://perma.cc/AL9J-NHGF].

^{390.} Matthew Goldstein, *Wells Fargo Pays \$1 Billion to Federal Regulators*, N.Y. TIMES (Apr. 20, 2018), https://www.nytimes.com/2018/04/20/business/wells-fargo-cfpb-penalty-regulators.html [https://perma.cc/ZM8F-SBZY].

^{391. 15} U.S.C. § 45(a)(2) (2018).

Second is through the CFPB, whose ability to reach fintech lenders comes in a bit more roundabout way. The Bureau has the power to police unfair, deceptive, and (the Dodd-Frank Act-added) abusive acts and practices against so-called "covered persons,"³⁹³ which are those who offer consumer financial products and services.³⁹⁴ Such products and services includes "extensions and servicing of credit"³⁹⁵ made for "personal, family, or household purposes."³⁹⁶ This means that those who make consumer loans and those who service them are covered. Also, under the CFPB's UDA(A)P authority are "service providers" of covered persons, which consist of those that provide a "material service" to a covered person in connection with the offering or provision of a consumer financial product or service.³⁹⁷

Fintech credit firms fall into the CFPB's jurisdiction under these statutes in four ways. First, as noted above, fintechs service the loans that they help originate by collecting payments from borrowers and passing along funds to securitization trusts. This makes them a covered person in that they are in the business of servicing credit.³⁹⁸ Also as noted above, the fintech company handles the intake of the loan application from the borrower and its passage along to the bank partner. In this way, the fintech is brokering the loan, and brokering consumer credit is also a way to be a covered person.³⁹⁹

Third, fintechs are also regulated by the CFPB for being service providers to covered persons. The bank partner is the covered person because it is unquestionably extending credit.⁴⁰⁰ The fintech is providing a material service in connection with the making of the loan because the fintech company conducts the marketing, application intake, and the underwriting.⁴⁰¹ This is supported by the statutory illustrative list of giving a material service, which includes designing and operating the consumer financial product or service, as well as processing transactions of the same.⁴⁰²

And, lastly, as if these avenues for coverage were not enough, the Bureau also has the power to bring enforcement actions against those that give

402. Id. § 5481(26)(A)(i)-(ii).

^{393. 12} U.S.C. § 5481(6) (2018).

^{394.} Id. § 5531.

^{395.} Id. § 5481(15).

^{396.} *Id.* § 5481(5).

^{397.} *Id.* § 5481(26)(A).

^{398.} Id. § 5481(15)(A)(i).

^{399.} *Id.* § 5481(15)(A)(ii); *Broker*, BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY (11th ed. 2019) ("An agent who acts as an intermediary or negotiator, esp. between prospective buyers and sellers; a person employed to make bargains and contracts between other persons in matters of trade, commerce, or navigation.").

^{400. 12} U.S.C. § 5481(15)(A)(i).

^{401.} Id. § 5481(26)(A).

"substantial assistance" in connection with a UDA(A)P violation.⁴⁰³ As Adam Levitin explains, substantial assistance "is essentially a flavor of aiding and abetting."⁴⁰⁴ The way a fintech company would be brought in—separate and apart from whether it is a service provider as indicated above—would be if the bank partner was found to have committed a UDA(A)P violation under its online lending program, since the fintech is obviously significantly involved (i.e., materially assists) in the credit process.

Potential UDA(A)P liability resulting from fintech/online lending is not merely an academic question. There has already been some activity in this area, such as in the CFPB's 2013 enforcement action against the company CashCall, Inc.⁴⁰⁵ In that case, CashCall, Inc. and its subsidiary WS Funding, LLC entered into a partnership with a South Dakota-based online lender named Western Sky Financial, which is based on an Indian reservation and is owned by a member of the Cheyenne River Sioux Tribe.⁴⁰⁶ Asserting tribal sovereignty claims, CashCall, WS Funding, and Western Sky argued that various state laws (including licensing and usury) did not apply to these loans, which ranged from \$850 to \$10,000 in amount and carried an annual interest rate of anywhere between 90% and 343%.⁴⁰⁷ After the loans were made by Western Sky, they were immediately sold to CashCall and WS Funding.⁴⁰⁸

In the face of opposition by various officials in states where these loans had been made, the lending business shut down, but CashCall and WS Funding continued servicing and collection activities.⁴⁰⁹ In late 2013, the CFPB brought a UDA(A)P action against CashCall, WS Funding, and its principals.⁴¹⁰ In January 2016, a federal district court held that despite the role played by Western Sky Financial, the "true lender" was CashCall, stating that

the intentionally complicated and sham structure of the Western Sky loan program would have made it impossible for reasonable consumers to know that [Cheyenne River Sioux Tribe] law did not

408. *Id*.

^{403.} Id. § 5536(a).

^{404.} LEVITIN, supra note 293, at 142.

^{405.} Complaint, supra note 295.

^{406.} Id. at 9–10.

^{407.} Id. at 10.

^{409.} Press Release, Consumer Fin. Prot. Bureau, CFPB Sues CashCall for Illegal Online Loan Servicing (Dec. 16, 2013), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-sues-cashcall-for-illegal-online-loan-servicing/ [https://perma.cc/8828-NTYP].

^{410.} Complaint, *supra* note 295; First Amended Complaint, CFPB v. CashCall, No. 1:13-cv-13167 (D. Mass. Mar. 21, 2014), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201403_cfpb_amended-complaint_cashcall.pdf [https://perma.cc/WY9V-JLKR].

govern the loan agreements, and thus that their loans were void and/or not payable under the laws of their home states.⁴¹¹

A January 2018 ruling imposed a \$10 million penalty on CashCall and its affiliates in connection with their lending program.⁴¹²

Thus, although CashCall and Western Sky Financial had legally constructed a lending program that was aimed at avoiding state lending laws, UDA(A)P actions can be used as a means to broadly cut through these business arrangements.⁴¹³ And it's not merely UDA(A)P actions that threaten the partnership structure so prevalent in fintech lending. In 2018, the California Supreme Court held that although an interest rate might technically be legal under state usury laws, it is still possible for the rate to be so excessive that it is unconscionable (and thus unenforceable) under general state common law.⁴¹⁴

4. Fair Lending

Lastly, fintech securitizations are exposed to potential fair lending claims. As noted above, fintech lending programs increasingly use AI and alternative data to drive their underwriting.⁴¹⁵ The Equal Credit Opportunity Act ("ECOA")⁴¹⁶ and Regulation B⁴¹⁷ prohibit creditors from using a borrower's race, color, religion, national origin, sex, age, marital status, or receipt of public assistance as motivating factors in making lending decisions.⁴¹⁸ The ECOA includes advertising and marketing loan products and the application, underwriting, and approval process.⁴¹⁹

The potential for lending discrimination arises through the use of alternative data to find hidden correlations and then using the results of that

^{411.} CFPB v. CashCall, Inc., No. 15-7522, 2016 WL 4820635 at *10 (C.D. Cal. Aug. 31, 2016).

^{412.} Kat Greene, *CashCall Owes \$10M After CFPB Sought \$287M at Trial*, LAW360 (Jan. 19, 2018), https://www.law360.com/articles/1004117?scroll=1 [https://perma.cc/T7JP-FUXX].

^{413.} Ari Karen, *While Tempting, Lending Loopholes Could Lead to UDAAP Traps*, AM. BANKER (Sept. 19, 2016), https://www.americanbanker.com/opinion/while-tempting-lending-loopholes-could-lead-to-udaap-traps [https://perma.cc/JZ2Q-SNRP].

^{414.} De La Torre v. CashCall, Inc., 422 P.3d 1004, 1007 (Cal. 2018).

^{415.} See supra Section I.B.

^{416. 15} U.S.C. § 1691 (2018).

^{417. 12} C.F.R. § 202.1–.17 (2019). Regulation B interprets the provisions of the federal statute.

^{418. 15} U.S.C. § 1691(a)(1).

^{419.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 820.

analysis to make credit decisions.⁴²⁰ As I have written before,⁴²¹ while it may be true that certain data points like a borrower's GPA and standardized test scores might be predictive of loan repayment,⁴²² they can also be highly correlated to legally protected classes. Yet such an argument is not merely academic—industry leaders have voiced similar concerns. In testimony before a House Financial Services Committee fintech taskforce in July 2019, the CEO of the prominent online lender Upstart stated, "The concern that the use of alternative data and algorithmic decisioning can replicate or even amplify human bias in lending is well-founded."⁴²³

To be sure, the opacity of some forms of AI makes discrimination both likely and difficult to prove. A plaintiff can prevail in an ECOA claim by showing that the lender intentionally discriminated or by proving that (regardless of intent) the lending activity produced a disparate impact on a legally protected class.⁴²⁴ This later method (called the disparate impact theory) is most applicable here,⁴²⁵ although scholars such as Mihailis Diamantis have questioned whether it might be possible to impute an AI program's decision-making to the firm itself for purposes of proving intent.⁴²⁶

The disparate impact theory states that a plaintiff may prevail if a practice or policy of the defendant has produced a disparate impact or effect on a legally protected class of persons, provided however that the defendant can resist the attack if it can show that the cited practice or policy is backed by a legitimate business objective.⁴²⁷ The policy or practice that is identified as

422. DANIEL PRINCIOTTA ET AL., SOCIAL INDICATORS PREDICTING POSTSECONDARY SUCCESS 4–9 (2014), https://www.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/2014-21SocialIndicatorsLumina.pdf [https://perma.cc/RQ3G-YBPX].

423. *Alternative Data in Underwriting, supra* note 214.

426. Mihailis Diamantis, *The Extended Corporate Mind: When Corporations Use AI To Break the Law*, 98 N.C. L. REV. 893 (2020).

427. LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 494.

^{420.} See Kate Crawford & Jason Schultz, Big Data and Due Process: Toward a Framework to Redress Predictive Privacy Harms, 55 B.C. L. REV. 93, 96 (2014); see also Kristin Johnson, Frank Pasquale & Jennifer Chapman, Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning, and Bias in Finance: Toward Responsible Innovation, 88 FORDHAM L. REV. 499, 500–02 (2019); Nilsson, supra note 72 (manuscript at 158).

^{421.} Odinet, Student Debt, supra note 56, at 1673-75; Odinet, supra note 26, at 848-49.

^{424.} Tex. Dep't of Hous. & Cmty. Affairs v. Inclusive Cmtys. Project, Inc., 135 S. Ct. 2507, 2513 (2015).

^{425.} The Supreme Court has yet to actually approve of the disparate impact theory's use in the context of an ECOA claim, but it approved of its use in the similar context of the Fair Housing Act. *See Tex. Dep't of Hous. & Cmty. Affairs*, 135 S. Ct. at 2507. Nevertheless, the CFPB has indicated that it uses the disparate impact theory when exercising its supervision and enforcement powers. *See* LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 494; *see also* 12 C.F.R. § 1002.6(a) (2019) (the Federal Reserve's prior adoption of the test under ECOA); 24 C.F.R. § 100.500(a) (2019) (the disparate impact theory memorialized into HUD regulation under the Fair Housing Act).

having produced "observed statistical disparities" must be done so specifically and cannot result from "point[ing] to a generalized policy that leads to such an impact."⁴²⁸ Once this hurdle is overcome, the plaintiff must show that the policy or practice caused a statistically significant impact (meaning that it must "raise an inference of causation") on a protected class.⁴²⁹ The Supreme Court most recently in *Texas Department of Housing* and Community Affairs v. Inclusive Communities noted the difficulty in meeting this second step by explaining that a robust casual connection is required.⁴³⁰ The Court cautioned that merely showing a racial imbalance alone is not enough because it merely reflects existing "racial disparities [the lender] did not create."431 Once causation is shown, the plaintiff must show that negative credit consequences were accorded to members of a protected class relative to similarly situated members outside the protected zone.⁴³² The question of how much disparate impact is needed to tip the scales and make the claim viable, however, is unknown.⁴³³ Regulation C posits a "four-fifths rule," but courts generally address the issue on a case-by-case basis.⁴³⁴

Once these elements have been established, the defendant can resist the attack by showing a legitimate business necessity for the policy or practice. The meaning of this phrase has been explored by courts in the employment context but less so in the lending sphere.⁴³⁵ The nearest authority on point comes from a 1997 bulletin by the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency stating that a business necessity showing is sufficient if the policy or practice offered "is statistically related to loan performance, and has an understandable relationship" to the creditworthiness of the borrower⁴³⁶ that, in the words of the Supreme Court in *Inclusive Communities*, is not "artificial,

^{428.} Smith v. City of Jackson, 544 U.S. 228, 241 (2005) (interpreting disparate impact theory under federal employment law).

^{429.} Meacham v. Knolls Atomic Power Lab., 554 U.S. 84, 104 n.13 (2008).

^{430.} Tex. Dep't of Hous. & Cmty. Affairs, 135 S. Ct. at 2523-24.

^{431.} Id.

^{432.} U.S. DEP'T OF JUSTICE, TITLE VI LEGAL MANUAL § 7: PROVING DISCRIMINATION – DISPARATE IMPACT 19–20 (2017), https://www.justice.gov/crt/case-document/file/923556/download [https://perma.cc/R964-D5H5].

^{433.} E.E.O.C. v. Joint Apprenticeship Comm. of Joint Indus. Bd. of Elec. Indus., 164 F.3d 89, 98 (2d Cir. 1998) (stating "[t]he rule is not binding on courts, and is merely a 'rule of thumb' to be considered in appropriate circumstances").

^{434. 29} C.F.R. § 1607.4(D) (2019).

^{435.} See, e.g., Griggs v. Duke Power Co., 401 U.S. 424 (1971).

^{436.} OFF. OF THE COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY, OCC BULL. No. 97-24ATT app. at 11 (1997), https://www.occ.treas.gov/news-issuances/bulletins/1997/bulletin-1997-24a.pdf [https://perma.cc/A24S-5F4K].

arbitrary, [or] unnecessary."⁴³⁷ And lastly, if the lender is able to show a business justification, the plaintiff can still prevail if he or she can show that the legitimate business objective could have still been achieved by using an alternative policy or practice that would have had less of a disparate impact.⁴³⁸

Meeting the business justification defense could prove quite difficult for lender-defendants. Loan underwriting is chiefly concerned with what individual borrower attributes cause timely repayment⁴³⁹ rather than which broad proxy attributes correlate with timely repayment. Since machine learning is only concerned with correlations, there is a danger of the algorithm selecting attributes that cannot be justified from a business perspective.⁴⁴⁰ Looking to past payment histories, income-to-debt ratios, and types/uses of credit all have a demonstrable relationship to creditworthiness.⁴⁴¹ Indeed, these are all factors used in calculating one's Vantage or FICO score.⁴⁴² But the use of alternative data—such as whether one keeps one's cell phone charged⁴⁴³ or the number of one's social media "friends"⁴⁴⁴—can have no logical relationship to whether someone will repay a loan whatsoever. Yet, alternative data are exactly what fintech lenders are increasingly using in their underwriting, thus making an explainable business justification potentially difficult or at least more spurious.

Despite whatever difficulty a plaintiff may face in bringing an ECOA private cause of action, many fair lending claims need not be fully adjudicated to have a significant impact on the credit marketplace. ECOA can be enforced by both the CFPB and federal banking regulators in certain cases.⁴⁴⁵ The significance of this is that if the CFPB brings an ECOA claim against a lender, even if the lender might eventually be able to defend the claim through a

^{437.} *Id.*; Tex. Dep't of Hous. & Cmty. Affairs v. Inclusive Cmtys. Project, Inc., 135 S. Ct. 2507, 2522 (2015).

^{438.} Ricci v. DeStefano, 557 U.S. 557, 578 (2009).

^{439.} MAUREEN BURTON, REYNOLD F. NESIBA & BRUCE BROWN, AN INTRODUCTION TO FINANCIAL MARKETS AND INSTITUTIONS 530–31 (2d. ed. 2002); see also 121 CONG. REC. 16, 740 (1975) (statement of Rep. Annunzio) ("The essential concept of nondiscrimination in the extension of credit is that each individual has a right when he applies for credit, to be evaluated as an individual").

^{440.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 850 ("This means that a machine learning program might ... attribute otherwise facially neutral attributes about a borrower ... as being correlative to borrower attributes that the law prohibits from being taken into consideration in credit decision making.").

^{441.} *Id*.

^{442.} *Id.*

⁴⁴³ Hope King, *This Startup Uses Battery Life To Determine Credit Scores*, CNN BUS. (Aug. 24, 2016), https://money.cnn.com/2016/08/24/technology/lenddo-smartphone-battery-loan/index.html [https://perma.cc/BH9W-TXQU].

^{444.} Odinet, supra note 26, at 849.

^{445.} LEVITIN, *supra* note 293, at 490.

spurious connection between a seemingly irrelevant datapoint and creditworthiness, the negative publicity can often be enough to cause the lender to settle.⁴⁴⁶ Moreover, such a settlement can occur even before a suit is filed, such as when the lender receives a civil investigative demand (called a "CID" in administrative parlance).⁴⁴⁷ Also, attorneys general and state financial services regulators have the ability to bring ECOA claims and claims under their own state-level fair lending statutes, thereby expanding the possibility for liability.⁴⁴⁸

Here again, holders of securities backed by online loans that are made under conditions that violate ECOA expose investors to yet another legal risk. The claims to repayment will be subject to offsetting claims under fair lending laws. These can sometimes be significant, as ECOA violations can result in actual damages, costs, equitable relief, and some level of punitive damages.⁴⁴⁹ Additionally, fair lending violations may independently constitute a UDA(A)P violation, which adds additional penalties to the bottom line.⁴⁵⁰

A final note about securitization risks requires addressing repurchase obligations. Much like in the context of securitizations more broadly, fintech loan securitizations can also entail an obligation on the part of the fintech credit firm to repurchase loans from the securitization trust in the event of performance issues (i.e., in the event the loan or a certain number of loans in the pool go into default). For example, Lending Club states in its 10-K for 2018 that "[i]n the case of certain securitization transactions, the Company has also agreed to repurchase or substitute loans for which a borrower fails to make the first payment due under a loan."⁴⁵¹ It might even be that certain securitization arrangements require the fintech to repurchase loans in the event of lawsuits like those described above that impact the performance of those loans and thus the return to the investors.

At first blush, this contractual promise might appear to alleviate investor concern regarding the sundry claims and defenses described above. However,

^{446.} See id. at 141, 490.

^{447.} See generally Request for Information Regarding Bureau Civil Investigative Demands and Associated Processes, Consumer Fin. Protection Bureau (Jan. 18, 2018), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/cfpb_rfi_civil-investigativedemands 012018.pdf [https://perma.cc/K78Q-PJ7F].

^{448. 12} U.S.C. § 5552 (2018) (giving state officials the power to enforce the Consumer Financial Protection Act); *id.* § 5536(a)(1)(A) (making violations of any federal consumer financial law, such as ECOA, a violation of the Consumer Financial Protection Act).

^{449.} LENDINGCLUB CORP., supra note 127, at 11.

^{450.} Id. at 22.

^{451.} LENDINGCLUB CORP., supra note 150, at 117.

the 2008 financial crisis suggests that these representations and warranties as to what firms will do in the face of adverse credit conditions or events are not always reliable. Consider the situation faced by nonbank mortgage servicers in the wake of the crisis. In many mortgage loan securitization pooling and servicing agreements, the mortgage servicer has an obligation to continue to make fund advances to the mortgage-backed securities holders even when borrowers default.⁴⁵² This means that the servicer is not in the position of passing on the homeowner payments to the investors (because they have dried up) but is instead paying the investors from its own cash reserves.⁴⁵³ When the housing crisis was at its peak, the nonbank mortgage servicing giant Ocwen Financial found that the total share of its assets that went toward meeting these investors obligations went from 45% in 2006 to nearly 60% in 2009.⁴⁵⁴ The company's chief executive testified that unless things changed, the servicer faced insolvency.⁴⁵⁵

To that end, repurchase obligations are only as good as the solvency of the firm being compelled to repurchase. If the firm is financially weak or the repurchase obligations become too great, then these obligations lose any real significance.⁴⁵⁶ This is particularly salient in the fintech space since fintech credits firms (i.e., nonbanks)—unlike regulated banks, savings associations and credit unions—do not have robust capital or liquidity requirements that mandate a certain level of constant financial health in anticipation of economic downturns, nor do they have access to Federal Reserve funding.⁴⁵⁷ Indeed, despite muscular promises contained in securitization documents about the quality of mortgage loans conveyed and what counterparties would do if these promises proved untrue, housing finance scholars Patricia McCoy and Susan Wachter have shown that such contractual agreements were not effective in either stopping or containing the financial crisis fallout in the residential mortgage securitization market.⁴⁵⁸

^{452.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 123.

^{453.} *Id*.

^{454.} *Id.*

^{455.} *Id.* 456. *See id.*

^{457.} Odinet, *supra* note 26. For a discussion of this similar problem in the context of nonbank mortgage servicers, see ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 125–26. For an overview of issues in the supervision of banks, see Julie Andersen Hill, *When Bank Examiners Get It Wrong: Financial*

Institution Appeals of Material Supervisory Determinations, 92 WASH. U. L. REV. 1101 (2015). 458. PATRICIA A. MCCOY & SUSAN WATCHER, Representations and Warranties: Why They Did Not Stop the Crisis, in EVIDENCE AND INNOVATION IN HOUSING LAW AND POLICY (Lee Anne Fennell & Benjamin J. Keys eds., 2017).

D. The Negotiability Problem

As described above, there are a number of litigation and legal compliance risks that abound in the securitization of online loans under the dominant fintech business model. Some of these can result in the amount collectable on the loans being offset by damages, costs, and sometimes even punitive damages.⁴⁵⁹ At other times, the risk is that the loan will be deemed uncollectable in large part or in its entirety.⁴⁶⁰

Importantly, what many investors in these securities likely fail to appreciate is that the typical protections of commercial law do not apply to these loans. In other words, the holders of fintech loan securities are in all likelihood subject to all of the borrower defenses mentioned above in connection with loan collection activities. The reason for this is due to the fact that the protections that would normally be afforded to a person seeking to enforce a loan (or, in this case, a debt security) that is represented by a negotiable instrument under Article 3 of the Uniform Commercial Code do not apply in this context.⁴⁶¹ In a paper-based transaction, the loan itself will be represented by a promissory note that (at least usually) meets the requirements of being considered legally "negotiable."462 The negotiable note can then be transferred from person to person, with each having the ability to enforce the note against the borrower. Importantly, if these later-individuals meet certain requirements of good faith, value-giving, and clean hands (known as being a "holder in due course"⁴⁶³), then they can enforce the note even in the face of most borrower defenses-such as if the original creditor

463. U.C.C. § 3-302; WHALEY & MCJOHN, supra note 461, at 61–62, 505–06.

^{459. 12} C.F.R. § 202 (2017) (interpreting the provisions of 15 U.S.C. § 1691 (2018), specifically § 1691e(a)-(d), for civil liability); *see* LEVITIN, *supra* note 294 at 486.

^{460.} CAL. FIN. CODE § 22750 (West 2015); MD. CODE ANN., FIN. INST. § 11-523 (West 2015); MASS. GEN. LAWS ANN. ch. 140, § 110 (West 2002).

^{461.} The protections are against the so-called personal defenses. Real defenses may still be raised. However, real defenses are few in number and largely do not consist of the types of claims/liabilities described here. U.C.C. § 3-304 (AM. LAW INST. & UNIF. LAW COMM'N 2002); DOUGLAS J. WHALEY & STEPHEN M. MCJOHN, PROBLEMS AND MATERIALS ON PAYMENT LAW 117–18 (10th ed. 2016).

^{462.} See id. § 104; RONALD J. MANN, PAYMENT SYSTEMS AND OTHER FINANCIAL TRANSACTIONS: CASES, MATERIALS, AND PROBLEMS 505 (5th ed. 2011) [hereinafter MANN, PAYMENT SYSTEMS]; WHALEY & MCJOHN, *supra* note 461, at 9–12. Not all promissory notes are negotiable, but many are. For instance, most all courts have held that the Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac single family promissory note (the most widely used promissory note template in American home lending) is negotiable. See Dale A. Whitman, *What We Have Learned from the Mortgage Crisis About Transferring Mortgage Loans*, 49 REAL PROP., TR. & EST. L.J. 1, 32 n.113 (2014); see also Ronald J. Mann, Searching for Negotiability in Payment and Credit Systems, 44 UCLA L. REV. 951, 970–72 nn.67–70 (1997).

had defrauded the borrower.⁴⁶⁴ This essentially gives a holder in due course of a promissory note a near absolute ability to enforce the credit right against the borrower.

But with these fintech-originated loans, there is no paper promissory note with which to even begin the analysis. Rather, the entire transaction is done online and electronically.⁴⁶⁵ Article 3 of the Uniform Commercial Code relies on there being a single, authoritative paper copy of the original promissory note.⁴⁶⁶ In other words, the law governing promissory notes (including the conferring of all the benefits of commercial law that follow) dictates that the promise to repay a loan must be in the written form.⁴⁶⁷ Fintech-generated loans do not fit this mold.

That is not to say that the realm of electronic promissory notes (so-called e-notes) is lawless, but rather that the interface with the holder-in-due-course doctrine is more uncertain. Two statutes govern e-notes. First is the federal Electronic Signatures in Global and National Commerce Act ("the E-Sign Act"), which authorizes any transaction that must be in writing to also be accomplished electronically, but only if the consumer consents.⁴⁶⁸ Second is the state-level Uniform Electronic Transactions Act, which provides similar authorization to electronically transact.⁴⁶⁹ The E-Sign Act governs unless a given state has enacted the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act, in which case the latter governs⁴⁷⁰ (the uniform act has been adopted by all but a very small handful of states).⁴⁷¹

^{464.} U.C.C. § 3-305; WHALEY & MCJOHN, *supra* note 461, at 117–18; MANN, PAYMENT SYSTEMS, *supra* note 462, at 508. While it is true that fraud in the factum can be raised in this circumstance, it is not the typical fraud resulting from a misrepresentation that one normally encounters. *Id.* at 510 n.4.

^{465.} Odinet, *supra* note 26, at 790.

^{466.} U.C.C. § 3-103(a).

^{467.} Id.; see also WHALEY & MCJOHN, supra note 461, at 14.

^{468. 15} U.S.C. § 7001(c)(1) (2018).

^{469.} UNIF. ELEC. TRANSACTIONS ACT (Nat'l Conference of Comm'rs 1999).

^{470.} Gregory T. Casamento & Patrick J. Hatfield, *Guidelines for E-Signature and E-Delivery in the Insurance Business*, LOCKE LORD (Jan. 2012), https://www.lockelord.com/-/media/files/newsandevents/publications/2012/01/acord-esignwhite-paper2012highlighted.pdf?la=en&hash=36C37CBAC688839FE5F79748AC638AA9

[[]https://perma.cc/9ST9-PEWL] (explaining the interplay between the federal E-Sign Act and the state-level UETA). "Under ESIGN, if a state imposes greater restrictions on the use of Electronic

Signatures or Electronic Records (such as mandating a particular type of technology), that state's law is preempted, or overruled, by ESIGN, meaning that the provisions in ESIGN control, not that state's more restrictive law." *Id.* at 2.

^{471.} *Electronic Transactions Act*, UNIFORM L. COMMISSION, https://www.uniformlaws.org/committees/community-home?CommunityKey=2c04b76c-2b7d-4399-977e-d5876ba7e034 [https://perma.cc/6PWJ-GZET].

In essence, these statutory regimes give general legal recognition to electronic signatures and electronic records whenever a specific law requires that the contemplated transaction must be in writing.⁴⁷² Since fintech lending transactions utilize e-notes, it would seem that these statutes might provide the necessary cover for lenders to enjoy holder-in-due-course process benefits. However, the interplay between Article 3 of the Uniform Commercial Code and these electronic transactions statutes is less than certain. As an upfront matter, the E-Sign Act expressly exempts from its purview any document governed by Article 3 of the Uniform Commercial Code.⁴⁷³ To be sure, the uniform act does not have such a specific exception, but obtaining the benefits of Article 3 through the Uniform Electronic Transactions Act is not an easy task.⁴⁷⁴

First, for an e-note to be treated as the legal equivalent of a negotiable, paper-based promissory note under the uniform act (called a "transferable record"), (i) the borrower must expressly agree that the promise will constitute a transferable record, (ii) the e-note must meet all of the requirements of negotiability, (iii) it must be signed by the borrower, and (iv) the method used to record, register, or evidence a transfer of the e-note must readily establish the identity of the person entitled to "control" it.⁴⁷⁵

These requirements may sound relatively simple, but they are quite exacting. To illustrate the point, consider a sample promissory note that is made available by the fintech lender Prosper Funding through its website.⁴⁷⁶ First, as noted above, the borrower has to clearly agree in an affirmative way that the uniform act will apply, and thus the note will fall under the law's purview. The Prosper note contains the following in all capital letters:

THIS NOTE INCLUDES YOUR EXPRESS CONSENT TO ELECTRONIC TRANSACTIONS AND DISCLOSURES, WHICH CONSENT IS SET FORTH IN THE PARAGRAPH **ENTITLED** "CONSENT TO DOING BUSINESS ELECTRONICALLY" AS DISCLOSED IN PROSPER'S TERMS OF USE ON PROSPER.COM, THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF WHICH ARE EXPRESSLY INCORPORATED HEREIN IN THEIR ENTIRETY. YOU EXPRESSLY AGREE THAT THIS NOTE MAY COMPRISE A "TRANSFERABLE RECORD" FOR ALL PURPOSES UNDER THE ELECTRONIC SIGNATURES

474. UNIF. ELEC. TRANSACTIONS ACT § 16 cmt. 6.

^{472. 15} U.S.C. § 7001; UNIF. ELEC. TRANSACTIONS ACT.

^{473. 15} U.S.C. § 7003(a)(3).

^{475.} Id. § 16.

^{476.} *Sample Promissory Note*, PROSPER, https://www.prosper.com/plp/wp-content/uploads/PromissoryNoteSample_June_2018.pdf [https://perma.cc/4MTN-5MDW].

IN GLOBAL AND NATIONAL COMMERCE ACT AND THE UNIFORM ELECTRONIC TRANSACTIONS ACT.⁴⁷⁷

While this language may seem to meet the definition of express, it is buried half at the bottom of page six and half at the top of page seven in section 19 of the note. It might be difficult for a fintech lender to affirmatively demonstrate that the consumer has given meaningful consent, as section 19 of the Prosper note can hardly be said to constitute clear and conspicuous agreement. Not only is it several pages into an otherwise highly legal document (inaccessible to most consumers) and presented such that it cannot be directly brought to the consumer's attention (as the transaction is accomplished via computer or smartphone), but the actual specific consent itself is located in a different document altogether-"PROSPER'S TERMS OF USE ON PROSPER.COM."478 Finding this additional document is not an easy task. Prosper's terms of use web link is located at the very bottom of the company's frontpage in small 10.5 font.⁴⁷⁹ Commentators and courts interpreting the consent requirement have held that there is no single way to make the determination but rather one must look to "all of the surrounding circumstances, including the context and conduct of the parties."480 One might argue that the mere act of both parties transacting through means of a computer or smartphone is evidence of consent, but one could make an equally compelling argument (perhaps more so) that the express requirement in the statute and the *way* the information is presented and accessed online by the consumer makes legally sufficient consent highly unlikely.

Additionally, the e-note must meet the substantive requirements in Article 3 to be a negotiable instrument. Article 3 mandates that commercial paper may only be negotiable if the document is in writing, is signed by the maker of it, constitutes a definite promise or order to pay money to a specific person or to whomever bears the instrument, is payable at a definite time and in a sum certain or in an amount that is determinable, is generally payable without

^{477.} Id. at 6-7.

^{478.} *Id.*; *Terms of Use and Electronic Consent*, PROSPER, https://www.prosper.com/account/common/agreement_view.aspx?agreement_type_id=10 [https://perma.cc/6BB4-Z93C].

^{479.} PROSPER, https://www.prosper.com [https://perma.cc/5FGZ-M8Q7].

^{480. 1} Samuel Williston & RICHARD A. LORD, WILLISTON ON CONTRACTS § 4:5 (4th ed. 2007); *see also* EPCO Carbon Dioxide Prod., Inc. v. JP Morgan Chase Bank, NA, 467 F.3d 466, 469 (5th Cir. 2006); Audi AG v. D'Amato, 381 F. Supp. 2d 644, 663 (E.D. Mich. 2005), *aff'd*, 469 F.3d 534 (6th Cir. 2006); Int'l Casings Grp., Inc. v. Premium Standard Farms, Inc., 358 F. Supp. 2d 863, 875 (W.D. Mo. 2005), *amended*, No. 04-1081-CV-W-NKL, 2005 WL 8159075 (W.D. Mo. Apr. 14, 2005); Crestwood Shops, L.L.C. v. Hilkene, 197 S.W.3d 641, 651 (Mo. Ct. App. 2006); Godfrey v. Fred Meyer Stores, 124 P.3d 621, 631 (Or. Ct. App. 2005).

conditions, and the promise to pay is not accompanied by other extra/additional promises.⁴⁸¹ If any of these requirements are not met, then the document merely constitutes a simple contract and is not entitled to the added benefits under the Uniform Commercial Code's Article 3.⁴⁸²

Returning to the Prosper e-note, the requirements most in doubt are those prohibiting conditions to payment and prohibiting additional promises. The prohibition on attaching conditions to the borrower's obligation to repay is rooted in the notion of promoting marketability of the note itself-the less uncertainty surrounding the obligation to pay, the more likely one is to find willing buyers of it.⁴⁸³ As a disclaimer, the prohibition is not absolute. The law does allow certain conditions to attach regardless-such as implied conditions and simple references to other documents like those dealing with security.⁴⁸⁴ However, the *incorporation* of other documents wholly outside the four corners of the note itself is not allowed.⁴⁸⁵ Thus, "'[w]here the promise to pay is made 'subject to' some other contract referred to . . . the obligation is conditional, and negotiability is destroyed."486 The Prosper Note contains just such an incorporation in the way of the discussion in section 19 of the company's terms of use. The provision states that "THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF WHICH ARE EXPRESSLY INCORPORATED HEREIN IN THEIR ENTIRETY."487 This is precisely the kind of condition on payment that is prohibited. Numerous courts have held that when a note is made subject to, is governed by, or otherwise incorporates by reference the terms of another contact, the note is rendered nonnegotiable.⁴⁸⁸

But the conditional promise issue is not the only problem with the negotiability of Prosper's e-note. The anti-additional promises rule (sometimes called the "courier without luggage" rule), which stands for the notion that the document should "not state any other undertaking or instruction . . . to do any act in addition to the payment of money," also causes problems.⁴⁸⁹ First, section 6 of the e-note provides that no portion of the loan

486. Id.

^{481.} U.C.C. § 3-104 (Am. LAW INST. & UNIF. LAW COMM'N 2002).

^{482.} WHALEY & MCJOHN, *supra* note 461, at 13; MANN, PAYMENT SYSTEMS, *supra* note 462.

^{483.} See WHALEY & MCJOHN, supra note 461, at 14.

^{484.} *See* U.C.C. § 3-104(a)(3).

^{485.} Verner v. White, 108 So. 369, 369 (1926).

^{487.} PROSPER, *supra* note 476, at 6.

^{488.} See, e.g., Resolution Trust Corp. v. 1601 Partners, Ltd., 796 F. Supp. 238, 240 (N.D. Tex. 1992); *In re* Levine, 24 B.R. 804, 810 (Bankr. S.D.N.Y. 1982); HSBC Bank USA v. Buset, 241 So. 3d 882, 877 (Fla. Dist. Ct. App. 2018); OneWest Bank, F.S.B. v. Nunez, 193 So. 3d 13, 14 (Fla. Dist. Ct. App. 2016); Booker v. Everhart, 240 S.E.2d 360, 364 (N.C. 1978).

^{489.} U.C.C. § 3-104(a)(3); Jane Kaufman Winn, Couriers Without Luggage: Negotiable Instruments and Digital Signatures, 49 S.C. L. REV. 739, 740 (1998).
money will be used "in whole or in part to postsecondary educational expenses . . . as the term . . . is defined in Bureau of Consumer Financial Protection Regulation Z, 12 C.F.R. § 1026.46(b)(3)."⁴⁹⁰ Essentially, the provision means that the borrower cannot use the loan to pay for college tuition or fees or any kind of education-related expenses. The reason for this prohibition from Prosper's point of view is to avoid certain regulatory issues that apply only to student debt. But, from a negotiability standpoint, that is an additional promise because it tells the borrower how the funds can be used. That would negate negotiability.

Similarly, section 18 of the Prosper note provides an automatic opt-in to arbitration for any claims between the borrower and Prosper.⁴⁹¹ Even without going any further, this is a very substantial undertaking in addition to the promise to repay the loan. It does far more than merely "memorialize the borrower's unconditional promise to pay," and, indeed, at least one recent New York court has specifically held that such a binding mandatory arbitration clause negates negotiability.⁴⁹² And lastly, in connection with the prohibition on incorporating the terms of outside documents, the section 18 arbitration clause refers the parties to the American Arbitration."⁴⁹³ Thus, the terms governing the arbitration process are incorporated by reference—which is again, impermissible.⁴⁹⁴

And these problems of negotiability are not native to Prosper's e-note. Market leaders like Lending Club⁴⁹⁵ and Upstart⁴⁹⁶ both have e-notes with similar clauses. All this is to say that the substantive legal issues (and attendant liabilities) that are discussed above will likely apply to these loans—therefore the securities. Unlike with negotiable promissory notes historically, investors in these fintech loan securities will not be insulated from defenses and enforcement actions (and the liabilities that result from them).

^{490.} PROSPER, supra note 476, at 2.

^{491.} PROSPER, *supra* note 476, at 4–6.

^{492.} OneWest Bank, N.A. v. FMCDH Realty, Inc., 165 A.D.3d 128, 134 (N.Y. App. Div. 2018).

^{493.} PROSPER, *supra* note 476, at 5.

^{494.} Supra text accompanying notes 485–88.

^{495.} Loan Agreement, LENDINGCLUB, https://www.lendingclub.com/info/loanagreement.action [https://perma.cc/4FX2-5DZ8] (showing the promissory note as Exhibit A to the Loan Agreement and the Privacy Policy as Exhibit B).

^{496.} What Agreements Do I Have To Agree to in Order To Receive a Loan?, UPSTART, https://upstarthelp.upstart.com/7620-applying-for-a-loan/what-agreements-to-agree-receive-a-loan [https://perma.cc/J3GU-ACZD] (providing the downloadable promissory note).

IV. POLICY IMPLICATIONS AND INTERVENTIONS

The potential issues of systemic risk inherent in the nature of AI-originated online loans and the fintech business model must be understood in the larger context of how nonbanks pose systemic risk concerns more broadly. After all, investors necessarily accept some level of risk whenever they purchase securities. Merely because those investments fail does not mean a regulatory response is merited. Rather, it is when the failure of an investment asset has the potential to cause damage to large financial markets that a public policy response is not only appropriate, but necessary.

A. Nonbanks and Contagion

As Jeremy Kress, Patricia McCoy, and Daniel Schwarcz have noted, "[t]he financial crisis demonstrated unequivocally that nonbank financial companies can destabilize the financial system when not regulated appropriately."497 During the pre-2008 period, nonbanks like AIG, Lehman Brothers, and others used short-term financing-not deposit funding like that used by banks-in order to fund their operations.⁴⁹⁸ When this funding dried up during the market panic over the health of these companies as their liabilities skyrocketed (largely due to the drop in home prices), the federal government pumped massive amounts of taxpayer dollars into these institutions to save them from insolvency.⁴⁹⁹ This, as scholars have noted, has increased the incentive for nonbanks to engage in even more aggressive and risky profit-seeking behavior since there is now at least the implicit guarantee of another government bailout should it ever be needed in the future.⁵⁰⁰ Postcrisis pledges by government officials to end the culture of bailouts have proved to lack credibility, as it is all but certain that a future crisis predicated on the activities of nonbank firms would still result in public interventions.⁵⁰¹

^{497.} Jeremy C. Kress, Patricia A. McCoy & Daniel Schwarcz, *Regulating Entities and Activities: Complementary Approaches to Nonbank Systemic Risk*, 92 S. CAL. L. REV. 1455, 1465 (2019). For a brief reference to this literature, see *id.* at 1466 n.41.

^{498.} Id. at 1465–67; see also Kathryn Judge, The First Year: The Role of a Modern Lender of Last Resort, 116 COLUM. L. REV. 843, 854–55 (2016).

^{499.} MORGAN RICKS, THE MONEY PROBLEM: RETHINKING FINANCIAL REGULATION (2016); Kress et al., *supra* note 497, at 1467; Adam J. Levitin, *In Defense of Bailouts*, 99 GEO. L.J. 435, 437–38 (2011).

^{500.} Kress et al., *supra* note 497, at 1467 n.49 (overviewing the literature on moral hazard, incentives, and bank bailout).

^{501.} Jonathan R. Macey & James P. Holdcroft, Jr., *Failure Is an Option: An Ersatz-Antitrust Approach to Financial Regulation*, 120 YALE L.J. 1368, 1375 (2011) (stating that bailouts of systemically important financial institutions are inevitable); Kress et al., *supra* note 497, at 1468.

Indeed, the coronavirus outbreak currently ravaging the global financial markets has already resulted in money market mutual funds—a type of nonbank investment firm—receiving access to emergency Federal Reserve funding.⁵⁰² The federal government had previously bailed out these firms in 2008 to the tune of \$2.6 trillion—an intervention that was widely decried and followed by vows that it would never occur again.⁵⁰³

Furthermore, although it is true that not all nonbank firms have or will have the potential to create systemic risk, it is difficult to make a definitive evaluation of the issue.⁵⁰⁴ Two primary nonbank attributes, however, are generally agreed upon. The first consists of scenarios where a nonbank firm has large financial obligations to others that the nonbank cannot satisfy.⁵⁰⁵ This results in the counterparty firm incurring significant losses when the nonbank becomes insolvent quickly and suddenly.⁵⁰⁶ The systemic nature of this failure depends upon the interconnectedness of the nonbank firm with the rest of the financial sector—whether through many firms or through several large firms that themselves are interconnected.⁵⁰⁷

The second agreed attribute involves the ability of a nonbank to sell off its assets quickly and on a large scale such that prices for the entire asset class drop.⁵⁰⁸ This, in turn, causes other firms that hold assets in that same class to suffer losses because the assets are now worth significantly less—thereby negatively impacting the firm's balance sheet.⁵⁰⁹ This, in turn, cause insolvencies.

^{502.} Fed Starts Emergency Program To Aid Money Market Mutual Funds, AM. BANKER (Mar. 19, 2020), https://www.americanbanker.com/articles/fed-starts-emergency-program-toaid-money-market-mutual-funds [https://perma.cc/5DQS-57US]; Press Release, Fed. Reserve, Federal Reserve Board Broadens Program of Support for the Flow of Credit to Households and Businesses by Establishing a Money Market Mutual Fund Liquidity Facility (MMLF), (Mar. 18, 2020, 11:30 PM),

https://www.federalreserve.gov/newsevents/pressreleases/monetary20200318a.htm [https://perma.cc/QL56-FSUR].

^{503.} Neil Irwin, *The Hidden Cost of Bailouts: The Money Market Mutual Funds and Moral Hazard*, WASH. POST (Sept. 28, 2012), https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/the-hidden-cost-of-bailouts-the-money-market-mutual-funds-and-moral-

hazard/2012/09/28/e178cc1c-0966-11e2-858a-5311df86ab04_story.html

[[]https://perma.cc/TS7W-XG2J].

^{504.} Kress et al., *supra* note 497, at 1469 (noting the finance literature attempting to identify systemic risk indicators for firms).

^{505.} Id. at 1471.

^{506.} Id.

^{507.} Id.

^{508.} Id. at 1471-72.

^{509.} Id.

Again, the current state of fintech lending and its securitization activities does not suggest that such systemic risk is on the horizon. The non-credit card, unsecured consumer loan market is still a rather small portion of the overall credit landscape. Additionally, within this sector not all firms employ the bank-partnership model, which raises specific litigation and legal compliance risks (although many do).⁵¹⁰ One thing is certain, however—the use of artificial intelligence and AI in loan originating is growing at a rapid clip, both among nonbanks and banks.⁵¹¹ Moreover, nonbank financial companies are playing an increasingly outsized role in the economy.⁵¹² In the past several years, more than half of all mortgage loans came from nonbank lenders.⁵¹³ As such, the downsides of the robust use of AI and alternative data combined with the growth in nonbank activities must be monitored and managed.

B. The New "Innovative Finance"

By and large, securitization was viewed as the chief driver of the 2008 financial crisis.⁵¹⁴ The cause was driven by problems (and sometimes outright abuses) in the residential mortgage market. Starting in the early 1990s, many Americans were unable to qualify for mortgage credit under traditional

^{510.} Bank Partnership or Go It Alone, GOODWIN (Aug. 23, 2016), https://www.goodwinlaw.com/publications/2016/08/08_23_16-bank-partnership-or-go-it-alone [https://perma.cc/5BKY-TWJD].

^{-511.} Allen Taylor, *Digital Lending: How Artificial Intelligence, Machine Learning Are Making a Difference*, LENDING TIMES (Sept. 27, 2019), https://lending-times.com/2019/09/27/digital-lending-how-artificial-intelligence-machine-learning-are-making-a-difference/ [https://perma.cc/F6K8-Z4GA].

^{512.} Jonnelle Marte, *Non-Bank Lenders Are Back and Even Bigger than Before*, WASH. POST (Sept. 21, 2018), https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/non-bank-lenders-are-back-and-even-bigger-than-before/2018/09/21/5fc026a2-bc48-11e8-8792-78719177250f story.html [https://perma.cc/3L2F-F5T8].

^{513.} Id.

^{514.} ENGEL & MCCOY, *supra* note 21, at 17–18; ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 26; JENNIFER S. TAUB, OTHER PEOPLE'S HOUSES: HOW DECADES OF BAILOUTS, CAPTIVE REGULATORS, AND TOXIC BANKERS MADE HOME MORTGAGES A THRILLING BUSINESS 9 (2014); Schwarcz, *supra* note 232, at 1; Steven L. Schwarcz, *Securitization and Post-Crisis Financial Regulation*, 102 CORNELL L. REV. ONLINE 115, 117 (2016) https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=6249&context=faculty_schola rship [https://perma.cc/C5AD-B9MF]; Steven L. Schwarcz, *Securitization Ten Years After the Financial Crisis: An Overview*, 37 REV. BANKING & FIN. L. 757, 757 (2018) [hereinafter Schwarcz, *Securitization Ten Years After*].

underwriting standards.⁵¹⁵ This was because traditional lending institutions, like regulated banks, were unwilling to make loans to these borrowers who often had no credit history, were marked by indicators of financial distress, and because any such loans would not be eligible for sale to Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac.⁵¹⁶

These disadvantaged borrowers—who became known by the adjective "subprime"—found willing lenders in the form of nonbank financial institutions that were largely unregulated, such as Countrywide Financial, Ameriquest, and Washington Mutual.⁵¹⁷ These subprime borrowers were enticed to take out loans on the basis of seemingly favorable repayment terms.⁵¹⁸

Subprime lenders engaged in an assortment of "innovative" underwriting techniques in order to substantiate that the borrower was creditworthy.⁵¹⁹ For instance, some lenders created fake pay stubs, employment data, and income information for borrowers.⁵²⁰ One former employee of a major subprime lender associated with Washington Mutual, speaking on condition of anonymity, said that higher-ups at the company would frequently offer gifts to the loan reviewers in exchange for looking the other way on questionable loan applications.⁵²¹ Sometimes loans were also made using only the borrower's "stated income" without the lender conducting any kind of independent verification of the information provided—so-called "low-doc" or "no-doc" loans.⁵²²

These loans were designed to eventually default. At some point in the future, borrowers would be subject to adjusted loan terms that they could not afford.⁵²³ And if these toxic loans remained solely on the books of the

517. ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 28–29.

518. See David R. Greenberg, Comment, Neglected Formalities in the Mortgage Assignment Process and the Resulting Effects on Residential Foreclosures, 83 TEMP. L. REV. 253, 256 (2010).

519. ENGEL & MCCOY, *supra* note 21, at 30–32.

520. Id. at 30.

521. Id. at 31; David Heath, At Top Subprime Mortgage Lender, Policies Were an Invitation to Fraud, HUFFINGTON POST (Mar. 18, 2010), https://www.huffingtonpost.com/2009/12/21/at-long-beach-mortgage-a n 399295.html [https://perma.cc/J3N3-YCAW].

522. ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 20–21.

523. Id. at 17-18.

^{515.} See Gerald Korngold, Legal and Policy Choices in the Aftermath of the Subprime and Mortgage Financing Crisis, 60 S.C. L. REV. 727, 728 (2009); see also ODINET, supra note 21, at 17.

^{516.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 17–18. For a discussion of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac and their conservatorship in the wake of the financial crisis, see Julie Andersen Hill, *Bailouts and Credit Cycles: Fannie, Freddie, and the Farm Credit System*, 2010 WIS. L. REV. 1; Steven Davidoff Solomon & David Zaring, *After the Deal: Fannie, Freddie, and the Financial Crisis Aftermath*, 95 B.U. L. REV. 371 (2015).

subprime lenders who made them, then the crisis would have been contained. The problem was that they didn't remain with the originating lender. Rather, these loans made their way into the mainstream financial market via securitization.⁵²⁴

Similar to the fintech loans described above, mortgage loans were also bundled into special purpose entities and turned into securities that were sold and traded in the capital markets.⁵²⁵ Securitization became so popular that by 2009, about 90% of all residential mortgage loans in the United States were securitized.⁵²⁶

In the run-up to the financial crisis, investors flocked from far and wide to the "innovative" and increasingly opaque subprime mortgage securities market as large numbers of subprime loans were originated across the United States.⁵²⁷ During this period—as has been the case for the past several years⁵²⁸—many firms were holding large amounts of cash and desired to put this money into high-yield investments.⁵²⁹ Interest rates were low (as they remain as of this writing⁵³⁰), which in turn made borrowing inexpensive and the return on treasury bonds less attractive.⁵³¹ Inventive and impenetrable

^{524.} See Shalendra D. Sharma, Global Financial Contagion: Building A Resilient World Economy After The Subprime Crisis 38 (2014); Robert J. Shiller, The Subprime Solution: How Today's Global Financial Crisis Happened, and What To Do About It 17 (2008).

^{525.} Schwarcz, Securitization Ten Years After, supra note 514, at 758.

^{526.} Adam J. Levitin & Tara Twomey, Mortgage Servicing, 28 YALE J. ON REG. 1, 12 (2011).

^{527.} See Fabian Kühnhausen, Financial Innovation and Fragility 32 (Univ. of Munich, Munich Discussion Paper No. 2014-37, June 2014), https://epub.ub.unimuenchen.de/21173/1/kuehnhausen_financial_innovation.pdf [https://perma.cc/36PQ-CACH].

^{528.} Matt Egan, *Dow Finishes Wild 2016 with 13.4% Gain*, CNNMONEY (Dec. 30, 2016), https://money.cnn.com/2016/12/30/investing/dow-stocks-2016-trump/index.html

[[]https://perma.cc/LKL5-D9J5]; Jeanna Smialek, *Fed Cuts Interest Rates by Another Quarter Point*, N.Y. TIMES (Sept. 18, 2019), https://www.nytimes.com/2019/09/18/business/economy/fed-interest-rate-cut.html

[[]https://perma.cc/B85L-645H] ("For now, a growing number of Fed officials expect one more cut this year, based on economic projections released after the Fed's two-day meeting. But a murky economic outlook and a division within the Fed's policy-setting committee prevented a clear message about what comes next.").

^{529.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 27–29.

^{530.} Kenneth Kuttner, *How Low Can We Go? The Prospects for Negative Interest Rates*, PBS (Sept. 17, 2019), https://www.pbs.org/newshour/economy/making-sense/how-low-can-we-go-the-prospects-for-negative-interest-rates [https://perma.cc/Z7WF-AFU5] (discussing the possibility that the Federal Reserve will set the interest rate target at a negative number, as has occurred in Europe and Japan).

^{531.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 27; *see also* Larry Cordell et al., *The Incentives of Mortgage* Servicers: Myths and Realities 3 (Fed. Reserve Bd., Fin. & Econ. Discussion Series, Working Paper No. 2008-46, 2008),

subprime mortgage loans were more lucrative and came to represent a growing portion of all mortgage securitizations.⁵³² In 1994, only about 4.5% of all mortgage securitizations (about \$35 billion) were comprised of subprime loans.⁵³³ That number was up to 9% in 2003 (a ten-fold jump to \$332 billion) and it reached 21% in 2005.⁵³⁴

Importantly, securitization also took away the built-in risk incentives for mortgage lenders. In years past, lenders assumed the risk that a default might occur if a borrower was unable to repay a loan.⁵³⁵ This risk caused lenders to focus on the credit-worthiness of their borrowers.⁵³⁶ If a lender failed to properly assess an individual's financial position or if the loan was made with terms that would likely result in a default, the lender would ultimately bear the risk of loss.⁵³⁷ However, securitization removed this self-interested aspect to lending.⁵³⁸

Investors in subprime mortgage-backed securities became the parties who would bear the loss of a loan default. However, they could not possibly know or begin to understand the inherent weaknesses of the underlying loans.⁵³⁹ The pooling of so many mortgage loans, passing through so many hands, and stitched together in fractional pieces before being sold on the capital markets made the ultimate investors—often insurance companies and retirement funds, as well as banks and other mainstream and important financial companies—largely oblivious as to the quality of what they were purchasing.⁵⁴⁰ Instead, investors relied on ratings agencies like Moody's and

535. *See id.* at 6.

536. ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 25.

537. Id. at 25–26; see Joseph William Singer, Foreclosure and the Failures of Formality, or Subprime Mortgage Conundrums and How To Fix Them, 46 CONN. L. REV. 497, 507 (2013).

538. ODINET, supra note 21, at 27. For empirical studies connecting securitization to a decline in underwriting standards, see Benjamin J. Keys et al., Did Securitization Lead to Lax Screening? Evidence from Subprime Loans, 125 Q. J. ECON. 307, 354 (2010); see also Giovanni Dell'Ariccia et al., Credit Booms and Lending Standards: Evidence from the Subprime Mortgage Market 31 (Int'l Monetary Fund, Working Paper WP/08/106, 2008), https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2008/wp08106.pdf [https://perma.cc/M5LJ-NAF6]. 539. ODINET, supra note 21, at 27–29.

540. Id. at 30–31; For an example of a typical and complex private label securitization structure, see FIN. CRISIS INQUIRY COMMISSION, FINANCIAL CRISIS INQUIRY REPORT 83–101

https://www.federalreserve.gov/pubs/feds/2008/200846/200846pap.pdf [https://perma.cc/N7UU-A96S].

^{532.} MARVIN M. SMITH & CHRISTY CHUNG HEVENER, SUBPRIME LENDING OVER TIME: THE ROLE OF RACE 5 (Oct. 2010), https://www.philadelphiafed.org/-/media/community-development/publications/discussion-papers/subprime-lending-over-time-the-role-of-race.pdf [https://perma.cc/25G4-NCDU].

^{533.} Id.

^{534.} Id.

Standard & Poor's to tell them whether the investment was good or not.⁵⁴¹ But, as has been documented elsewhere, these ratings agencies often did the bidding of the sponsor of the securitization (who paid the bill) by finding ways to give favorable scores to these otherwise junk securities.⁵⁴² Indeed, the ratings agencies often failed themselves to understand the quality (or lack thereof) of the underlying loans.⁵⁴³

The entire system was buttressed by a near universal reliance on the value of the homes that secured the mortgage loans.⁵⁴⁴ As long as home values remained high and ever rising, any loan losses would be made-up by foreclosures on homes.⁵⁴⁵ At least that was the theory. However, in 2006 the housing bubble burst.⁵⁴⁶ In September 2008, home prices dropped 20% from the mid-2006 high point.⁵⁴⁷ By September 2010, nearly a quarter of all Americans owed more on their home loans than what their homes were worth.⁵⁴⁸ When the adjustable interest rates reset on these loans, borrowers were unable to refinance and therefore defaulted.⁵⁴⁹ Americans also lacked much savings during this period, with household debt sitting at a record \$14.5 trillion in 2008. By 2009, 40% of all subprime mortgage loans with adjustable rates were in default.⁵⁵⁰

Suddenly, the mortgage-back securities that sat atop these home loans became worthless.⁵⁵¹ Unfortunately, these securities were mostly held by major financial institutions, "the health of which was intimately tied to that

546. Id.

547. WILLIAM BOYES & MICHAEL MELVIN, THE FUNDAMENTALS OF ECONOMICS 136 (5th ed. 2012).

549. ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 32.

550. Id. at 33.

551. Id.

^{(2011),} https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GPO-FCIC/pdf/GPO-FCIC.pdf [https://perma.cc/A2N4-PEBQ].

^{541.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 30–31.

^{542.} Id.; Claire A. Hill, Why Did Rating Agencies Do Such a Bad Job Rating Subprime Securities?, 71 U. PITT. L. REV. 585, 585–86 (2010); The Credit Rating Controversy, COUNCIL ON FOREIGN REL. (Feb. 19, 2015), https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/credit-rating-controversy [https://perma.cc/V3U9-LC2U].

^{543.} ODINET, supra note 21, at 30–31; David Reiss, Subprime Standardization: How Rating Agencies Allow Predatory Lending To Flourish in the Secondary Mortgage Market, 33 FLA. ST. U. L. REV. 985 (2006).

^{544.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 32; *see also* Schwarcz, *Securitization Ten Years After, supra* note 514, at 760.

^{545.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 32.

^{548.} ODINET, *supra* note 21, at 32; WELLS FARGO ECON. GRP., WEEKLY ECONOMIC & FINANCIAL COMMENTARY 7 (Sept. 17, 2010), https://www.realclearmarkets.com/blog/WeeklyEconomicFinancialCommentary_9_17_2010Fin al.pdf [https://perma.cc/HK3N-JCMC].

of the national and global economy."⁵⁵² Mortgage loan defaults "spread like wildfire," and enormous losses followed.⁵⁵³ Since these "financial institutions were deeply intertwined with parts of the economy," the collapse impacted sectors "far beyond the housing market."⁵⁵⁴ These loan defaults set off "a disastrous chain of events affecting the secondary mortgage markets, the broader financial sector, and the entire United States—and global—economy."⁵⁵⁵

Fintech loans, with their AI opacity, have the potential to be another type of innovative subprime product.⁵⁵⁶ These loans, combined with the way they are distributed throughout the capital markets via securitization, creates prospective systemic risk issues that should not be overlooked by regulators.⁵⁵⁷ To be sure, all fintech originated loans are not subprime mortgage loans. There are significant differences between the two. For one, subprime mortgage loans were secured by real estate.⁵⁵⁸ This was part of what made the underwriting such an afterthought. Lenders assumed they could look to the ever-increasing value of the home for recourse.⁵⁵⁹ Thus, the actual ability of the individual borrower to repay the loan from his or her other assets—such as income relative to other debts—was viewed as irrelevant.⁵⁶⁰

Fintech loans are unsecured—they, by and large, are not backed by any form of collateral, which means there is no underlying asset that can be used to offset losses.⁵⁶¹ This makes the borrower's ability to repay a matter of vital importance. Yet, there is a type of collateral to which the lender looks—it is

556. Financial innovation can be described as the process of creating and popularizing new financial institutions, forms of security, and markets. *See* Josh Lerner & Peter Tufano, *The Consequences of Financial Innovation: A Counterfactual Research Agenda* 6 (Nat'l Bureau of Econ. Research, Working Paper No. 16780, 2011), https://www.nber.org/papers/w16780.pdf [https://perma.cc/LW3S-PUAH].

557. See supra Section III.A.

558. See Javier Simon, What Is a Subprime Mortgage?, SMARTASSET (Aug. 21, 2019), https://smartasset.com/mortgage/what-is-a-subprime-mortgage [https://perma.cc/L6GM-7LTS].

559. See Kimberly Amadeo, *The Causes of the Subprime Mortgage Crisis*, BALANCE (Dec. 30, 2019), https://www.thebalance.com/what-caused-the-subprime-mortgage-crisis-3305696 [https://perma.cc/3KV3-9UGN].

560. See id.

561. See Joe Camberato, Working with a Fintech Lender for the First Time? Here's What You Should Know, FORBES (Jan. 17, 2020), https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesfinancecouncil/2020/01/17/working-with-a-fintech-lenderfor-the-first-time-heres-what-you-should-know/#518cbabf544b [https://perma.cc/YX27-HT4R].

^{552.} Id.

^{553.} Id.

^{554.} Id. at 33-34.

^{555.} *Id.* (citing TAMIM BAYOUMI, UNFINISHED BUSINESS: THE UNEXPLORED CAUSES OF THE FINANCIAL CRISIS AND THE LESSONS YET TO BE LEARNED (2017)); Greenberg, *supra* note 518, at 260.

the artificial intelligence underwriting.⁵⁶² Faith in the asset is tied to a faith in the machine learning. Yet, like with subprime mortgage-backed securities, investors are not able to accurately gauge the quality of the underwriting.⁵⁶³ With mortgage-backed securities, the actual loan terms and the overly inflated value of the mortgage real estate were obscured by the securitization process.⁵⁶⁴ Investors would have had to engage in significant and costly due diligence of the loan level-data to truly assess the quality of the securities.⁵⁶⁵ This was not something that investors were willing to do and so the credit ratings agencies served as the sole force in driving investment decisions.⁵⁶⁶

Fintech loans have an even more significant opacity problem because, as noted above, machine learning underwriting and the use of alternative data largely lie outside general human cognitive abilities.⁵⁶⁷ The substantive underwriting, therefore, is at a level that defies any practical attempts at inspection.⁵⁶⁸ This plays into the general propensity of investors to "tend to dismiss low-probability but high consequence"⁵⁶⁹ risks and "see what they want to see." ⁵⁷⁰ Even sophisticated institutional investors simply "lack of [an] understanding of the inherent limitations of valuation models," and they fail to sufficiently comprehend "the risks of short-run historical data sets" when it comes to the role of artificial intelligence in loan underwriting.⁵⁷¹

Because the machine learning, algorithm-driven process can create a black box effect,⁵⁷² the problem is not one of information asymmetry but one of non-information symmetry.⁵⁷³ The lender itself will not completely

565. See id.

566. See COUNCIL ON FOREIGN RELATIONS, supra note 542.

567. See supra Section I.B.

568. Selbst & Barocas, supra note 82, at 1094.

569. Allen, *supra* note 231, at 872.

570. Schwarcz, *supra* note 232, at 58.

571. CRMPG III, supra note 239, at 53.

572. FRANK PASQUALE, THE BLACK BOX SOCIETY: THE SECRET ALGORITHMS THAT CONTROL MONEY AND INFORMATION 3 (2015).

573. For a discussion on the issues with CDOs see ZVI BODIE, ALEX KANE & ALAN J. MARCUS, INVESTMENTS 388–90 (10th ed. 2013); Lucjan T. Orlowski, *Stages of the 2007/2008 Global Financial Crisis: Is There a Wandering Asset-Price Bubble?* (Kiel Institute for the World

^{562.} See Jeff Levin, Three Ways AI Will Impact the Lending Industry, FORBES (Oct. 30, 2019), https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbesrealestatecouncil/2019/10/30/three-ways-ai-will-impact-the-lending-industry/#18f1fa446899 [https://perma.cc/TCS6-7PCX].

^{563.} David Stein, *AI in Lending: Key Challenges and Practical Considerations*, LAW 360 (Aug. 9, 2018, 1:03 PM), https://www.law360.com/articles/1071151/ai-in-lending-key-challenges-and-practical-considerations [https://perma.cc/8ZSE-2T3Z] (addressing the need for developing key factors for underwriting based on artificial intelligence and the need for continual testing to determine effectiveness of the models).

^{564.} See Richard J. Rosen, *The Role of Securitization in Mortgage Lending*, *in* Chicago Fed Letter (2007).

understand the underlying quality of the financial product and neither will potential investors. In this way, financial innovation, while potentially beneficial, can mask risk, and the combination of securitization and AI underwriting exacerbates this problem because the true risk is even more unknown—indeed, perhaps unknowable—than in the prior context of subprime mortgage-backed securities.

C. Toward an AI Financial Regulatory Agenda

First, a more concerted effort should be made by financial regulators to carefully monitor the effects of artificial intelligence, particularly by nonbanks, on financial stability. Second, rather than trying to displace the role played by the states in policing the nonbank provision of financial products and services to consumers, federal and state financial officials should work in a more coordinated fashion toward a shared system of governing fintech credit firms. The following elaborates on both of these suggestions.

The first step is for regulators to pay more attention to the role being played by alternative data and machine learning in the consumer credit market. The current government approach has been limited to largely wait and see. To the extent there has been activity at the federal level, it has consisted of promoting business models and relieving regulatory burdens. It has not been focused on either systemic risk or on the way, as Eric Gerding offers, that "[c]onsumer financial laws can address systemic risk."⁵⁷⁴

For example, aside from the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's ("OCC") fintech charter,⁵⁷⁵ the CFPB has created an Office of Innovation⁵⁷⁶ and launched (as well as made recent revisions to) its trial disclosure⁵⁷⁷ and

52:0477]

Econ.,Econ.DiscussionPapers,No.2008-43,2008).https://poseidon01.ssrn.com/delivery.php?ID=399000101024080085095015088120025085020064046049049050078049102054125093025095114000091021007074047047085105000075028003091094124065077029077073068091093066107091117112093021021069112&EXT=pdf[https://perma.cc/98L9-9F7S].

^{574.} Gerding, supra note 32, at 453.

⁵⁷⁵ See OFFICE OF THE COMPTROLLER OF THE CURRENCY, POLICY STATEMENT ON FINANCIAL TECHNOLOGY COMPANIES' ELIGIBILITY TO APPLY FOR NATIONAL BANK CHARTERS (July 31, 2018) https://www.occ.gov/news-issuances/news-releases/2018/pub-other-occ-policy-statement-fintech.pdf [https://perma.cc/BC92-BXZM].

^{576.} Innovation, CONSUMER FIN. PROTECTION BUREAU, https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/innovation/ [https://perma.cc/2ECZ-87EY].

^{577.} CONSUMER FIN. PROT. BUREAU, PROJECT CATALYST REPORT: PROMOTING CONSUMER-FRIENDLY INNOVATION (Oct. 2016), http://www.consumerfinance.gov/documents/1331/102016 cfpb Project Catalyst Report.pdf

no-action letter programs. The first is aimed at making and designing financial disclosures easier by providing firms with waivers. The idea behind the second program is to provide a method for firms to receive a formal statement from the CFPB that, based on a submitted product or service to be offered to consumers, the agency will generally not bring a supervisory or enforcement action against the company.⁵⁷⁸ The latest offering has been a so-called "product sandbox," which grants applicant firms relief from various regulatory burdens for a set period of years.⁵⁷⁹ The Commodity Futures Trading Commission,⁵⁸⁰ the Securities and Exchange Commission,⁵⁸¹ the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation,⁵⁸² and OCC⁵⁸³ have all launched similar efforts aimed at giving financial technology companies waivers or advice in avoiding or minimizing regulatory burdens in hopes of promoting innovation.

What is needed, however, is a coordinated and systemic regulatory agenda that examines systemic risk through the lens of AI and the role it is playing in credit decision-making. The best way for regulators to approach the project of understanding and helping to control systemic risk through the rise of AI in credit markets is, as Allen notes, by "regulating the *processes* by which these sophisticated financial algorithms are being created."⁵⁸⁴ This means

579. Policy on No-Action Letters and the BCFP Product Sandbox, 83 Fed. Reg. 64,037. This project is based on a similar program originating in Arizona. *Welcome to Arizona's FinTech Sandbox*, ARIZONA ATT'Y GEN., https://www.azag.gov/fintech [https://perma.cc/UTR2-3N6W]; *see also* ARIZ. REV. STAT. ANN. §§ 41-5601–5612 (2019).

580. *LabCFTC*, COMMODITY FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION, https://www.cftc.gov/LabCFTC/index.htm [https://perma.cc/2RW9-CW7Q].

581. *FinHub: Strategic Hub for Innovation and Financial Technology*, U.S. SEC. & EXCHANGE COMMISSION, https://www.sec.gov/finhub [https://perma.cc/3YZA-5ENY].

582. Neil Haggerty, *FDIC To Launch Innovation Office To Help Banks Compete with Fintechs*, AM. BANKER (Oct. 23, 2018,) https://www.americanbanker.com/news/fdic-to-launch-innovation-office-to-help-banks-compete-with-fintechs [https://perma.cc/88ZC-NQAZ].

583. Press Release, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, OCC Solicits Public Comment on Proposed Innovation Pilot Program (Apr. 30, 2019), https://www.occ.gov/newsissuances/news-releases/2019/nr-occ-2019-42.html [https://perma.cc/QF8E-Y2Q3]; *Responsible Innovation*, OFF. COMPTROLLER CURRENCY, https://www.occ.treas.gov/topics/supervision-andexamination/responsible-innovation/index-responsible-innovation.html

[https://perma.cc/MEG9-8CBG]. 584. Allen, *supra* note 247.

[[]https://perma.cc/YK96-92VN]; *see also* Policy to Encourage Trial Disclosure Programs, 83 Fed. Reg. 45,574 (proposed Sept. 10, 2018).

^{578.} See Policy on No-Action Letters and the BCFP Product Sandbox, 83 Fed. Reg. 64,036 (proposed Dec. 13, 2018); CFPB Announces First No-Action Letter to Upstart Network, CONSUMER FIN. PROTECTION BUREAU (Sept. 14, 2017), https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/newsroom/cfpb-announces-first-no-action-letter-upstart-network/ [https://perma.cc/HH6T-ZBJ7].

better monitoring through supervision at the point where the risk is created at loan underwriting. However, the existing regulatory structure in the U.S. does not make such a task easy. As noted above, the CFPB has supervisory power over payday lenders, which (if conceptualized as all small-dollar lenders) would grant the Bureau extensive authority over fintech credit firms. However, the structural issue is that the CFPB is not charged with safety and soundness. As Angela Littwin has noted, "The CFPB has no safety and soundness authority. Its examination procedures, for example, assess the risks that companies' practices pose for consumers, rather than risks to the companies' financial health."⁵⁸⁵

Van Loo suggests the use of the Financial Stability Oversight Council ("FSOC"),⁵⁸⁶ which was created in the wake of the financial crisis and is charged with monitoring the U.S. financial sector, in part, to ensure that no entity is ever "too big to fail."⁵⁸⁷ Jeremy Kress, Patricia McCoy, and Daniel Schwarcz have explained that FSOC was created "to strengthen regulation of nonbank financial firms."⁵⁸⁸ However, Van Loo notes that FSOC lacks the legal authority to effectively collect the information needed from firms to properly access the risk their AI activities pose to the larger economy.⁵⁸⁹

To build upon the idea of using FSOC, I suggest that state financial services regulators play a larger role as the traditional regulators of nonbank firms. These state officials grant fintech credit firms their licenses to operate and can indirectly police their activities through licensing regimes and through their regulation of the state-chartered bank partners.⁵⁹⁰ These state actors are all purpose in that they have a consumer protection and a safety and soundness mission. The downside, however, is that state financial regulators operate on a state-by-state basis and do not necessarily have a nationwide perspective or mission, even though the fintech firms that they regulate largely operate online across state lines.

Under the laws of nearly every state, financial services regulators have visitorial powers and the ability to collect nonpublic information as part of

589. Van Loo, *supra* note 201, at 878.

^{585.} Angela Littwin, *Why Process Complaints? Then and Now*, 87 TEMP. L. REV. 895, 898–99 (2015).

^{586.} Van Loo, *supra* note 201, at 878.

^{587.} SeeAboutFSOC,U.S.DEP'TTREASURY,https://www.treasury.gov/initiatives/fsoc/about/Pages/default.aspx[https://perma.cc/RT5N-YSZM].

^{588.} Kress et al., supra note 497, at 1458.

^{590.} See CONF. OF ST. BANK SUPERVISORS, REENGINEERING NONBANK SUPERVISION ch. 2 (Aug. 2019), https://www.csbs.org/sites/default/files/chapter_two_overview_of_state_nonbank_supervision_2.pdf [https://perma.cc/67DV-ECWY].

[Ariz. St. L.J.

their nonbank examination procedures. This means that they have the ability to amass the relevant information about the AI activities of these financial firms and, through information sharing, can provide FSOC with the data it needs to engage in effective market monitoring. Also, a tighter connection between FSOC and the state-level regulators would not be entirely novel. FSOC's charter already provides that one of its nonvoting members is a "state banking supervisor."⁵⁹¹ In many states—such as in California⁵⁹² and New York⁵⁹³ where many fintech credit firms are located—the state banking supervisor is the licensor of nonbank firms.

Now to be sure, not all state-level financial services regulators are created equal. Some have much larger staffs and budgets than others. This is where FSOC's resources can play a significant role. I suggest that the Office of Financial Research—which is an arm of FSOC and created by Congress for the purpose of providing the council with financial data and analysis-build out a team of data scientists.⁵⁹⁴ This team would have expertise in artificial intelligence and machine learning and would be loaned out to the state financial services regulators to help them in examining and gathering information from fintech firms in the course and scope of the supervision process. The information gathered on a nation-wide basis would then be shared with FSOC. The expertise of the council's various members-which are comprised of the heads of all the major financial regulators in the U.S. and is chaired by the Secretary of the Treasury-would be used to formulate optimal regulatory approaches for dealing with the issues around AI in credit markets. Such regulatory approaches could then be implemented on the ground by the state financial services regulators, as well as through requests to Congress for legislative action where needed.

CONCLUSION

Financial technology innovations, such as the use artificial intelligence and alternative data, and their impact on the everyday lives of American households will only continue to be a focus in our political discourse. The

^{591.} U.S. DEP'T OF THE TREASURY, *supra* note 587; *Texas Banking Commissioner Appointed to FSOC*, CSBS (Sept. 7, 2018), https://www.csbs.org/texas-banking-commissioner-appointed-fsoc [https://perma.cc/CE72-QQUT].

^{592.} See Licensees and Industries Regulated by the Department, CAL. DEP'T OF BUS. OVERSIGHT, https://dbo.ca.gov/licensees-and-regulated-industries/ [https://perma.cc/MS3V-YL8V].

^{593.} Applications & Filings by Business Type, N.Y. ST. DEP'T FIN. SERVS., https://www.dfs.ny.gov/apps_and_licensing [https://perma.cc/H4WA-DVRR].

^{594.} See About the OFR, OFF. FIN. RES., https://www.financialresearch.gov/about/ [https://perma.cc/T2HW-QVKR].

upsides of fintech's growth, however, are often the only messages we hear, while the downsides are underplayed or soft-peddled.

Much of this one-sided narrative has to do with the political economy of regulating the financial sector. Fintech—as the name suggests—marries two of the world's most powerful sectors: finance and technology. Today, humans still dominate the financial market but, without a doubt, complex forms of artificial intelligence are coming fast and in a big way. Many have dismissed this looming threat to the financial markets because the takeover hasn't happened as quickly as some of the hype has suggested. However, as Bill Gates once noted: "We always overestimate the change that will occur in the next two years and underestimate the change that will occur in the next ten."⁵⁹⁵

In a time when money in politics has infected all forms of decisionmaking, meaningful changes that address wealth and income inequality are needed to tackle the underlying reason behind why so many Americans need to constantly borrow money to gain advancement or merely to make ends meet. Until that happens, access to credit will remain vital. This means that how the new credit—digital and online credit—is regulated should be a matter of high public concern deserving of a thoughtful policy consideration. Financial technology's role in the American credit system is reopening old wounds while simultaneously recasting them in a new light through the use of data science and artificial intelligence. This project is aimed at helping policymakers think more critically about these current market challenges and how, with the proper legal perspective, they can be overcome.

^{595.} Adam Wray, *How To Prepare Your Company for the Internet of Things*, FORBES (Feb. 14, 2017, 9:00 AM), https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/2017/02/14/how-to-prepare-your-company-for-the-internet-of-things/#1cdd48467e83 [https://perma.cc/EN7G-GAVD].